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¢ COPYRIGHT OFFICE, THE _U.S. PATENT AND
TRADEMARK.'OFFICE,” AND THE COPYRIGHT
ROYALTY "FRIBUNAL o T,

T

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 4, 1981

L3
P HoysE OF REPRESENTATIVES,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CiviL LIBERTIES
AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE,
” : * COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
0 L Washington, D.C,

The subcommittee thet at 10:05 a.m., in room 2226, . Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Robert' W. Kastenmeier (chajrman of
the subcommittee) presiding. .

Present: Representatives Kast®hmeier, Danielson, Frank, Butler,
and Sawyer. o

Also present: Bruce A. Lehinan, courkel; Thomas E. Mooney,
associate counsel; and Audrey Marcus, clefk. . .

Mr. KasTENMEIER The committee will come to order.

We are pleased fo continue the second day of oversight hearings
this morning. The hearings will, be on the Copyright Office, the
’IFISb Paltent and Trademark Office, and the Copyright Royalty
Tribunal. . -

I'm sorry to say “Mr. Railsback, because of illness in his family,

.

cannot be here today. ~ .
his morning, thissmay be the first opportunity to greet the new
Reyister of the Copyright Office, who, in.fact, appeared many years
ago ‘before this subcommittee in a totally different capacity as the
Conimissioner of Patents, in his widespread irterest and devotion
in both the public and the private sector or the-intellectual proper-
ty in this country and is probably one of the most know]edgeable
peeple in America. - . . . T )
I recall when he was Commissioner of Patents and I welcome
him. I note that Ms. Schrader is here also, a-person with whom we
have dealt in the past in the Copyright Office. I would like to say
at the outset this morning, we are entertaining these hearings
essentially on’the administrative function of the several offices,
but, parenthetically, we will, in due course, be looking at more
substantive matters inyolving the several-fields and there are some
very important economic and judicial questions as well as questions
that relate to the copyright field with respect to ccble and other
matters. This morning one can iead the morning r and-see that
there’s‘an important decision about the pate:et}gﬂ‘i)tey of computer
programs, which also affects, perhaps in some gefise or another, both .
'patents and copyrights. i
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Recently we passed a bill more precisely relating to the copy-
rightability of computer material, which we haven't even digested
yet. So, we may ask ydu some questions about that, sinee it seems.

. really timely to do so. .

. But, for the most part, we are interested in the administrative
functioning of the offices rather than each of the many perplexing
su&s{tanti&re questions that may affect both copyrights and patents.

this point I'd like to greets and, yield to our witness, the

Honorable David Ladd. .- -

TESTIMONY OF DAVID LADD, REGISTER OF COPYRIGYTS AND-
ASSQCIATE LIBRARIAN FOR COPYRIGHT SERVICES, ACCOM-
PANIED BY DAVID E. LEIBOWITZ, SENIOR ATTORNEY-ADVIS-
ER; DOROTHY SCHRADER, GENERAL COUNSEL AND .ASSO-

- . CIATE REGISTER FOR LEGAL AFFAIRS; AND HARR}ET OLER,
. SENIOR ATTORNEY-ADVISER ¢ .

. Mr. Lapp. Mr. 'Ch‘airma'n',’Mr. Butler, and céunsel, I am very
v drateful for your generous statements and I accept them with
- gratitude, but on a note of levity, I want to tell you about a recent
- exchange between the chairman of a House Appropriations Sub-
committee and a witness. The chairman greeted the witness with a
generous and lavish introduction und the witness said, in a rather
. embarrassed manner, “I think thatls overstated.” And the chair-
man said, “Well, yes, it is, but'it’s customary here in Washington.”
But, nevertheless, thank you. - ,
« Mr. Chairman, I'd like, to introduce Dorothy Schrader, who is
General Counsel and Associate Register of the Copyright Office for
Legal Affairs, to my immediate right. To her right is Harriet Oler;
and, to my left is David Leibowitz. Both are seniox attorney -advis-
ers in the General Counsel’s Office. . .
#Mr. Chairman, I will be guided entirely by how you would like
me to proceed. I have submjfted a prepared statement and have
attached an organizational chart which describes the functions of
. the Office.] propose to speak in. outline rather than reading the
" statement. " ) -
If at any point you would like me to move a little more rapidly,
I'm sure you'll tell mie that. T,
- Mr. KASTENMEIER. May I reply-by saying you may proceed as you
* wish. I do wish you to cover at least the essentials of the points you
\ raise in your statement. You are correct. Your statement. is about
nine pages 16ng. It's not very long. AP
i Mr. Lapp. L will be glad to*do $hat. . .
# Mr. KASTENMEIER. And however you care to proceedjggo that both
the members and staff, and those who otherwise ordered these
- hearings may have ‘the benefit of your prepared statement, and
especially at least treat on all the questions. T
. Mr. Lapp. I'l} bé'glad tg do that. ., .
I am, as you suggested, Mr. Chairman, new to the job; I was
appointed to the position of Register of- Copyrights and Assistant
Librarian of, Congress in June 1380. This is,«jndeed, my first ap-
pearance before this subcommittee, although I have appeared
before-the predecessor subcommittee. We welcome this opportunity
to be here and we shall welcome the continued-advice, tounsel, and .
direction of this committee invits oversight capacity. .

-~ .‘-. . J
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I.was told that one of the functions pf this appearance is simply
to allow the members to hecome acquainted with me, 'so I will give
"you a very brief biographical note. I wa$ born and reared in south-
ern Ohio in a town whjch no longer exists. I don’t think there’s a
casual connection. My fathet wag a railroad brakeman and my
mother, after his death, was a'shoe fictory worker. While I was not _°
reared in a log cabin, I did grow up-in a_house without running
water. I attended- public schools, went to Kenyon College, served, in
the Army, took my undergraduate and law degrees at the Universi-
ty of Chicago, practiced in~the patent, trademark and copyright
field in a firm headed by a former Commissioner of Patents, Casper
Ooms, was appointed Commissioner 2f Patents in the Ken edy
administration, returned after that to practice in Chicago and &en
returned to Ohid=where T practiced for 7 years and then joired the
law faculty of the University of Miami, from which I came to this
position. . T b .
- I did not present myself for this position, but I ai very grait‘%ul
d

»

for the appointment and the oppoyRuity to serve this body of.faw
and the creative talgnts and entrepreneurs which it is intendéd to
serve, as well as the public which uses copyrighted works.

As this committee knows better than"l, in January 1978 a tom-
prehensive statutory revision of our. copyright law came into effett.
That was achieved after a long and sométimes difficult legislative
journey, and the achievement of that towering statutory.enactment,
is attributable to the wisdom and patience of you, Mr. Chairman,
and’ Mr. Railsback, Mr. Lehman, Mr. Mooney, ‘and- the other pres-
ent and former members and staff of this committee.

- As I mentioned in the prepared statement, that achievement is
’ so widely acknowledged and honored,” here and abroad, that it
, remains-here for,;nﬁa merely -to state my respect as well. -

I think one could look at the enactment of that comprehénsive
statutory revision generally as an effort to accommodate copyright *
law to extremgly rapid changes in technélogy, extending, in the
‘case Of the -enactment,. from 1909 to 1976. Those technolbgical
changes continue at a very rapid rate and théy present numerous
challenges ‘to the copyright system. They present a challenge to
copyright itself because photocopying and tape recording, for exam-
"ple, are new techniques of copying and infringinf works which are,
in many cases, difficult to police. And at the same time there are
challenges to continue to adapt the law to the new technologies

. which make new forms of artistic expression possible. Not merely
artistic expression, but the kind of cfeative expression one finds in
computer techfiology. ! .

I would like now to turn to a description of the Copyright Office
and briefly describe its functions, leaving, of course, room for any
questions that the committee and staff would care to ask.

The Copyright Office is one.of seven departments in the Library
of Congress. If you look at chart 1, appended to the prepared
statement, the present organizational structure of the Copyright
Office is there given. I think it would not be unfair to say that the
essential function of the Copyright Office lies in the Examining
Division, where claims to copyright registration are received and

. Pprocessed. > e : )
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"];o\)he right on the ‘etrt ;you will see identified the Cataloging
Division. In that sectiongsof the Office bibliographic registers, and
directories of registered works are cqmpileé and distributed. Ard,
in addition, instruments 'reflecting the assignment of co yright
. righi:fi and notices of termination b{ rights are recorded antf main-
tained. ‘ — L. Nt . , ]

To the right of that you will see the Acquisitions a{xd Processing .
Division. This division has two main functions. One is the initial
processing of what we tall in the Copyright Office the front end, by -
which submissions, of all kinds are receiyed, whether they be appli,
cations for registration or deposifs under section 407 in which 1@ , .Y
claim for registration is involved. All of the work that comes inty’ *
the Office comes in through that front end contained in the Acqui- , ?
sitions and Processing Divisior..- < oL
" There’s another extremely important function in A. &P, and
that is the function’ of muking demand for deposit of works pub-
lished in the United States with notice of.copyright. Under the
authority of the sthtute, we now may require deposit of such works
for the collections of the Library of Congress. And*that leads to an .
important point about the rate of the Copyright Office. Copyright |

~ * deposits are a primary source for the collections of the Library., -

That has been so for many years. If’s more so now than evér, And
with shrinking budgets for acquisitions by the Library thé Office’s
role in acquiring-deposit copies either in connection with applica-
tions for registration, deposits without requests for registration, or
deposits which are made in-response to a formal demand under the
statute will continue to constitute the fundamental means of ac-
quiring works for the collections of the Library. _ v

- The'Records Mapagement Division, which you will see listed in
the organizational chart immediately to the right of that, main- ..
tains.the véry elaborate card catalog of all copyright ‘registration
entries, and; in addition, manages those deposits including, unpub-
lished works which we are required by law to keep. We also, as a

“matter of practice, retain most.of the deposits which are not select-
ed by the Library of Congress to be added to its collection. They are-
at the moment contained in a bulging warehouse on Pickett Street
in Alexandria. . . .

And, finally, to the right of that is the Licensing Division which
is responsible for the copyright licensing of jukeboxe$ under section
116 compulsory license, and collecting fees for them. ‘The division
also collects the royalty payments made by cable systems under the

. section 111 compulsory licensing system contained in the statute.

Now, that in ‘a very summary 'fashion describes the function of
the operating divisions of the Copyright Office, and I will skip for
the moment a description of the staff offices yhich are located on
the organizational chart above that. }

One thing that may be of interest about the activities of the
Copyright,Office within the last year, is that,we have moved from

" what I'suppose could be called temporary fadilities which we occu-
« pied for a number of years in Crystal City, Va., snd the entire )
Copyright Office has now been physically ‘brought back_to Capitol b
+  Hill and housed in the Madison Building. . . )

I might say, Mr. Chairman, that at the ¢onvenience of the com-

mittee we would elcome its members and its staff, either individ-
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ually; ‘or -as a group, to/viﬁf/t;a/Copyright Office and tour. our

facilities.and, s%be{qi‘ictions of the Office. .

.''1 wotld like #67pass now o a couple of mandated studies, .one
specifically-mandated by the statute itself, and the other mandat-
q—?&hﬁfl;h I must say there’s some argument as to whether it’s
marfdated—by two Members of the Senate at Athe time of the enaict-
ment of the statute. The studies-concern the success of the photo-
copying section of the statute in balancing the interests of the
~users on the one hand and copyright owners on the other and _the

so-called- manufacturing clause. . T
Section 108(i) requires that reports concerning photocopying he
filed by the ‘Register at 5-year intervals, and the first of those
reports is due in January 1983.Mﬁght Office has conducted
a-series of regjonal hearings inviting the copyright industries, user
constituencies and authers to express their views on the function-

ing of section 107 which, for'the first time, codifies the fair use ~
doctrine whieh 'has long been a part of our law in. the United

State%}ad: section 108 which provides for sge’c’iﬁc perthissions for , -

qualifying libraries to engage in certdin p otocopying activities. .
These regional hearings have now heen completed with the last 2-
aay hearing in New York in January. There is at the moment, *
under a Qontract what*,we regard to be extremely\important, a
study being conducted on' the empirical facts of what ‘kinds of

photocopying are occurring and to what extent, and in what kind -

of plages in the United States. This study was framed in cbopera-
tion with an adviSory group within the Copyright Office and an
external advisory group made up of, represéntatives of owner and
gser constituencies. I don’t recall right now when that report is
ue,’ : Co- - -
Ms. ScHRADER. March 1982, . N~ .
Mr. LapD. The second study, which I will characterize as mandat-
ed, relates to section 601 of the statute governing the manufactur-

ing clause. That is a clause of which there was an ancestor in °

»

revious statutes requiring for certain nondramatic literary werks,
as a condition of protection, that the printing be done ini the®
United States. That Section has been, in the view of some scholars
and attorneys, an embarrassmeént in the law for sometime, and
there is built into this statute a self-destruct mechanism—that i to
, say, thateven in its surviving and much reduced form, the manu-
facturing clause will, unless congressional action is taken, expire
automatically on Julys, 1982, . -1,
In the closing days of the revisibl,\{ Senator McClellan and Sena-
tor Scott formally requésted the Copyright Office to conduct, before
that expiration date, a study to try to ascertain the possible effect
upon American industry, American workmen and the like, of the
- expiration of that clause. And‘in obedience tq that, ‘we have con-
ducted a hearing in Januaty of this year. Thedggaring ran a full
day, and the Office is now studying the submissions, as well as
reviewing the transcript of that hearing and will have its report
ready by July 1 of this year. . .
Now, if I may-turn to the administrative aspects of the Office. In
the first yéar, I set for mtyself as goals, obviously, to maintain the
established operations of the Office, to acquaint myself and extend
my ungderstanding of the policy and legislative issues which are

-
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confronting the Office and the copyright system generally, and to
. establish working relationships with the Library, the cépyright
proprietor and user constituencies, the bar, and with the commit-
tees of Congress. I would like to give you some data relating to the
condition of the workload of the Office, Lo~
.. In greparation for the coming into éffect of the revision act,.the
,w *Congress authorized the Copyright "Office to build up its staff 4
rather substantially. I will not give you the figures year by year,
but from fiscal year 1977 when we wére authorized 474 positions;
g%staff’ rose to 596 in 1979, and’'then was cut back in fiscal 1981 to D)
573. ’ :

There are two reports relating td the operations of the Copyright ..

Office, of which the committee should advised. The first was ,°

conducted by the legislative investigating team of the Hoyse Ap- .

propriations Committee. That report was issued in March 1979; it

found deficiencies and required‘the Office to make an effort to
, increase its productivity. There was a follow-on study conducted hy,

the internal audit section of the’Library of Congress, which came

to conclusions of like tenor. So conSequegntly, during this fiscal ¢

year, heavy emphasis has been laid on increasing productivity
- within the Cffice. .. - )

. I promised that I would make this short, but I think that I can
explain this most readily by asking you to look at chatt 2, which is'

. in“the preparet statement. It gives a very. quick view of the condt- «
. . tion of the workload of the Office Af you will look*at the line on
which the legend is “minus goal,” you will see that 85;000 occurs in
each column. That 85,000 figure represents what the Office consid-
ers to.be a normal working inventory; by “normal working inven-
tory,” we mean-a workload which would allow the CHfice, in the

¥“ordinary course, to issue the certificate of registration within 3 to 4
‘ weeks after the application is received. . .

Then if you will look on the line immediately dbove that, you
will see the total number of claims fer copyright registration pend-
ing in the intervals which are given. These figures on pending .,
claims_result from a physical count, because, curiously enough,
until our information system is completely deployed.in the Office,
we do not have a continuous means of moniforing what the work? R
l%ad_is. That will change when the COINS System is in fulleper- ~

, ation. . |- b s ’

You will note that from Janyary 1979 to May 1980 there’was a .
steady decline in the total number of cases. Concomitant t6 that, if .
you look at the bottom lihe, what we call the backlog, that. is to .
say, the pending cases minus.the 85,000, the backlog «lso steadily
declined until May 1980. There is a junip both in the number of
pending cases and the backlog for October 1980. That jump oc- ¢
gurred during that interval of the move to Capitol Hill, and I »
believe assubstantial part of that loss is attributable to the move.

If you.compare the figures for October 1980 to January 1981, you
will see that the slippage was much reduced. Negligible, really.

~And when that is taken into account with what we have done in
* terms of. éliminatigg expenditures in the Office, I am pleased with

the result. What ¥ mean by that is this; both of the reports to

which 1 have referred complain about the quantity of overtime in’

¢ e

Al

t

iy
/f/Y

.




7

the Copyright Office, which in fiscal year 1980 totaled $650,000.
That has been virtually eliminated.

And in this fiscal year, the expenditure for overtime will be an
estimated $20,000, a reduction from $650,000 o $20,000. That repre-
sents the-equivalent of 45 positions at a grade 8, step 5 level, and
when taken together with the 20 positions by which we were,
reduced in the appropriations action in the preceding year, we are
now operating with more than 10 percent less applied work power
than before. v .. .

- This turns out, in retrospect, to have been a very fortunate -
decision for a reason we did not expect. The Library and.the
Copyright Office have presented their budget request to the House
Appropriations Committee. We are all -aware of the very streng
pressures to reduce Government expenditures. We have in the past
been required to absorbxetrp%)_‘ectively parts of pay increases that,
have been granted. We have continued to spend intd this particular
fiscal year on a continuing resolufjon keyed to last year’s appropri-
ation. - ; P R

This deep in ‘the year, if. we are retrospectively required to."™
absorb a substantial part of the 9.17-percent pay'increase, it will be
diffieult to contain, and without the elimination of this overhead, it
could Wave been disastrous. s .

Mr. Chairman, we will be glad to answer any questions now or
later that you or-any member of the committee or staff mdy have.
" Mr. KasteNMEIER. Thank you, Mr. Ladd. As I indicated at the
outset, some weeks from now we will be lpoking at possible changes
in the copyright law. Certainly, we will be looking at issues. Will
you be prepared to.be a-resource in that connection? Will you
speak out oh each of ‘these substantive issues as they.arise? Are
you prepared to have views to share with us on the prospect?

Mr. Lapp: Of course. I will do that to the best of my ability.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. I asked because-I'm not-sure that each Regis-
ter is necessarily prepared to do precisely what the preceding one
did. Ms. Ringer was very- kriowledgeable and very prepared to
share views about the substantive changes in copyright law.

Befere I forget, since it is in the paper,*do you have any view
about the so-called patent case and tWe patenting of computer
programs as referred to in the morning paper? Would it have any

-« relevance to copyright? ' ..

‘ Mr. Lapp. It ceftainly has relevance to gopyright, and if for no
other reason, because of the statutory change which was worked by
the action of the Congress in the-last session. I have not hai time
to read the newspapes report, let along, an opinion itself, and am
not prepared to respond in depth to it at thf time.

- Mr. KasTENMEI®. You say that ‘all facilities relating ‘to the
%opﬁ'ir.ig}},t Office are now housed in the James Madison Memorial
uildipg? . e - .

.. Mr: Bapp. Except.the storage of copyright deposits at the PicKet{

+ "Street warehousé in Alexandria, yes: . ) ‘

Mr. KAsYENMEIER. You are no longer in the old Library of Con-
gress buildin‘%lat all? N - »

NMr. Lapp. No. . ) ~ -~ g h
Mr. KasTeNMEIER: Could you give us just a concise view of how,
* m your view, the compulsQry licenses,are working?
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Mr. Lapp. The cable compulsory license? The~
cense? Which one are you particularly intereste 4An?
Mr. Kastenmeier. Well, T would just say all 4f them. But do you
thirk sonie-are more troublesome than others: if so, wHich? |

Mr. Lapp. Certainly, the cable license i Aroublesome, and T have

not the slightest doubt that whatéver th¢/initiatives are within the

. Congress, this committee and the Congress generally will be waited
upon by interests who are' going to want revision with'the cable
license. And that is going to be caused in large part by the recent
action of the FCC in deregulating cable, insofar as the importation
of distant signals and the elimination of syndicated program exclu.
sivity i concerned. So I am sure that that issue will arise in one
form or_another before this committee in this session of Congress.

" Mr. KASTENMEIER. Much of your. work, as you refer to, is regis-
tration of copyrighted works.” Under the 1976 act, the work of
authorship is copyrighted before the moment of its creation. In
view of this, do you think the bureaucracy involved in registration,
as such, is still needed? . . L,

Mr. Lapp. I think that’s an important and fundamental question,.
and I think that it should be examined. There is not a country in
the ‘world which maintains the kind of establishment that we do
relating to-redistration ard title of copyrighted works.

* One of the things that I would like to see done, and in the not-
tpo-distant future, is some kind of empirical study madé about the
<cost effectiveness: of maintaining_ the kind of registration system
that we have. This questmby the way, is necessarily involved in
the broadej question of whéther or not. the Uniteq States should
approach on any basis, adherence to the Berne Convention. Quite
apart from that, if the Berne Convention were not involved, this
question of the cost effectiveness of our registration system should

*be examined. N . .

Now in the past, there has been much scholarship and opinion
directed to legal analysis of what the disparities are between the
domestic-copyright law in the United States and the requirements
of the Berne Convention. To my knowledge, however, there has
never been any comprehensive and systematic study made compar-

.ing how \private transactions relating to the ownership and exploi-
tation of ‘copyrighted works are achieved in the United States and
in other countries. I believe ‘that that kind of study is indicated,
and that every system should continually be subjected to this king .
of cost-benefit evaluation. )

I mighit say that on the basis of conversations that I had in New

mechanical li-

, York yesterday, for example, with three distinguished leaders of . -

the copyright bar, that their view was, despite the fact that in the -
past, Ms. Ringer and the late Mr. Kaminstein both have publicly
expressed the view that they thought that American -inferests
would best be served by ultimate American adherence to.the Berne
Convention, there are people who believe that.thé market dnd our
institutions in the United States are sufl iciently different,from
those of foreign countries, that a systefn like the one that we have
now may very well prove to be cost-effective. .

To summarize, it is a_question which should be asked and any
conclusions should be undergirded by serious analytical studies.
However, there are divergent views in the copyright community
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concerning the elimination of the formalities of registration and
recordation. . . > . »

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Thank you&,Mr. Ladd. I won’t pursue further
questions, except to say that wWhen we do get into substantive
matters, perhaps next month, we might take that occasion to invite
you also to give extended remarks on policy matters which affect
the Copyright Office and copyrightability, some of thosé in conflict,
and so.xe-of those n<rhaps not in conflict. I think we clearly need a
much more comprehensive" discussion of the field of copyright.

‘Mr. Lapp. As I said, T'll'bé glad to do that, to the Best 6f my
., ability, and if the committee or any of its members have specific
issues on whick they would like us to prépare analysis and-testimo-
ny, I will obviously be pleased to do that.  ~ S

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Thank you. And I yield to the gentleman from
Virginia, Mr. Butler. | < T '

Mr. ButLer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman., too, welcome, the new
Re%;ster. I feel like.you've made the transition from that log cabin
. in Ohio to the austerity .of James Madison very gracefully, and we
look forward to working with you. ’ - . . .

. I’'m not one of those praised in the beginning of your statement

- for their great participation ifi the copyright revision, because.l
had no part in it, so I hope you’ll bear with me when.I ask you a
few questions. . ] . v
. For example, you have mentioned a Convention—the Berne Con-
vention. ) .
~ Mz Lapp. Yes. -, !

Mr. BUTLER. Just for the record, what is that?

Mr. Lapp. It is an international treaty adhered to by most of the
major industrial and developed countries, providing for, a certain
minima of protection which are required to be afforded under
dor%)estic law of those countries which are signatory to the Conven-
tiof. ’ ' . X

/oMt.'BUTLER. Thank you. Now, turning to one of the questions
raised by the chairman, in the collection function of your licensing

_ division, that’s a statutory responsibility imposed on you with
regard to the compulsory licensing fee. Explain to me how
effective you think you are in actually making collections, identify-
ing ;he obligations and colle¢ting money. Do you have a view of :

that? . S
. . Mr. Lapp. I can, if you care to, give yoir data_on the fees which
are collected. But I don’t think that’s the thrust of your.question. If
the question is: Are the cable systems being faithful in paying.all-
the amounts which are legally due, wé don’t look behind the—~
papers which present the revenue figures on which the royalty is
calculated. .

a Mr. Burrer. How do you arrive at the conclusion that you have
no obligation to look behind those revenue figures? ,

Mr. Lapp. I think I'll ask Dorothy Schrader to respond to that
Qquestion. We don't do it.

Ms. ScuraDER. Mr. Butler, we don’t see in the statute any specif-
ic direction to the Copyright Office to engage in the very detailed .
examination of the Statement of ‘Account. We are directed to re-
ceive the Statements of Account, receive the money, and transmit
the money to the U.S. Treasury. Now, we do make a very limited
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examination in the case of obvious errors and to the extent that we

have issued a regulation about a particular form or particular
rocedure If there is an obviods error or our regulat,ons have not - .

Eeen followed, then we would correspond and get,a clarification or .

correction. Unless we are directed otherwise, we db not see that we

have the statuto’ry\authority to do more.

Mr. BurLer. Do you audit those at all? o2 ‘
Ms. SCHRADER. No. ’ . e
. __Mr. Lapp. We have no enforcement powers.in relation to-those - ——
" “collections, Mr. Butler. . s

Mr.. ButLER. What sanctions would be available to you if a cable
company wrote in and said, under the statute as written we owe
you such and such, but we refuse to pay it? What action would be

" available to you then? . -
Ms. ScHRADER. We have no sanctions except to continue to try to /
: tell them, if there is a clear obligation, what that obligation is. But
2 we have no enforcement power. .

Mr. BurLer. I don’t want my silence, to be considered acquies-
cence on that subject. It seesns to me that when _you're seeking to
collect the money that somewhere implicit in that is an obligatjon 4
to be nasty about it if you don’t get it. So I thanksyou for your ‘\
answer. I will reserve juggment on the response.

Mr. KASFTENMEIER, yergmld the gentleman yield? .

Mr. BUTLER. Certairly. . -

Mr. KastenMEIER. Of course, that responsibility has traditionalty

«w_.been the responsibility of the copysght owner and the question
might be asked what recourse does the owner have? We have never .
historically—and the gentleman is correct, certainly we would want
to review that—but historically imposed upon the Cc‘;&fght Office
itself ahy enforcement authority. It's neutral as far as its collection
sanctions. It’s an entity, a repository. Indeed, there are inome cases
criminal sanctions for violatiofis of copyright law. But the U.S.
attorney and the copyright proprietor are among the parties to be
intereslted, but not the Copyright Office itself, which is essentially
neutral, : \

Mr. ButiEeR. ], thank the chairman and, as I said if the begin- .
ning, I'm proceeding from a vast amcunt of ignorance in this area. :
But, as a taxpaiyer and maybe’ even a copyright owner who might \
be getting the benefit of the cable collections, I'm a little shocked
at this process. But I'm not in the position to be overly critical,

~ 5

which, as you know, is not my nature anyway. [Laughter.]

Mr. BUTLER. But what is the situation with reference to the ¥ .
juk;ebox collections? Is that another division of your collection proc- . .
. ess!
Mr. Lapp. Again, in that case also we have no enforcement '
ﬂers and-there is a serious problem in that area because there is >
a"wrge degree of noncompliance of the legal requirements that .

jukeboxes be licensed. We have been in consultation not only with
the owners of the copyrjghts which.are affected, but also the De-
partment of Justice, urging them to bring action to, compel or
encourage wider compliance with_ the juke-box provisions of the
copyright statute. We will contique to do that. It is a problem.
1. BUTLER. Is there some diffSrence in the collection authority

v under the statutes ds to juke boxes versus cable? ,

. {
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Mr. tADD No. .
Mr. BurLeRr. The collection process is the same?
Mr. LADD. Yes,
Mr. BuTLER. And your authority is the same but your results
may be different?” -’
Mr. Lapp. Yes. The Copynght Office has no enforcement power
~ of any kind.
Mr. BuTLER. Yes, I'understand that -
Mr. LADD.__Except,ﬂe_have_poweL_to,demand deposxt of publlc
works. But in the area that you're talklng about, we have enf5rce
LN ment power. /

Mr. BurLer. Well, gs far as dep051t works are concerned you /af]so
have the power to insist upon payment of the fee at the time
copyright applications are filed. /

Mr. Lapp, Oh,-yes. That’s in.the statute. .-~ /

Mr. BurLer. That’s’a statutory fee.

Mr. Lapp. That’s part of the application, as a. rﬁatter of fact.
« Mr. BuTLER. And, of course, you. deny the appllcatxon 1f you don’t

* treceive the money. '

Mr. Lapp. Yes, Co P

Mr. BuTtLER, What is that fee now? ]

Mr. Lapp. $10. . ’

Mr. BuTLER. And when was it last- nstabhshed‘f‘ .

Mr. Lapp. With the revision.

: Mr. BurLer. The 1976 statute?

Mr. Lapp. Yes.

Mr. BrLER. And what was it priof to that‘f‘ '

Mr.LApp. $6, by and large. -

Mr. BuThEr. s it time to take another lookat that?

Mr. Lapp. Yes, it is. .,

Mr. BurLer. Do you have atrecommendation?

Mr. Lapn. We have undertaken a program to develop recommen-
dations to the Congress that the fee be increased. As a matter of
fact, I hope to have that package ready to go through the normal
procedures sometime between May 1 and July 1. As clos€ to May 1
as possible.

. Mr. BurLer. In 1976, at the time the fee was- set of course you
[ weren’t-thére, but just as a point of reference, how did the $10
compare with the administrative costs of filing initially?
Mr. Lapp. Let me do this from memory, and if you want, "Tll get
it more accurate information to put in the record. Roughly the per-
centage of the expense of the Office in relation to the amqunt
. recovered by fees 1s-2 to 1. In other words, about one-third of our
budget of approximately $15-million is recovered by fees. That’s
from recollection. Let me get more precise data. By the way, the
i ratio is declining.
Mr. ButLer. The ratio is dechnlng‘f‘
, Mr. Lapp, The ratio of fees received and total budget is declining.
" Mr. BurLEr. You mean becoming smaller?
Mr. Lapp. A smaller fraction.
Mr. BUTLER. One more question, if I may, Mr. Chairman. Just
8hllosoph1cally, is there any reason why all of the costs.of the
{gght Office should 'not be assumed by those who are getting
nefit of it—the-applicants?

. ) -
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Mr. Lapp. I do have views on this, and I.think the answer to .
your question is “Yes.” There are reasons why it should not fall
. totally on the applicants. There are activities of the Copyright
Office which do not rebound to the penefit of claimants, and there
is a question as o whether or not we should impose upon the*
claimants for registration the full burden of the Office, including
activities from which they do not benefit. “

in general these people who are special Lendficiaries of Govern-
ment services should bear a special proportion\of the expenses of
the Government agency in the securing and helping to protect 4
their rights. I testified on this issue before, to the predecessor
committee to this one, at great length in 1962, when the question
was raised then—and the proposition was not, then accepted—of
.introducing maintenance feés into-the patént statute. The rationale
there was the user principle. There was a long debate’ I don’t think
it is possible to resclve with any kind of mathematical precision
what portion, of the Patent and Trademark Office—and I’ll not .
testify at length about that, because you have a witness behind me
who will talk about that. But the question raised then was what
proportion of operating costs should be put on the special beneficia- .
ries of the patent system, namely, the patentees, as against the
proportion which should be borne as a general ‘expense of the ,
Government. . Y .
I have forgotten now what the figure was. My recollection is that
in that particular case and time it was set at something like 65
percent. But that is a matter of record in the hearings and reports
of the predecessor committee to this one—the House Subcommittee
on Patents, Trademarks and Copyrights, as it was called. , .
Mr. Butcer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I yield back.
Mr. KasteNMEIER. Thank you, After all_these years we are
now—since the last session finally able to accept for the Patent
and Trademark Office the principal of maintenance fees. .
The gentleman from California, Mr. Danielson.
Mr. DaNIELSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have only one
point. This follows up Mr. Butler's last inquiry and your response.
If you are planning to present more precise information on how the
fee arrangement has been worked out, it might be helpful to couch
that, not only in absolute dollars—$10, for example—but also the
percentage of the ratio between total costs and -the user—fee;-be——— —
cause I would imagine,as time goes by it might be more interesting
to_know what the ratio was at the time the fee was imposed. —
Mr. LADD. Yes.
Mr. DANIELSON. Since they are apparently traveling on separate .
courses. .
Mr. Lapp. Right. We will provide that. . g
M{l DaNIELSON. I have no other questions, and I thank you very
much. . .-

Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Michigan.

Mr. SawyERr. I might just say that my knowledge on this subject,
if it exceeds Mr. Butler’s at all, certainly is de minimis. [Laughter.]

But I would like to ask, just as a matter of course, are the
Eastern bloc of nations also a party to this Berne concord?

Now, I Personally__s.llhiqx:ib_e“to,_theﬁusen,‘pniﬁg';le. I believe -that

1o -
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Mr. Lapp. I think the answer to that is that some of them are.
"Hungary, I think, is. . ’ ,
Ms. ScHrRADER. And Czechoslovakia. .
' Mr. Lapp. The Soviet Union is not. _
Mr. SaAwYER. Apparently we’re not either, as I understand it. -
Mr. Lapp. That’s correct. We are not. o
. There is no international society, The Universal Copyright Con- .____.
—— —ventioi, to which the United States does belong, was developed, I
+ think it is fair to say, to provide a vehicle for international cooper-
. ation in the area of copyright without the kinds of minima of
8 protection_that are previded for in the Berne Convention, and
’ allow the United States to enter into copyright treaty relations
with other countries. And the Soviet Union is a member., *
" Mr. KasteNMEIER. Would the gentleman yield?

\d

Mr, SAwYER. Sure. . ' “« .
> Mr. KASTENMEIER. Just one comment. I think historically the
reason for this is that 'we evolved our copyright and patent laws
quite separately from Europe. I suppose Great Britain gid sérve as
a model in part. The result is that because the provisions in our
laws were substantially different in terms.of protection and other-
wise, we were not able to enter into adherence which requiréd
minimal accommodation of laws. So for this reason I think we
probably have troubles both in patent and in copyright in the past:
generations in reference to international treaties. We have been
moving conscientiously in the direction of complying our laws
somewhat with the rest 6f Western Europe or the-rest of the world.

Mr. Lapp. Mr. Sawyer, I might -tell you something that Mr.
Kastenmeier and counsel for the committee can tell you better *
than 1. The stated reason for several of the changes in our domestic
‘law brought about by the general revision was to move ,us closer
goeward a position from which we could, if we chose, adhere to

rne. )

‘The relaxation in the notice requirements is one example. The
proposed élimination of the manufacturing clause is another. In
the House report of the bill, one will discern places where the
modifications were, among other reasoms, adopted in order to bring
the United States more nearly to a position from which it might
‘choose to adhere to the Berne Convention. :

Mr. SawvER. During thé last Congress I was surprised to learn
that the Patént Office was not in any way using data processing.
Does the Copyright Office have data processing? : .

Mr. Lapp. Yes. Those systems are being installed now in stages.
But the answer to your question. is “yes,” we have.

Let me describe two Of them. We have a system in the final |,
stages of design by which applications’and the like coming into the
. Office would*be immediately entered into a tracking system so that

we may know the location and status of any claim which is int our
custody at any given time. That system is well advanced and two
significant stages are operational now. There is more to be done on
it.

We have now installed a computer system for cataloging which
will"soon eliminate the publication of the Frinted catalogs of regis-
trations. The output from that system will be a data bank biblio-
graphic entry for the work, a catalog card which will go into our

J ’ {
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physical card catalog that I mentioned earlier in my testimony,
and finally a tape from which to drive the preparation ‘of micro-
fiche which will then become the bibl}'ographical directory for our
registrations. ’

So, yes, we are well along. R .

you said a portion of your operation did not benefit users or claim-
ants. What are those? What operations do not?

Mr. Lapp. The users, or those who want to know the copyright
status of a given work—to answer for themselves the question may
gcopy and if I may copy, what may I copy—use our files. That

nefit is for the proposed user of our file, not for the registrant
who has obtained his registration from us. :

The publication of the bibliographic directory is another such
.case. The files we maintain on whether or not an author has tried
to .effect,.in accordance with the statutory provisions, a rescission
or a revocation of a license that he is granted, is. also something
that the registrant does not exclusively benefit from. 7 .

Mr. Sawyer. Well, it might be a repository for information used
to put people on notice, as to whether they would be infringing on
a copyright. - ) .

" It seems to me, arguably at'least, a benefit to the one who claims
the copyright.
So much for that issue.

Mr. Sawyer. Well, when you were aske her or not the -
perations-of the office ought to supported in effect by the users, .

While this is a little outside the scope of the operation of the -

office itself, I remember a number of years ago I was startled to
find out by way of a lawsuit against a client that even such.songs
as “Take Me Qut to the Ball Game,” or “I've Been Working on the
Railroad,” and so on, printed in a singalong book were still subject
to live copyright infringerhent claims. Do you have any view about
the-inperpetuity provision we-give copyright?

Mr. Labp. Well, that comes.as a surprise to mex

Mr. SAwYER. It came' as a surprise to us, too.

Mr. Labp. The duration of protection of a copyright is fixed by
the statute. It is now keyed through the life of the author, in .most
cases, and it surprises me that the songs mentioned are still in
copyright, although one can, you understand, make a revision or
new version of an old work which is in the public domain and that
specific version can still-be-protected as a new work. .

Mr. Sawyer. I am talking ‘maybe 10 years back, and maybe
something has changed since then. But at that point it worked.

Mr. Lapp. Well, you know, the basic idea of copyright is that in
exchange for the protection which the law affords the author, their
protection is limited in time and indeed that is a constitutional
requirement. ) .

Mr. SawyEer. That's all I'have. !

Mr. DANIELSON. Mr. Chairman,nay I ask & question?

Mr. KasTENMEIER. The gentleinan from California.

Mr. DANIELSON. On this point of the duration, if my memory
serves me, when we rewrote the law in 1976 we extended that
time, did we not?

_ Mr. LADD. Yes.
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Mr. DANIELSON. What was the time before that? And what i the .

time now?
Mr. Lapp. The previous terms were two terms-—a first term and
one renewal term, each of 28 years. . -
Mr. DanieLsonN. That would make it an aggregate of 56 years. 4
t-Iapp-Fiftyssix-years fro Edﬁte—of‘_p— blication: -
. Mr.. DaNIELSON. And that was it? i
-" Mr. LApD. Yes. ‘ L
*  Mr. DANIELSON.* And %esently it {s the life of the author, but -
) they cannot be extended beyond the llfe of thewauthor?
¢ Mr. Lapp. It is the life of the author plus 50 years.
Mr. DaNiELsON. Plus 50 years? :
Mr. LApD. Yes. ’ '

Mr. DanieLsoN. That philosophically gave me real trouble at the,
. time we wrote the law, and I guess it still does. The Constitution
still says we can-do it for limited times. But how we can go beyond v
the life of an author and still give it to him for a limited time still
confuses me.
Mr. KasTENMEIER. We also gave extended subsisting rights to
copyright for materials which in some cases were copyrighted at
. the beginning of the century. They were extended for a number of .
years from about 1962 on beyond 56 years. So that may have .
otherwise extended the,term of the works at the outside which was -
. not contemplated originally at the time of the registration.
Mr. Lapp. There are some other embellishments. On some works
the duration is measured from the date of publication. The law also .
reaches back and gets unpublished works and starts them moving
toward the public domain. But in the main the term is measured
by the life of the author- plus 50 years. '
. Mr. DaNIELSON. I apprecidte your response. I just couldn’t hang :
on to it. Your answer gave us the ball park figure. Thank you. I
don’t agree with that figure, but I mean that’s the law.
Mr. KASTENMEIER. One last question,and you may or may not be
g‘ epared to answer. That is a commeRt on the Copyright Royalty
ribunal. Since it is a symbiotic relationship in that it operates in
the field of copyright as to its efficacy, are there any changes you
mxght suggest for it, viewed from the Register’s office?
néil Lapp. I do not at this time. I am really not that familiar
with the operation to have an informéd opinion about that. I am, of
! course, aware of the views that Ms. Ringer expressed. to-the.com-
mittee last year, and I have studied those with care, but I really
am not qualified at-this time to give you an answer.
Mr. KASTENMEIER. If Kou ‘have some view about that, when you
M appear we would like to hear it.
e r. LApD. Yes. °
Mr. KasTENMEIER. Thank you.
That concludes this morning’s questions for the Register, and we
“thank you very much, you and your colleagues, for appearing here.
[The complete statement of Mr. Ladd follows]
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Befqre the Subcomaittee on Courta, " o—
2 CHvtlULBeYC 1T and the Adainistration of Justice

E

Coummittee on the Judicisry . .
. House of Representstives
3 Tth Congreas, “First Sesaton - . ‘
\ March 4, 1981 '

Mr. Chaix:mn and meabers of the Subcomittee, my name is
David Ladd, Ke.giater of Copyrights in the Copyright Office of the Library
of Congress and Auiannr: L_ibrgrian for Copyright Services. I was &ppointed
to those positions last 'Juno, and this 1s my firat sppearance before you.
1 thank you and the subcommittee staff for glving me the opportunity to .
appaar heré todsy. The Copyright Office looka‘ forvard to the co.n:inued

benefit of your subcommittee's advice, counsel,, and direction, in the exercise
. jpa

T

On January 1, 1978, an %ntirely new copyright law cne,.in:’o‘?ffec;

of your ovarsight reéponaibilities. y
in tha United States. This general ;revision of our copyrigl‘;t ststute yss the .
product of over twenty yeara of sdministrative and legislative efforts of
many meabers of the Congress, the Copyright Offics, the bar, ;nd the r.e!;reunntivel
of diverse {ntereat groupa. In particular, the culmination of these efforts in
the enactment of the first new copiright statute aince 1909 {s- a towering schievement
ac:ribunble to the ou:annding wisdom, penevennce, and tireless efforts of your
Chairman, Congressman Kutenneior, your ranking Hinoricy Meaber, COngr:uud
Railaback, your Chief'Coumol. Bruce Lehnan, Minority Counsel Tom-Mooney,
and ot.iier present and fo:-er meabers of your subcommirtee snd {ts staff. That
’ achievement has been a0 widely lcknwledged and honored, in the Un}.:ed States \

’

nd abroad, that l need -here only state ny oﬂpenonﬂ. reapect.
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. The copyright ch/of the United Ststes is founded oy the provision ’ P .

..9f. the Constirution (arg, X, sec, 8) which_smpowers Congress.=.

A .

* ® % To Pronote the Progress of Sciences snd useful
Arts, by cecu\ring for limited Times to Authors snd %

Inventors :he\exclucivc Right to their respective .
Wricings snd D&scoverien.

-

This provision enbrsces the doctrine of exclusive rights to suthogs for
i

. .
s limited time s s necesssry _1€ben:1ve for cxestion snd the continued ES
[
sdvsncsment of lesrning snd culture for the pdblic welfsre. The enormous . o -

con:ribution: of Americans in srts and culture made possible by virtue of.

this {ncentive are re'cognized throughout the world. I sm grateful for . *

the opportunity to serve this body o,f\l\-w.md the-rights of those crec;.ive
“ tslents -nd‘en:x:npreneun it protects snd of the public those rights sre

.

{ntended to |erve." . . -
During the last feh decades, the United Ststes hss been in the

throes of s vast tachnologicsl revolution. Applicetions of spsce sge technology, .

once considersd mere "science f£iction”, have now becox;e reslity, lesding to new

snd diverse methods of crentiv-e expression snd d;uvery of informafion. This

revolution, enriching our lives, has, nevertheless, been sccompsnied by s serious

chsllenge to the suthor's copyright (2:8:, photocopying and tspe recording). In’

sddition, our sbility to adapt copyright to protect new expressions of suthorshi

sade possible by new tsthnologies (g,g. computer progrsme, hologrsphs)-hss been
tssted . The Copyright Act of 1976 has nide great strides in eeting these tests. 4

However, it seews likely thst future technological developments in sress such as
£ib¢r optics, lssers, microcomputers, snd the incresaing nuaber of methods

b))

. ERIC ,
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~
of artistic expression made available by new technologies' 22y tax the.basic

philosophical limits of copyd‘ght protection and further threaten rhe

foundation of‘ th¥® copyright law. The Copyright Office has monitdred,
. . .
end will continue to monitcr, thees developments in an afrempt to retain
> T « *

the deuclte/fuhncl of intereets enunciated in the Consci:u.tion(. o,

; ‘ .
» I'would I'ike to turm now to a brief review of the funotions of the
- n *
/ Copyright olfﬂ:ce under, the copyrl[ht"hw-

The Copyright Office ie one of seven departments ‘Lmhe Library of

Congrese and {s within the legislative branch of govemuntv{A principal

futiction of the Officd. has been the examination and regfe
.

tooriginal and renewal copyiights filed by authors and othex copyright

£\era of copyright

§rltion of claims

owners. The Office also records aseignnent$ and other trans

ecording of

and ‘related documents, and cdrtain notices pertaining to the |

Al
susicel works-and the termination of rights earlier grented by aithors.
g The Copyright Office performs sevﬁinl other functione related to

PR <
or resulting from its regletration and ncordatic;n dutiee. Ou;.j Cataloging

Ty

Division preperee end distributes bibuogrlph‘i‘c descriptions of all registered
works. It ;ho provides baeic cataloging for many of the Library'e sptcilal
cellections. The benefits of copyright cataloging will, {n ct: near future, be
availeble to all :\ﬁﬁl‘.;bn:.'y. This will moye us closer to the creation of a
comprehensive national bibliography -- long a goel of the A;uricnn 1library, .
educetional, and even our bro‘brhnryz communities.
) Our Information A‘.m; Ref.erence'biv‘iuon provides very 1wor:cnt'
services to the copyrlghcgcomni‘ty and to the' public ;t large. The division
B

*

P

& .
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searches and reports, upon request, the éopxxlght fscts contalnea'ln o:‘r

records, provides cervified coples of certificates of registration, -and assists

the public #n using our files. :It also maintsins a public information office

stsffed by couit.eoua snd kuowladgeable individuals for answering mail, telephone
. -

snd personsl visit inquiries about the copyrlgh": llw and registrstion procedures.

The Office’s public 1nforutlon snff delervgl special recognition. Unlike .

othier federsl agencies, :he Pﬁtent snd Trademark’ Office, for exasple, of f¥n we

deal directly with individual 'authorl ard users who are not generll}y lophlstlcugd
B LY -

Jin the nuances of copyright protectlon lnd the legar aspects of ;exﬂ(.utlon.
For thh{,reuon.‘lt u particulsrly hpornnt that nhe Office have able and ldept

people to sgrve thém. Flmlly, the Division has sp ‘active pgbllcatlon progrsa

for the dlurlbutlon, £fee oF charge, of circulars and slntllr materials on

\ .

b]
A most significant sspect of Copyright Office operstions ia its .,
LY

enrichment of the collectlonl of the leury of - \.on;reu.

LY
copyri;ht. [ Y

Under the Copyrlght

Act of 1976, copiel ‘of worka, publlshed in the United Sntel Hlth 8 notice of J

copyright are requl‘ted to t!é. deposited with :h; Copyruht Office snd nade
- - » . ~ -

availsble through the Office to the Librsry ofCongress for its collections.

The copyri;ht systeam is the very base upon which the Library of Congress

hes- developed its extensive collections of books, periodicsls, music, maps, ' ]

prints, photogrsphs snd wtton‘plct&ru. In many of these lréu, copyright t\
deposits for- the greatest psrt of the Library’s acquulttonl. A
PR
In lddltlon to the functions described above, %the Copyright aAct of

1976 gavé addltloncl reiponubnl:lu to the Copyright Office. We are

. " .
. . s .
. .
. ’ : - / .
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/enga;ed in u'cenllrf; Jukeboxes :hrouzh‘ﬁ: the United States to perfora «
copyrighted music; we also tlay ar; integral role in the operation of. the
cgqmlsory licensing mechznism governing secondary transmissions by cable
television l)’ltt.'.'m- "the Licensing. Rivision of_:he Copyright Office examines - b
statesent$ and receives statutory royalties from both jukebox and cable
:elcvtll;n operators. These suns™sre received if our Office, apd, afeer °
deduction of reasonable addinistrative expenses, are depoqéed ~ith the
Treasury Dfpartnent for {fyestment in ;nccuu-bearln; U.S. $ecurities ' .
and later distribution to copyright owners.

Thé Copyright Office regularly assiscs both houses of Congress and its

, staffs in preparing and commencing on le;lslaclve. proposals, relpondins . ) . .
to constituent inquiries and assisting in the furcher lnpler_nn:'a&on of shc H

) copyright law. Last year the Copyright Office coupléted ics noV‘e .‘.rén Crystal
City to the Library of Congress Jamas Madison Henoghl Building. We hope that | )

Committee and its styff, rogether or individually, will visit che Copyright
" office in its new quarcers. ’ B b ’ :

The new Copyright Act, and accompanying leglllulve reports, required

. x

or requested the Register of Copyrights to make cercaln uudlel and repores to

C‘onguu and your Committes, I would llke £o comment brle.‘.ly on two,such studies
presently baing undertaken. One of :he most difficult problems to reeolve in :h; »
‘ general revision of the copyr;.;hc lawwconcerned the pho:ouchanlcaf }eproduc:ion,
in whole or in part, of copyrighted works by libraries and .l"rcnl_.\_r_e;. In .aidtclon
to codtfytng :hc doc:rtne of fatr use for the firu time (section 107), the
copyright s:a:u:t contains provisions in section 108 au:horlzln; cercain acts of '

reproduction and discribuclion by qualifying librarfes. Because of the uncertainey

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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lb?ut the effect of these provisfons, at.present and {n the future, Congrese
provided that the Register of CB;;;L;htl should prég;rc, at five~year intervals,
reports concerning the cffect}vcnlll of the balance created by the statute. The
first such report 1s due January 1, 1983, In connection with this mandate, the
Copyright offié; held ;ch f;gionll public hearings with publishers and librarians
to cznnint‘pracﬁiccl under section 108 as they have developed since the nevw law
went {nto effect. .

) Under section 601 of the copyright law, certain nondrsmatic lLiterary
un:crialsain the English language must be -lnuflctutcd clthlt ia :hc Unit.d States
or in Cannda in order for the work to enjoy the full rencdiel provided by :h- :
copyrl;@t law {n an action for infringement of the-rights of reproduction or
digtribucion. -The "manufacturing clause” now spplies only to works by Amarican
cL:izcﬁn or domici{lisriee, and under special citc;lltIDCIl, even such works may
be exampt. Section 601 further etatee ‘that the sanufacturing requiremants will
terainate on July 1, 1982. Dutiqg'th; course of Senate debate preceding passage
of the Copyright Act of 1976, Senator Hugh Scott, on behalf of himself «nd
Senator John L. McClellan, asked the Register of Copyrighte to study the
dangers that may faccvgbc U.S. ﬁtin:ing induetry by virtue of the elimi.azion
of section 601, Pursuunt to this request, the Office has undertaken such a study
and will report ita find#igs to dbngrcll by July 1, 1981.

. Now that I have briefly described the functions of the Gbpyright «
Office, 1 would like to turn to the sdainistrative condi:ious‘of the officc.
As I have assumed direction of the Copyright Office in the pest yaeer,
I have had as my objectives :(1) to ulintafk':hc established operations of the

Office; (2) to acqueint syself with the policy and legislative f{ssues confronting

. { ‘

- .

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




Page 7
’ ’ ¥

copyright and add to gy understanding of others, and (3) to establish working relation=

ships and lines of comnlcn:io;: with the authors, the bar, the copyright interests,

the user cc;nstituqncien, and thg éongreu.

. The demands placed upon the Copyright Office by the new Act were 'great. T¢
_eguip the Office to breast the atorm, the Congress allowed a rapid bui;.du; of .nf-t -—
from 474 in FY 1977. to 552 .gn FY 1978, \nnd 596 in FY 1979. The staff was then reduced
%o 593 in FY l989.nnl<l 573 in 1981,
To assess thc‘eﬁectlvene" of- thnt.gr:wth in staff, the Legislative
!nveuiguin‘g 'l'qu of the House Comittee on Appropriations studied the

Copyright Office, ¥hd ita operations. The report on that study was dated
1

March, ,1979. The report was confidential and has not been publicly disclosed.

That report was critical of the Office and found deficiancies. Among

other findings, it found the level of productivity and effactive application
~ '
- of peraonnal time unsatisfactory; and hprovon\ent was demandeds At the same time,

Copyright Office requests for increases in staff were denied, and in fact,

raduction was ordered. .

- f:onco'u‘ngtly, the House Committee on Appropriations, in its 1981 budget
ection, instructed tha Library to include, 1n*£o;:hcor.j.ng budget requefn, "2
sunmary of agency productivity goals together with :heti impact on the budget
!'!queSt-'z The Library's Internal Audit staff conducted a follow-on atudy,

similarly discerning sdainistrative and productivity probless.
o B
1/ A Report to tha Comittee on Appropriations, U.S. House ¢! Representativas,
on Staffing Policy and Practices ~ Copyright Office, Library of Congress.
* {Surveys-and Inveatigations Staff (March, 1979).} N

2/ H.R. Rep, No. 96-1098, 96th Cong., 2d Sess. 10 (1980).

] 3
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) Consequently, during the latter Ralf of 1980 and €5 d‘a?e‘,*ve"-ho;e.__\ L
‘concentrated on iaproving work force effectiveness. Rather than explain in .
. P
hd detail the’ means used, I can best introduce the matter Aby-‘dlscunlns our
work load and the use of the work force. Please refer to the tabulations
10 Chart 2 of the preparad statements. The flgure; a:': b;';):en down by the
various points >f processing. .
Tl;e_count comes’ from pericdic physical inventories. (0ddly, until our

dsta proceul;xs dysten {s fully deployed, the Copyright Office does not havs a2

.
‘continuous cumulative account of its work load.) The figure 85,000 on the line

"minus Goal™ represents yhat the 0f{fice considers a normel work inventory=-i.e., a

»

work, load ul:‘h which the Office can, in the ordinary course, 1ssue certificatea or
registrations within three weeks after rece’lpt of the application. >
< What-we-call .the-backlogy 'Chetefott;“it.‘ the total-nunber—of tasey —
on hand, less that 85,000 flg\xr;. You will no:tce:a steady decline in the
:‘ + backlog between January 1979 and May 1980, from 81,000 to 41,900; and then en
increase frow May 1980, to January 1981,

This increass occurred during the period in which the Copyright
Office aoved from its quar:srl in Crystal City to its new quarters in the !
Libr:ty of Congress Jamas Madison Memorial Bu%ldlng. Now that increase in
':hc backlo;—au%l‘a:ed, in large part, I beueve‘,'uitt.\ losses ateributed
to the move--is umvelcome, Notice, however, that from October 1980 to January
1981, the’slippage almost ended. And beginning October 1980, the Copyright

' ,
Office dhcoln:lnued overtime equivalent to about 45 positions.

.

. Both studies on Copyright Office operations which I have aentioned
. were critical of the dhronic use of overtime and the appropristions to

‘support it. Afcordingly, as of October 1, 1980, we virtually discontinued

v -

Py . . B
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';.vertlme. It has been reduced from a figure of §650,000 1n‘F.Y 1980 to

an estimated 520,000 in F‘Y 1981. In the appropriations action for FY 1981,

~:he work force of the Office wss reduced by 20 positions. Taking into account

L]

A
those 20 positions, plus the equivalent of some 45 positions represented by
1

the overtine (weasured at the rar.‘;-gt Step 5), then we have effectively
Teduced the work forcs of :}\e 0ffice in FY 1981 by about 10%. - \
, In retrospect that decision to eliminate overtime csn be seen. l for

t\n:u.:e. Like vany other units in government, we have, under a continuing rl olu~

We are all

tion, continued to spend at levsls keyed to the FY 1980 appropriations.
svare of the enormous prsssures to reduce government spending. In FY 19805 ve | 5
were rsquired to absorb & 5:5% pay 1rLcre'ate. Last October our employees received

a-9.1% pay increase. If-we were, this late in the year—having spent thus far at
14

1980 levels——required to absorb retroactively any. p-r: of the latest pay

méreue, the results would be serious. wt:hou: :he ellum:lon of overtine,

and the saviags thus -chtpvcd. the results would have \’een disastrous. -
\
N\
Ths Subco-l.::ee %4y also be interested in the c\renda 1[\ registration
* 3
-ppucatiom ncetved snd re;u:rntlons of claims in the la:: five years. .
That will be represented as follows: \\
\
" \ S
Y Registration Applications Received Registrations
(approximate), :
76 445,080 - - 410,969
77 458,000 ° 452,702 N
84 416,000 . " 365,697
e 79 426,000 429,004
80 460,000 T 464,642
1]
. - & 4
* ~
’
1
-
N .
- LY
23 ~ ’
. 5 A
o ,
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" -
You Hg.l nots an {nitial rise in registration epplicetions received
followed by a dip end then a sharp t‘il. .between FY 79 and FY 80 to a high for
v ) -
the period. The figures for registratione show a parallel trend. - /}
' 1 want to thank you for this opportunity to appear before you and will
o
- be plessed to angwer any inq'uirg.es you may have now or in the future.
’
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. January, 1981 3
. . o
. . CLAIHS IN PROCESS .
V:; -
. . Jen '19 MHey '719 Aug ‘79 Hov '79 Fsb '60 Hey '80 OclL ‘00 Jen ‘0l Gost _
x - norssl wock=
. v losd on hend)
Initlel Procassing 26,000 17,000 9,000 9,000 9,000 12,800 29,000  26,%00 2,000 **
Cxeminat lon 29,000° ' 37,000 26,%00 24,850 31,050 20,400 20,150 ° )0,650° 10,000 **
.Post-exemination Processing 30,0000 29,050 . 24,450 2).0?0 23,950 23,100 20,850 26,000 15,000 ~‘-
On lisld in Unfinished Bus. Corres. ) . Cd .
flis/Avsiting Closlng 27,000 ° 46,950 43,750 40,250 36,350 5,600 27,450  26,)50 18,000 ¢* 3
Cotsloging : 34,000 30,150 43,700 - )8,)50 26,350 J5,000 52,100 39,600 25,000
Tots} ’ ‘ 166,000 160,150 147,000 133,450 © 129,700 126,900 ‘149,550 _‘m,soo 5,000 ‘ P
winus Goel s 5,000 - §5,000 - 05,000 - 85,000 - 85,000 -85,000 * -85,000 -85,000
’ -
3 Backlog 81,000 75,150 42,000 so.‘fso 44,700  A1,%00 64,350 66,500
.

Pt
2l . .

.

*  The sum of these two catsgories comprises the 79,000 figure rsferred to in Ms, Ringer's teetimony
in 1979 before the Housa Committee on Afpropriations.

*% The aim of theee four categories comprises the goal of 60,000 in the registration procese refarrail
to in Hr. Few's .testimony before the House Committes on Appropriaticne «ll‘lt yoar. .

® 11,000 renewal claims were not included as.they ars to be diatriduted throughout the calsndar yoar, .
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Next we would like to call Mr. Rene Tegtmeye;, Acting Commis-
sioner, U.S. Patent and Trademark .Office.

TESTIMONY OF RENE D. TEGTMEYER, ACTING .COMMISSIONER
OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS, US. DEPARTMENT OF COM-
MERCE, ACCOMPANIED BY MARGARET M. LAURENCE, AS.
SISTANT COMMISSIONER FOR TRADEMARKS; AND WILLIAM

YOST, ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER FOR FINANCE AND PLAN-
NING

Mr. TeGT™MEYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
subcommittee and counsel.” ~ = .. .

Let me introduce, if I may, the people who are with me today.

On my left, Margaret Laurance, who is the Assistant Commis-
sioner for Trademarks, anéon my right, Mr. William Yost, who is
the Assistant Commissioner for Finance and Planning.

I would like, with your permission, Mr. Chairman, to summarize
the written_statement that we have submitted—to--the committee- -

and ask that it be made a_part.of.the_record-and give-a summary-of

»
Q

the-highlights of that particular testimony, if that is satisfactory to
the subcommittee.

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. Without objection, your 17-page statement
will be received and made ‘a part of ths record, as well as the
statement of the preceding witness, Mr. Ladd. And you may pro-
ceed as you wish.

Mr. TEGTMEYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .
Let me mention that our ‘functions in the Patent and Trademark
Officé are basically those which the name of the office implies.

We administer the patent laws and the trademark laws. The
patent laws are founded in the Constitution very specifically along
with copyright laws. The statute is based upon that constitutional
provision, and the purposes of the patent laws, of course, are to
stimulate innovation, to advance technology. _—

This is quite-an important function at the present time because
it supports the country’s economic needs, increases productivity
and increases the country’s ability to compete in international

<

markets.

The trademark laws are based upon the commerce clause in the
Constitution. They also play a very important role in that they
enable companies and individuals where they are adopting new
marks to adequately clear those marks and to determine thair
registerability and viability as marks before, in many cases, they
undertake the very sizable expenses for promotion and advertising
a new product and the market associated with it.

Patent application filings over the past decade have been gener-
ally flat. Filings stayed in the range of 100,000 to 103,700 for utility
inventions for the years 1972 through 1979.

In fiscal year 1979 filings totaled about 100,000 utility inventions,

and just over 7,000 design inventions.
In fiscal lyear 1980 utility application filings jumped to the
10_50,800 level, an all-time record, and design applications topped

’

The -surge of filings in fiscal year 1980 has continued into the
first part of fiscal year 1981. ot




»
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Whether the current filing levels represent a break in the flat .
trend for the past decade’or just an expansion of the range within_
which®filings have remained is-yet to be seen.« .

In the trademarks area, the level of filings for the first 6 to 7
years of the 1970’s varied in the low to mid-30,000 range. ’

Somewhat abruptly in fiscal year 1977 trademark filings jumped
to 44,000. During continuing years of 1978 through 1980, over
50,000 applications were filed each' year. . ) T~

We have -attempted to identify some of the reasons for this.
dramatic jump in trademark application filings, but have not been
able to single out a principal or several principal causes.

The increase was generally.across the board in all industries and

by most businesses. The ratio of U.S. origin to-foreign origin filings

did not change. '

A check with the users of the trademark registration system
confirmed the increased filing level across the board in most firms
but revealed no single major reason for the increases.

usually because the -examiner has rejected or found unpatentable
some or al} of the claims in the application—for most of the 1970’s
exceeded application filings. :

As a consequence the average pendancy time of an application
dropped.- Disposals averaged about 108,000-through the years 197)
through 1978. The disposal peak was reached in 1975. By fiscal
year 1979 disposals had dropped to 94,000. This fiscal year, 1981, we
expect approximately 87,000 disposals. ’

n order to increase disposals new examineys were requested in
this year’s budget and approved by the Congress in a continuing
résolution. -

Based on present funding approved for fiscal 1981 and the fiscal
1982 budget to be submitted by President Reagan next week, dis-
posals will bottom out in the current fiscal year, rise to about
88,000 in fiscal yeer 1982 and, assuming constant funding and
positions thereafter in subsequent fiscal years, disposals would rise
to a level at about.91,000 or so'by fiscal year 1985,

Assuming constant filings at 102,500 level, which is the filing
level assumed in our budget submissions, the average pendancy of
patent applications will continue to increase. If filings stay higher
than this assumed level, as they might do, pendancy of course
would rise more quickly. The pendancy level for the average patent
application in the Patent and Trademark Office is 22.4 months.

rning to the trademark operations, disposals through the -

1970’s was somewhat erratic as the number of trademark examin-
ers fluctuated. Disposals were significantly below: filings in fiscal

Jyears 1978, 1979, and 1980. The disposals, in fact, in fiscal 1980,

were only 24,000, as compared with-52,000 application filings.
However, the accumulation of the”printing process backlog did
account for a large portion—~some 12,800 cases, approximately—of
the difference between filings and disposals, that is, the difference
between the 24,000 and the 52,000 numbers I mentioned. .
The disposal filing gap is expected to be significantly improved
this fiscal year, 1981, with ‘a rise in disposals to the 44,000 level.
Based on the fiscal 1982 budget projettions, trademark disposals

-

83-7156 O—8{——3

[

‘ -
N s’

——Patent—applicatiomdisposals—the result of either granting a
|————patent-or--the--abandonment-of the application-by the applicant,
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will continue to rise, and are expeéted to match rising filings by
approximately fiscal year 1983. T i
In the legislative area, Public Law 96-517 was enacted on Decem-
ber 12, 1980, and represénts the ‘most significant piece of patent
legislation since the 1952 Patent Act was passed. The new law
provides for reexamination by the Patent amf Trademark Office of
san already-issued patent at the request of any member of the
public. It is anticipated that this legislation will reduce litigation
and litigation costs in some cases, and reduce the litigation burden
on the courts. .
‘'Also enacted and- affecting the Patent and\Trademark Office at
the same time was new fee legislation which vill increase fees and -
- _ maintain a higher fee recovery rate thgn the Office presently is
| experiencing. Also part of the same legigﬂltion was a requirement
for the development within 2 years of a plan for state-of-the-art
computerization of Patent and Trademark Office operations. ; .

-

ereexamination legislation in the new law becomes effective

on July- 1 of this year. Proposed-rules fot implémenting this law
were published for public comments in January. - .

A task force inhe Office is presently preparing for implementa-
tion of the new fee structure which must be in place by October 1,
1982, and a task force has been assigred the responsibility for
déveloping the overall computerization plan that’s required in the
legislation.

‘Of greatest significance currently in the international area.has

* been the ongoing reévision of the Paris Convention for the Protec-
tion of Industrial Property. At stake is the ability of U.S. business
to adequately protect their industrial property in other countries,
especially developing Sountries which are asking for special accom-
modations in the revision. ) . )

In fact, some of the accommodations being sought, in our view,
are likely to be counterproductive to developing countries. them-
selves. Specific issues ipclude preferential treatment for developing
countries, more stringent obligations and pepalties on patentees in
developing countriesastq work their patents, and new rules favoring
foreign geographical names. over tradenfarks previously registered
elsewhere. ¢ :

I would like to copclude my statement by highlighting various
activities that the Patent and. Trademark Office has undertaken in
recent years, or that the Office is planning to undertake in fiscal
years 1981 and 1982, in order to improve our operations..

The Patent and Trademark Office did support, first of all, pas-
sage of and'is planning presently, as I mentioned, for implementa-
tion of the reexamination of fee legislation mentioned earlier. This
legislation, as I said, takes a major, step. forward in addressing the
question of patent validity and-improved services.

A series of other major actions have also been undertaken to
improve the quality or validity of issue patents, including the
establishment a few years ago of a quality review program; the
giving of examiners in the Office additional-time for examination;
providing for a more complete trial record of the examining process
for the benefit of the courts; promulgating new reissue protest and
other rules desighed to improve the examination process, and the

’
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validity of patents; and institution of an office security system; and
the increase of examiner training. B

Other steps have been taken to improve the efficiency and effec-
tiveness of patent and trademark operations, including the imple-
mentation of studies of methods for improving word processing,
contracting out the operation, and maintenance of copying equip-
ment in the public search room; specific actions to improve the
organization and processing of trademark work in the clerical sup-
port and trademark search room areas and creation'of a new
position of Assistant Commissioner for Finance and Planning, .
which is occupied by Mr. Yost, whom I introdficed before, for the
purposes of introducing office planning and resource management.

The fiscal 1981 appropriation, approved by the Congress in the
continuing resolution, and the fiscal 1982 budget that will be.sub-

itted next week, also provide for a series of improvement actions,
including provision for additional trademark examiners, trademark.

computerized searching, a study dirécted toward computerization of
patent searching, search file improvemiént in other respects, the
creation of a computerized integrated resource management system
for the, Office, increased levels of patent and trademark printing to
eliminate {)rinting backlogs, and an increased,effort to inventory
and centrol foreign patents in the classified search files used by the
- patent examiners and the public; and miscellaneous improvements
in the index to the patent classification, and in our scientific li-
. brary, which is maintained for use both by exarhiner§ and mem-
_ bers of the public. .

That concludes the comments that I planned to summarize from
the more complete statement. And I would be happy to answer
questions that the subcommittge may have. C.

Mr. KasTeNMEIER. Thank you, Mr. Tegtmeyer. I would first like
to yield to my colleagues. I have a couple of questions, but I'd like
to yield to the gentleman from California.

_ Mr. DaANIELSON. I thank you, Mr. Chairmdn. I-have no questions.

I ‘have a request. I wondered if we could have a copy of the
statement you gave. It seems to have departed from the statement
I have before me. = . | - .

Mr. TEGTMEYER. Mr. Danielson, we attempted to extract from the
main statement the principal points or highg\ghts, and the format
is changed considerably. ’

Mr. DaNIELSON. That’s what I'd like to have.

Mr. TeGTMEYER. We’'d be happy to provide you withr a copy of the
statement. I did make some comments that are not contained in
the principal portion of the statement, which I presume will be
avai]lz):lble with the'printed record of the hearings.

M?. Danierson. But they will not be typed up for several
months, and*I would like to know it this year.

Mr. TEGTMEYER. Yes, sir. We will leave at the conclusion of the
hearing a copy of it. .

Mr. KasTENMEIER. The gentleman from Virginia.

Mr. BUTLER. I have no questions.

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. The gentleman from Massachusetts. .

Mr. FrRANK. No questions. :

Mr. KasTENMEIER. I have just a couple of questions. Much was
made last year of the ptoblems of the Patent Office. When we did

-
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treat the bill which ultimately beécame law, we did not create an
independent Patent Office.

Do you have any view about the desirability of the creation of .
such an independent Patent Office, or are you able to achieve all
the reforms indicated without changing the status of the Office?

Mr. TEGTMEYER, In response to that question, Mr. Chairman, I
think the only observation I would have is to refer to a statement
that Secretary Baldrige made in response to some questions that
Senator Schmitt asked following his confirmation hearing, in
which he indicated that he believed that management principles
suggested grouping organizations that have like, functions into de- °

, partments. And he observed that the Patent and Trademark Office
seemed to fit within the scope of functions that are encompassed by
the Department of Cornmerce; and that certainly the creation of an
independent agency status should be.done only for very compelling

‘reasons. I think that was the gist of the answer that he gave to the
_question by Senator Schmitt, and we, of course, support this state-

-«

mentof policy.—

Mr. KASTENMEIER. In fact, he, would arrive at the policy—this

administration has not changed the policy of the -past administra-
“tion. I think that was essentially the policy 6f the past administra-
: tion.

Can you describe the effect of the recent hiring freeze on the
Patent and Trademark Office, if any?. . T .

Mr. TEGTMEYER. Yes, sir. We had had, of course; some hiring
limitations prior to the current freeze. We had initiated be inning
last summer, approximately the middle of the summer if I recall
correctly, a limitation on hiring that permitted us to replace one
out of every two attritions that.we experienced. .

And then more recently a totdl hiring freeze was imposed. We
had, according to our budget plan for fiscal year 1981, the funding
and positions in the budget to hire approximately 167 examiners, of
which 60 were attrition replacements and the balance of 107 repre-
sented a net increase in the size of the patent examining corps. As
a result of the various freezes, we have hired 19 of the 167 examin-
ers to date, and the balance have not yet been able to be hired.

Officewide, we presently have a.full-time permanent staff of
about 2,430. In addition, we have approximately 250 part-time and
temporary employees on board. We are roughly 250 below the
positions that'were identified in the budget for fiscal.1981.

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. Well, reflecting back on the concern that
many witnesses and the subcommittee had about the backlog and
the statistics that you recited earlier in your prepared testimony,
that doesn’t bode too well, does it? It doesn’t look like ypu're going
to be catching up with 19 examiners replacing—you said, 60, by
attrition. That’s rather apparent.

Mr. TeGTMEYER. We have been losing in recent years approxi-
mately 60 examiners a year through retirement or departure from
the.examining corps through other reasons. . ,

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Is that an acceptable level, 4s an administra-
tor? , ¢ T :

Mr. TEGTMEYER. that’s a very good level of attrition, because
some years ago our attrition rates ran 15 to 22 percent in the
examining corps. The present level of around 6 or 7 percent that
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we have experienced in recent years has.been very helpful to us,
because we can retain experienced examiners, and,I think it has
significantly aided increased quality and productivity in the Patent
and Trademark Offfée.

Mr. KASTENMEIBR. But at this moment in time, given the freeze
and other factors we have discussed, what is the outlook currently
for the backlog? .

Mr. TeGTMEYER. The outlook, of course, will depend upon the
ceiling position and the budget positions that result from the Presi-
dent’s new fiscal 1982 budget. But we are presently working over-
time in the patent examining corps, and that overtime will keep
production up pretty much along the lines of what wds estimated®
to be the produgction this fiscal year in the budget. Thus, the hiring
freeze will-only delay the hiring of new people, rather than reduc-
ing production significantly this year. ) ’

Mr. KasteENMEIER, Well, there are agencies and agencies; and the
situation, as I remembetr, last year, was one of great urgency with
respect to the Patent Office. And in a number of respects that was
part of the big move to. make it independent. 4 - .

And the thought may be, well, that would help, althotigh I think
most of us concluded it was a lack of resourées. You now indicate
security has improved; you have a security officer, and the-like.

I am concerned, even though this is not the appropriate subcom-
mittee—that if these resources, both in ‘manpower and computers
and other resources, are not available in this budget for you,. we

* would like to knowit, because I think—Iet’s not kid .ourselves,
you’re not going to be able to perfect the Patent Office without
additional resources. . . ’ RN

Mr. TEGTMEYER. The President’s revised budget will be forward-
ed, as I indicated, next week up to the Congress, and I believe thap
will give the information you are concerned with. .
© Mr. KasteNmEIErR. That’s a very cryptic answer, I must say.

. ‘Mr. TEGTMEYER. We have, as | mentioned——  » LN

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I guess I can’t expect you either to be candi
or forthcoming with this committee in that connection, but I think
you do understand what concerns the patent community out there,
and.why we weres.urged so strongly to create an independent.
Patent Office. We were told that, frankly, the Patent Office was a
mess*could use stronger terms, you know. . ‘

. But®, in fact—and I don’t know what the situation is—you will
not have the résources to increase your examining corps or to enter .
inta a comﬁuterization, a meaningful one, of the Patent Office,
then I think we can really expéct merely a temporar$ means to . .
overtime and the like to meet the long-range objectives of making
the Patent Office 4 model of efficiency fn terms of what is expect-
> ed, certainly, from the ‘outside.

Mr. TEGTMEYER. Mr. Chairman, if I could comment on what you
have mentioned. First of aii, once the hiring freeze is lifted, pre-
sumably we will be able £o fill the various positions in the patent
examining corps, where they have been provided. The overtime in °
the meantime will keep the production up until such time as the.
new examiners are hired. ) .

It’s true that overtime is only a temporary measure; vet, for us,

it’s a very efficient way of operating, because the examiners who
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work the overtime are paid at a lower salary rate on overtime than
they are paid on-regular time. And a limited amount of overtime—
a reasonable amount of overtime—so that they can work that
overtime efficiently and not be overtaxed is, and has been for us, a
fairly efficient way to operate, albeit only a temporary measure, as
you mentioned.
Mr. KASTENMEIER. One other question, Mr. Tegtmeyer. Since
there was a very substantial page 2 article on the Supreme Court
case.of Federal Mogul—can you briefly tell us anything about it in
terms of impljcations to be drawn from it? Was the Patent Office
in any senseng party to the litigation? Or what, if any, implications
might we drawNfrom that particular case?
Mr. TEGTMEY lk Yes, Mr. Chairman, we were a party to that
particular case/Wcause it resulted originally from the holding by
the examiner in the Patent and Trademark Office that the subject

“matter sought to be patented, which included claims in part direct-
ed toward or including a computer program or algorithm that was
used in molding products for rubber was not patentable subject
matter. .

It was turned down as -patentable subject matter by the examin-
er. That decision was appealed to the Court of Customs and Patent
Appeals-by the applicant. The Court of Customs and Patent Ap-
peals reversed the examiner’s holding that the subject matter was
not patentable, and the Supreme Court decision came out yester-
day affirming the decision of the Court of Customs and Patent
Appeals, ‘ . '

Therefore, the process including a computer program was consid-
ered by the Supreme Court to be patentable subject matter. This
decision will -have ramifications for the Patent and Trademark
Office. And we are going to have to study the particular opinion
that was written by the Court. And we are going to have to
evaluate its effects in_light of earlier decisions—Gottschalk v.
Benson and Parker v. Flook—both of which also dealt with comput-
er programing subject matter. There is another case still pending
before the Court—the Bradley case, which was heard on the same
day as the Diehr case that they decided yesterday. A decision in
that case also will help define the parameters of what is considered
patentable subject matter where computer programs are involved.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Apart from the merits of the case would I be
grrec';; in concluding that it will increase the burden on the Patent

ffice?. \

Mr. TEGTMEYER. Yes, I think it will. We have some questions as

—to what the degree of increase in burden will be, and that will

depend upon the interpretation of the opinion or its breadth in
light of the other cases mentioned. :

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Thank you very much. No further questions?
We thank you, Mr. Tegtmelg(,'er. Undoubtedly at soine point we will
want to have you come back, or your successor, if there is in fact a
new Commissioner appointed in the near future. But I think I.
understand the reasons you cannot perhaps be more candid and
more helpful at this particular moment in‘time than you have
been this morning. Nonetheless, we still have an intere=t in these
matters. * .
Thank you. -
[The complete statement of Mr. Tegtmeyer follows:]
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STATEMENT BY RENE D. TEGTMEYER
ACTING COMMISSIONFR OF PATFNTS AND TRADFMARKS
U.S. DEPARTMFNT OF COMMERCE
BEFORE THE HOUSE JUDICIARY SURCOMMITTFFE ON QOURTS,
CIVIL LIBERTIFS AND THE ADMINLSTRATION QF JUSTICE
MARCH 4, 1981 AT 10:00 A.M.

Mr. Chairman: R N

1 welecome the opportunity to appear here todav before yvour
Subcormmittee and to dlseu{s the patent and trademark svstem and the
operation of the Patent and Trademurk Office. I will attempt to set
forth a ¢eseription of the functions of our Office, to refer to some
of our current problems, and té.offer some thoughts regarding the

future of the industrial property system.

The patent system in the United States.is founded in the

Constltution. Article 1, section & giveés the Convress the power to
<

promote the progress of the useful arts by securing for limited times

to inventors the exclusive right to their discoveries. The first

-Congress of ‘the United States enacted the first patent law in 1790.

During the almost two centidies that followed the ensctment of the
first patent law, the patent system in the United States has served
our Natlon well, The pntsnt system has provided the Nation with the
incentive to invest time, energy and money {n new and more productive

technology.

A relevant and effective pntent system is at present more eritfcal to
our national well-being than it has been at anv noint in our past

history. The United States is faced with lagging oroductivity which

s
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fn turn aggravates the economic problems which the United States fs
*~’now experleneing. Our productivity problem.can be addressed with

fnereaged incustrial innovltlgn. It s a strong and effective natent

system and the monetary rewards assoclated with strong and effective
~patents that will assist in encouraging Americans to engare in the
']nnovltlon'ﬁroeess. A strong patent system is especially lmportant to

small businesses which have been shown to be the source of more than

hnlr of our innovation and almost all radical innovation.
(1‘,
The solutions to many of our problems, fnecluding our dependency on
foreign ofl, can be ‘found through fnereased dome;tle innovation., As I
;onslder the patent system to be sn Indispensable part of the solutian
to many urgen{’national problems, 1 consfder it espcciarfv timely to
be able to discuss with you today our erforts to ensure that the
Unlted States patent system is eoual to the task.
¥
The Pnten} and Trademark Offices fs locsted in irlington, Virginis in
an area called Crystal City adjacent to National Airport. At present N
we have about 2,500 employees. During the eurrént fiscal vear, we
expect to spend approximately 116 millfon cdollars in appropristed
tunds. About one~fourth of that hmount will b; returned to the
Treasury in fees collected from patent and trademark appljcants nnd‘
users of our services. ,
13
The Pitent and Trademark Office has responsibilities In two pencral

'
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. N
. (1) the examination end issuance of patents, including the

related collection and dissemination of the technical
Ny .
information disclosed in patents, as mandated bv Title 35 of

~ -

the United»States Code; and
. (2) the examination and registrafion of trademsrks in seccordance

with the requirements of the Trademark Act of 1946. -

- . .

. PATENT APPLICATION FXAMINATION AND ISSUANCE OF PATENTS

” The cxamination of patent.applications is the major aetivity of the

Office. “The patent law is deslvned to promote technological progress

by providlng inecentives to make invcntiOns, to invest xn research and

development, to commerclialize new, improved,or .less expon<lve nroduct<

and processcs and to disclose new inventions to the puhlic instead of
keeping them secret. The incentives provided bv the patent law to
‘achbeve these,ends arise fr. the grant of a pdtent to the 1nvent;r .
which enables theklnventor to exclude others from making, using or
selling an fnvention ‘for period of 17 years. Thc patent may he
granted only after an exnmlnatlon bv the Patcnt nnd Tradcmark Offlce .
,to determine “hethcr the favention mccts the ctafutorv eriteria for

patentability.
- * ~ .
~ .

The examination conducted by the Patent and Trademerk Office orecludes
the issuance of a patent on about onec-third of the applications filed
. and rcsults ina narrowinv of the scone of protection, as defined By

clalms fn the apnllcntions, in roast of the other two-thirds of the

A .
- - 4 <
L4 ’
N
- i . -
R - ~ ~ .
Aq -
.
A -
2 « T4
. B - LY N
¥ - . - .
M -
b »
- - .- "
< .
N . hd T, - -
> ’ 4 ¥
t 4
B = v
Q 47 N
ERIC . . :

KR v v . .
. «

. - . —




38 .

[ R Ty

[ S L}
23 B _
“applications which mature into patents. The examination process also

i
|
173

enables pltent owners, and their competitors, 39 better zauge the

. -
strength of patent rights. A central examinatibn system as we hsve in
thfe coﬁntfy is far more efficient than leaving the determination of

the strength of patent ‘rights to ind.viduals, 2; is the case in

.
.

countries which have merely a registration system. R

’, .

- . . *

N " S
The examination is done by a corps of about 920 gorofessfonal examiners
lnclgding superv&sor:. Patént examiners must have a scieﬂtlfic or

technical education and a significant proportioh of them ar~ lawyers

L .
as well, Each exemlner is aexpert on a givendtechnological area. In
U pxumlnlng an upplication the examiner dctermines whether the
- disclosure of the invention is completc and that the lnventlon i: new,

useful and nonohgigy; JJLlthlehL of the knowh -techno}opv. Themost—

difficult part of the exsmination is determlnlnz with a degrec of
certalnty whe fher the lnventlon is new nnﬂ nonobvious. To determipe
%

this the examlner makes a search of the orrlce.s files of prior U;s,

> and foreign patents and relevant technlcnl literature. ,

. 3

During fiscal vear 19830 we received about 105, nno utﬂlltv patert -

applications and over 7, onn design patent apnlieatlons. The 19&0

utility patent appllcatlon filing level was aporoximatcly five percent

grecater than tbe 1879 riling Jevel and hlpher than tye range of

N 100,000 to 103 700 !illngs which had bben cxperienccd during the

197n'§. The hlrher rlling level or 1saq has -heen cqntlnuinr this

ycar. In fiscal vear 1980 the orficc dlsposcd of approximatclv 00 nnn

‘
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applications. The disposal of utility paten; néplicatlons hagd
avcraged over 108,000 ennuvally for, the 10-vear period 1969 through
1978. In 1979 the Office disposed of 94,000 applications and in 1930
about 90,000 "applications. This doWn@ard trend in disposals should

end in ffscal vear 1981 with the disposal of approximately 87,000

Of the £1,000 patents issved last vear., some 38,000 were issued to
U.S. nationals., This is the fewest patents received by U.S, nationals

In the past 17 years other than for one yvear durihz which the issuance

-

of patents was sharply curtailed due-to delays in tﬁe-println' .

process. On the otﬂer hand¢, the number of patents issued to fareifn
- * ) . L)

nationals has risen over the past 17 vears both in percentage from 20

O
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to 37.7% and in number from 9,000vtohover 23,000.

>

One of the major broblems that hes been facing the Office in the past
two decades has becn the backlog of unexamined patent applications and
the resulting long pendency‘tlme.between {hc filing of an application
and the issuance of a pntent: Since the average pendency of pateﬁ{
applications in the ga;li 1960's was more than 3 vears, a concerted
effort was made in the Office «to reduce this pendencv thtough’thn use

of new examining and processing technioues and an jncrease in the
number of examining staff. A goal of 1% months pendency was
established which was almost achieved fn 1976 and 1977. Unfortunately

sipce that. time therc has heen a gracdual increase in the pepdency time
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until it now takes an averbgé‘or approximatelv 22.4 months,to dispose’
f a patent application. This problem, which jis one of the mafor
problems the ‘Office.faces in the patent applicatjon examinatjon area,

is continuing to be addressed,

Thf 22.4-month figure for current application pendeney does include
the times when the Patent and Trademark Office is waiting for the
appllcants to respond to correspondence and to pay the final fees as
well as for the printing of the patent and for other orocessinr. The
Office has paid a zreat deul of attention to reduclng the nrocessnnz

times within the nrrlce to a minlmum with the given resources.

[y

A b et homma] ot OO RAS O oo iU e quantitative nspect of natent

appl {cation processing, the Patent and Trademark Office has also ppid
close attention to the oua]itative aspect of the examinstion. For the
past sevén years the Patent and Trademark Office has had » oua)ltv
revlew program which lnvolves takipg a four peroent sample of the
applfcations which are allowed by exsminers and having them checked by
a grpup of experienced examiners berore the patents are grapted, This
program permlts the orrlce to nmlntnln, to some degrce, a me&<ure of
changes in the quality of the patents that are being granted.
Corrective action can t;en be taken r?r deficiencies that are
oldentlfied, and the applications In ihe sample which are found to he

r

deficient can'be reexamined.

Y ..




Durlﬁg the past several years other programs bave been undertaken to
improve _the quality of issued patents. These include a search f[}e "
. integrity improvement program, giving the examiners additional time
for examination, establishing procedures to obtain a more complete
record of the—examln-tion process, es{abllshtng a series of new rules
to improve the ex-m{nntion process and the validity of patents,
instituting an Office security system, qeveloplng a full-text search
systém and increasing examiner }r-ining. ) . . . .
Kt present examiners spend approximately 15 bours on the examination .
. and processing of a p-tent‘-ppllcation. The examination time spent in

complex technologies is higher than this figure whereas the average

€ . -
examining tlmq in less complex .technologies is less.

. . 7
Sever-laye-rs ago a sérles of changes were made in the Rules of
Practice governing patent examination nqd apéeal proc?dures which were

, = intende$ to improve the quality and reliability o& issue? patents.

The rules afford patent owners a relatively inexpensive way to have

their patents reexamined in light o; prior art that was not cénsldered

before by the examiner. The reexamination of the pntent'lq instituted

by the owner making an application for the reissuance of his patjhi.

The Office determihation of p-tentabllit& of the reissued patent is no

more binding on a court that later consfders the paient, but courts .
are given the béneilt of the examiner's thinking in’reg-rd to prior

art not previous considered.

As.a result of a law passed hy the 96th Congress (public Law 96-517)

ft- will be poSsible in th;‘giry near future for a person other than
L3 -
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. the owner to obtain a reexamination of a given patent. fter July 1,

1981 it wlll be possible for anvbody to bring to the a 'ntlon o{‘the

office prlor publications or paténts- .which have a bearlng on the- .
patentabillty of an issued pntent. 'The»new procedure should result in
& substantial reduction of litlgotion‘costs bearing on the validl\y of
},4 . a patent in light of publications or patents not considered hy the

* Patent and Trademark Offfce during the examination process which led - -

to the grant of the patent. :
- A . .
] .

. " The cost of the reexamination process will be fully borne bv the

person requesting the ree»amlnatlon. While the recovery of the fees

._.—»mu—w—flor~4he~f-ernnﬂﬂlTTaﬁ_ﬁr66?3s should‘have no on-going adverse .

o budgetary impact, as of this time no new positions have been provided
for urdertaking the reexamination activity. Conseouently, the s
undertaking of the reexamination ac‘lvlty will have some adverse

effect this yeer and next year on examining production dueito placine

exangners on this new activity. we are presently studying the impact

of the reexamination process on the operations of the Office.

-
’

The collectlon, classification and dissemination of technology
disclosed 'in patents is an fmportant 5ctlvlty of the Office. Fvery
patent application must contain & written descrlptloh oft the

invention,’ *u!!lclent to enable a person skilled in art to make and P

D

use the Inventlon. The nppllcatlon must also set forth the best mode
of carrving out the invention. The issued patent contains a technica) .
. disclosure which is invaluable for any person wishing to fully

. €
. understand the dnventlon. This technical disc)osure is printed and - )

wldely dls*emlne?ed by the Patent and Tradémark O!flce.

Aruitoxt provided by Eic: * .
3
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" ‘The patent npplican}, in exchange for the exclu;lvo rights which a
o patent affords, is willing to disclose the teohnlcal lnformatlon
B concerning the lnventlon rather than‘keeplng the lnfonnatlon as a
trade secret. lt Is generally acknowledged that much of the
- information found fn patents Is noti;found elsewhere Iin the
literature. The patent disclosure permits researchers to avoid the.
- needless duplication of previous research effo}ts and allows
researchers to bu;ld on the research of others.
’ ,
Each year the Patent and Trademark 6{fice distributes ove:ia million

copies of pntents. Approximately half of the the;e copies are sold 1o

the publlc nt the statutory fee of 50 cents apiece. Fvery day the

Office fllls about 12,000 “orders for copies of patents. Coples of all
. fssued patents are also supplied to 35 deposfitory lfbrlrles throurhout
. the United States., Copies of all patents issiied are sent to all major

fore;gn patent offices in exchange for copies of their patents. 'Half
a million copies a year are also added to the search files used by the
‘

examiners and the public.

~ * -
he »

A program, which was pprovided for in this year's hudget, permiis the

éntent and Trademark Offlce to provide for terminal systems linkinr .
’ tr:e depg&tory libtaries to a Patent and Trademark Office data base,
T » The  Patent and Trademark Office is flso providing, l numher of lts data
bases to the National Techpical Information Servlce (NTIS). NTIS is
making the data bases publically availahle with the expectation that .
cmnn:r;lnl fitms will pro;lde for improved access to this informetion. ‘

. -
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The search files of- the Patent and Trademark Office used by the ’
examiners contain about 24 million documents. The files are divided
according to subject matter into some 350 ¢lasses that are further

divided into some 107,000 subclasses. The search files are constantly

subjeet to reclassntication as subclasses grow in sirp and technolory

changes. A major problem of the Office {s to keep the search files

complgte and current which is c&itlcll to the examinatipn-protess .and
the determination ot patentability of applications based on documents

. retrieved by the examlners. An ) _attempt is beinr made to improve the

integrity ot the files. The Offfce is also engaged {n.a tvo-year

~

.

Qgggxznsnni:ed:byrfh!4tbngress~(9ect1on”9“‘P‘bf]c Law 9 96 517),
regarding computerizing the patent and trademark search files, the

patent classification’system and other operations of the Offjce.
h h

-

TRADEMARK APPLICATION EXAMINATION AND
REGISTRATION OF TRADEMARKS

.

- ‘ N = N
The administration of the federal tradenark registration statute, the

Tratehark Act of 1946, is also the responsibility of the Patent and
Trademark Office.

-

A trademark is a name or symbol used to identity
the source or origin of xoods and distinruish them from the goods of
P others.’ Al though examination of trademarKs accounts for slightly over*

six percent of our budget, many companies feel their trademsrks are

their most valuable assets.’

.
-
(N v

Trademark registration ix important in helping to protect ‘business

R .
investments and in avolding the deception or confusion of consumers,

.
N

Thevregistratlon of a mark in our Office confirms the common law

CERIC |

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




o 45
\ "

PRGN ———S 1 [

N rights in the mark that .the trademark owner has obtained by using the
mark In commerce, Trademark registrations can be renewed indefinitelv

so long as the mark remains in use.
-~ , ‘ . ,
Last year over 52,000 applications for tradecmarks were filed. During
* the per;od 1970 to 1976 tr!demark application filings ;nnged from
about 33,000.to 37,000 applicgtioqﬁ. Over 44,000 applicstions were
filed in 1977 and over 50,000 applications in 1978, 1979 ond }98&n,

Foreign filinpgs were .an increasing portion of this number snd now

. . "
. comprise over “h-percent of the total trsdemark applications. About

70..percent of the annllp!tiqps récelveh,are finally registered.
) :

A downward trend in the disposal of trademark applications occurred
during the period 1578 to 1980 from almost 40,000 disposals in 1078 te
about 24,000 disposals in 1980. The 1980 figure was artifically low
due to a printing backiog. The disposal of work by the tredemaik.

~ examiners in 1980 was in fact greatér than ip 1979, About 44,000
digposals ‘ra expected this fiscol yvear and by fiscal year 1983 it is
expected that theldisposals will }qull the number of spplications

&
> (iled that year. .
-

’
The tr’demark,applicntion examining procedure Is roughiy analorous to
that found in exominihg & patent appliemtion. At present some 77 .
- . R
trademark examiners check applicatiors for compliance with formal
t

reouirements and to detormine whether there is likelihood of confusion

“ .
v with other marks. .
r B
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' Currently ft takes approximately 10 months after fi®ing a. trademark '
-

application for it to be taken up for consideration b;.the¢0ffiee.
This figure has been reduced from a high of 11.5 month: at the end of
the preglous fiscal ieggz//;redemark nendency unfortunately rose
approximately 7 moﬁﬁz; in the last year with it now.taking °*

approximately 25 months from filing td obtain a rezistretlon. The

effect of an enlarged trademark examining s«.rr will become eqperent

as the exnmlners become more experienced resulting in » reduction in
- )
the pendency time over the long run, rollowlng a small short-term , v

d -
further rise, . -

= T -

— X v .
Under ;he)trndemerk lew,.uniike the patent law, there is a procedure
by which lnterésteﬂ’pargies may oppose the repistrltion‘of a mrark.
Anothen;proeedure,‘whieh is analogous to the new reexamination .
proeedure for patents, permits inferested parties to petition for
cancellation of a mark already registered. These trademark -
proceedings are handled by our Trademark Trial and Appeal Boarh\ N

\ .

L3
* RFCFNT DEVELOPMENTS .

' 2. . 2

There are a number of initiatives which have resulted from the recent
passage of ‘Publie Law 96-517. ln addition to the reexemlnetion
’ procedure, which Is referred to.ebqve, the new law also provides for.a
revamping of the patent and trademark.fee structure. Jt is
anticipated that a new fee structure will take effect no ;eter than
s fiscal year 1983 and will provide for & recovery of 50 percent of the

cost of patent qroeessint. 50 percent of trademark processing and inn

v

Fr
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S percent of the cost of all other Office services. Studffes are "

presgntly underway by an Office . task force to determine the costs of
L] ~

v pm;gpt processing, trademark processing and other office services.
. ? -
i’ One of our current concerns is a legislative initiative to implement

the Tredemark Registration Treaty (TRT) which was nerotiated and
signed by the Unlted States in Xisp“‘"ln‘lﬁ73' The TRT {5 an
internatjonal filing arrangement under which a sing}o fnternational
registration is used to secure national trlﬁemnrk registration effects
’ lq a number of memﬁer countries. The Tiefiy“ytg transmitted to the
Senate with a vleQ to receiving ;;;Vndvlcé and consent to rlt[f;cltlon‘
in 1975, but further consideration of the TRT Is being deferred.
’ Severeal velrs ago the Generel Accountiny Offlce reviewed the draft

. blll :nplementlnz the‘IﬁT and recommended that\l survey of trademark
A ownerg be conducted .in order to obtaln lnformetlon which would permit
% more sccurate estimate of the cost and benefits of the TRT and its .
proposed implementing legislation. A survey was conducted during the (
course of 1980 and the results are continuing to be evaluated and
discudsed. ' ) R

“»

The Patent Cooperation Treaty (PCT), which permits a United Stutes
applicant to file a sinrglé English lanpuage application in the
standard format in the Patent «nd Trndemarknol{lc; and have ?hat «
application mature into seplrlte‘natlonll applications in as many of
the present 30 member countries as the applicant hes desipnated, has
been in effect for almost 3 years. The use of the PCT by United

States jnventors continues to Increase with 1,647 PCT appolications

hes
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filed |ast:year., This was a 59 percent .dncresse in filings over the

« . - -

previous ,year. Secveral major countries including Cganada and 1talv are
i .

-
not yet,party to the PCT. It is expected that when Canada and ltaly
S
adhere to the ,PCT, filing levels in the United States will inerease
Ay . -

dramatfcally., - | .

-

"
Thé Patentland Trademark Office, in co%peratlon with the Denartment of
State, is involved in dgfiberations i;zolminz a-}umbar of other
.’ industrial property magé%rs. A revision of the Ps'tis Convention for
the Protection of |ndustri;|'Property is a major, activity. The Paris
Convention is a multlﬁahfcnal treaty which has heen in errcqf since

1883 and now has 89 member States. The U'nited States hss been a

. .
meémber sinee 1887. " This treaty is administercd by the 4orld

intellectual Property Organization, a specialized sgéncv of the United

Nations with headouarters,in Geneva, Syitzerland. .

The Paris Convention affords to Unlted States nationals certain
benerits in obtaining proteetlon for their lndustrlal nroperty in -
forefgn countries. The Convention cstablishes the fundamental
principle of national treatment sccordinz to which member States treat
foreirn nationals at least as well ss they trea? their own nationals

in regard to industrial property prntection. 1In addition, the
Convention a&lso makes avaflable valuable property rights fin :h§ filing

of patent and trademark applications and establishes certafn minimum

-
.

levels of protection for all adherents.

<
. LN

In recent years, however, third world nations have perceived the Paris

*
Convention as favoring developed nations and have heen demanding its
-1

.
. .
.
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revision In several respects Jnciuding,pr%vldlng preferential
trcatment for devefoping countries and new rulcs.favorinr their
geographfcal names over trademarks previously repistered elsewhere. A
major demand made by developing countries, which has heen opposed by
the United States, would permit a country to erant an exclusive
non-voluntary Jfcense to a patent which is not worked within a sho?t\

period of tlme.‘ This demand would not only ad;ersely affect the

international competitiveness of our industry hut would alse serfousiv

impede the transfer of technology to d oping countries., ’
’ -

&

-
.

A Diplomatic Conference was ‘held last year with almost the entire
period of the Conference befng used to argue whether or not the
traditional unanimous vote for -amending the Convention would be

preserved. The Conference, with the United States ohjecting, aonro;cd

a rule which called for amending the Convention by significently less

than » unanimous vote. A second session of the Diplomatie (onference

will be held in the fall of this year.

= .

During 1980, the Budapest Treaty on the International Recognition of
the Deposit of Microorganisms for the Purposes of Patent Protection
eniered into force.f The United States was one of the initisl .
members. The Budapest. Treaty permits an spplicant for patent o; a
microbiological invention to utilize & single internatloqnl depository
smong various designated depositories when filing pgtbnt npq}lcatlons
in a;y member country. This elfminates the need to make mora than oné

microbiological deposit to obtain patents in the member countries.
i
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




-16-

s
(!

Durlng the course of the past year the Supreme Court in the Diamond_v.
grlntlng of a pntent on a llving microorglnlsm w.lch the inventor had
developed through genetic engineering techniaques. The decision Is
seen to have poteqtlally far-reaching consequences for industrv, and
! to eventua]lv hlve some conseauences for the Pateat and Trademlrk
QO!!Lce. The Offloe‘ls currently awaiting a declsfon from the Supreme
* Court regarding the patcntab{lity of computer prog:ams.
s, ’ AEMINISTRAT!VE IMPROVEMENTS -
. N
DurI;g the past several years a nun@er of steps have been taken to
improve the efficiency and cffectiveness of Patent and Trademark
Office operations. These include studies of methods for Imn{nvlng
work prooéﬂslnz, contracting odt the operation and meintenance of
copying eoulﬁhent fn the Public Scarch Room, and various actions to
fmprove the orq;ﬁLzltlon and proccssln: of trademark work in the
clerlcll support |nd senrvh room arces. To improve the planniny
functfon of the Offloe ihg new position of Assistant Commissioner for
Finance and Planning was ;;eated snd filled.

33

. . OUTIQOK

With the FY8! budgct as approved and the FYR2 budget which will be
acbmitted -next week, a scries of actions will be possible to address

b3 some of tho»exlstlng problems of thc Patent and Trademark Offlce.

e
e

These actions include the hiring_of additional trademark exsminers,

(A
897
SN
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trademark computerized sZarchlng, 8 studv of the computerization of

patent searching, search files improvement, creation of an intecrated
' .

resource management system, 9llmin-t;on of pitent snd trademark

printing backlogs, inventory and control of foreign peatents in the
cl-ssifl:d search file, improvements in the index to the U.S. Patent
Classificajion: and in the Scioentific Libr;rv maintsined for use bv the i

exsminers and the ‘public.
. y

Mr. Chazirman, that concludes my prepared remaras. [ would be pleased

- ¥’
to -answer any questﬁons that you and members of your Subcommitiee

ﬁight have.

‘Mr. KASTENMEIER. As our last witness this morning, I'd like to
call Clarence L. James, Jr., who is the Chairman of the Copyright
Royalty Tribunal. .

r. James, we are very pleased to have you here. I know you
have a very brief statement with some attachments, and without
any objection, your statement and attachments will be accepted for
the record. You may proceed. If you want to give your brief state-
ment, we will be pleased to hear it.

TESTIMONY OF CLARENCE L. JAMES, JR., CHAIRMAN,
. g COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL

Mr. James. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I believe my brief state-
ment which accompanied the Tribunal’s 1980 Fiscal Annual Report
that” was submitted to the committee adequately and correctly
reflects the current status of-matters at the Tribunal. As a footnote
to that submission, I would like to add that I, as well as the other
four Commissioners, have served on the Tribunal for ap%roximate-
ly 3% years, and although we are not experts on copyright, law, we

are possibly the only living experts on the inner workings_of the

Co]%right oyalty Tribunal.

ring that time, the Tribunal has held proceedings on.all the
aspect§_guthorized’f>y the 1976 act, with the exception of a jukebox
distribution proceeding. From my experience during thi, period, I
have developed some personal views, opinions, and observations
which may or may not be shared by-other members of the Tribu-
nal. If the committee desires, I will be willing at the appropriate
time to share them with the committee. .

Mr. Chairman, I at this time am prepared to answer any ques-
tions of the committee or proceed as you-direct. :

Mr. KasteNMEIER. Thank you for that unusually brief statement.
In view of that fact—Iet me first say that we will encourage you to
- %g_eiak as an individual, not necessarily for other members of the

bunal. But where you find that any statement that you make is,
to the best of your knowledge, endorsed by the Tribunal az.a whole,
you may so identify it. In other respects you speak as an individual

>




who is chairman, not necessarily having been specificaily author-
ized by other members of the Commission to represent their views.

With that in mind, in view of the fact that the subcommittee is
receiving suggestions that the Tribunal be given more authority,
for example in the cable television area, what is your pers$onal view
on whether the Tribunal, as now constituted, is the best method of
dealing with compulsory license?

Mr. James. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. -

I would like the record to reflect and for the members of this
committee to understand that my comments are not as Chairman
of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal. The views and opinions I am
about to express are my own; however, some of my comments will
reflect action or at least agreement by a majority of the members

of the Tribunal. :
* In my opinion, the Tribunal is not required or needed and is
purely unnecessary to determine reasonable terms and rates of
royalty payments for noncommercial broadcastingyunder section
118 of the act. Thomas C. Brennan, Senior. Commissioner of the
Tribunal, prior to his current position served as chief counsel to
the Senate subcommittee which processed the Copyright Revision
Act. He has been actively involved in cable regulatory matters, and
in my opinion is an expert on all cdpyright issues. Commissioner
Brennan was the architect of a report.on the use of certain copy-
righted works in connection with noncommercial broadcasting,
\szhichg\g'as submitted to this committee by the Tribunal on January

, 1980. s

Mr. Chairman, if it’s appropriate, I would like to insert that
report in the record at this time and ask that it be made a part of
this proceeding.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Without objection, we will receive that state-
ment. If you could identify it in terms of what it is?!

Mr. James. I brought 40 copies, Mr. Chairman. You have already
received it. It's dated January 22. We submitted it January 22.

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. I am told by counsel that each one of us has
the” Annual Report of the Cogyright Royalty Tribunal for fiscal
year ending September 20, 1980, and appended to that is the state-
ment of Mr. Brennan.

Mr. LEHMAN. I'mn not sure it is. .

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. I don’t see it here. .

Mr. LEHMAN. | have what you submitted to us which is the
annual report, but it doesn’t include the other one.

Mr. DANIELSON. Some gentleman just left one }fere for me. I
don’t know where the other 39 copies are.

Mr. JaMmEs. When I talked to staff cunsel on Monday, he indicat-
ed they had it, so I don’t know. .

Mr;i LenMAN. We didn’t realize you wanted it to be part of the
record.

Mr. JAMES. Just in case, I brought extra copies.

Mr. LEHMAN. Great. .

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. Do you offer this approvingly? That is to say,
do you agree or disagree with the remarks?

Mr. JAMES. My comments will explain that later, Mr. Chairman.

' See app. A.
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Mr. KasTenMEIER. All right. Without objection it will be received

"and made a part of the record, although I note this already is pa

ERIC
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of our record. |

[See app. B.]

Mr. James. The conclusions reached by Mr. Brennan writing for
the Tribunal, a view which I share and strongly support, reads in
part, and I quote:

On the basis of its review df ‘the_experience with section 118, the Tribunal
concludes that the compulsory license is not necessary for the efficient operation of
public broadcasting and thus copstitutes an inappropriate interference with tradi-
tional functions of the copyrightj system and the artistic.and economic freedom of
those creators whose works are & E:bject to its provisions.

The copyright system can advance constitutional objectives only if the exclusive
right of authors and copyright proprietors are preserved. Reasonable exceptions to
these“exclusive rights are justified when necessary to promote Fublic policy. The
Tribunal believes that those engaged in communications should be particularly
sensitive towards the interferénce of the Federal Government in the absence of
compelling need. o

The Register of Copyrights ‘advised the Congress in 1975 that the proposed public
broadcasting compulsory licénse was not “justified or necessary.” The Tribunal

. z

believes that the experience of the intervening years confirms the correctness of the
Register’s position It is therefore the recommendation of the Tribunal that the
Congress reconsider the public broadcisting compulsory license at an appropriate
time.

In my opinion, Mr. Chairman, I believe the appropriate time is
now. In the event Congress in its wisdom: decides to maintain the
compulsory license under section 118, I would recommend that it
establish a procedure whereby the public broadcasting would pay
to ‘the performing rights societies a sum which is based on public
broadcaster’s revenue and calculated as a percentage of the royalty
rate or fee which currently exists between the commercial broad-
casters and the performing rights societies. .

The elimination of the compulsory license to permit owners or
users the right to establish a value in the marketplace or the
adoption of a rate tied to the commercial fee would effectively
eliminate continuous interference by the Federal Government and
avoid periodic review of royalty rates by “ongress. It would also
eliminate any need for fufure review by the Copyright Royalty -
Tribunal. ~ .

. In my opinion, Mr. Chairman, the Copyright Royalty Tribunal is
not needed or required to make determinations concerning the
adjustment of reasonable copyright royalty rates as provided in
sections 115 and 116. Under section 115, history will support that

'there is possibly an overriding need. for a compulsory license for

making and distributing phonorecords. However, the continuous
and periodic interference of the Federal Government in ads sting
the rates totally at the taxpayers’ expense, in my view, is uliflesira-
ble, unwarranted, and unnecessary.

In my opinion, a system can be created by Congress which would
totally eliminate the interference by the Federal Government and
in particular the Copyright Royalty Tribunal. .

his committee is aware that the Tribunal recently concluded 42
days of hearings on the mechanical rate. It is my understanding
that during the revision of the copyright bill only 5 days of hear-
ings were devoted to that subject. Af our hearing the copyright
owners made a proposal and submitted evidence in support of the

v - -
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- same—that the mechanical rate could and should be based on a
percentage of the suggested retai-list price of phonorecords. .
Mr.-Chairman, I have that proposal, and if it is appropriate I can -
insert that proposal in the record and have it made a part of this

proceeding.
Mr. KastenMEIER. Without objection, it is received. o
[See app. C] o X ‘

Mr. James. The proposal that the mechanical rate be based on a
percentage of the suggested retail list price of phonorecords may be
unique to the United States. However, sufficient evidence was sub-
mitted to-the Tribunal which clearly established that the percent-

- age system is widely used throughout the world as a basis for
- arriving at royalties. T, .

If Congress were to establish a percentage system, it would effec-
tively eliminate the necessity and need for periodic review of royal-
ty rates by any government agency or by Congress. If the price of
-the record goes up or down, the royalty due and payable will also
go up or down. Thus by appropriate action of the Congress, another
function of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal can be eliminated.

Under section 116 of the act, “Jukeboxes”, the Tribunal held 8
days of hearings and concluded that adjustment was appropriate. It
is my view that the present requirements under section 116 for
obtaining a compulsory license should be maintained. It should,
however, be called something else.

Congress under the act set the rate of $8 a box. The' Tribunal
adjusted the rate to $25 a box, effective January 1, 1982, with an
increase to $50 a box commencing on January 1, 1984. The Tribu-
nal further established that the rate would be further adjusted on
January 1, 1987, based on a change in the cost of living as deter-
mined by the Consumer Price Index from February 1, 1981, to
August 1, 1986.

-. It is my opinion that Congress can and should adopt a fair and .
reasonable rate based on marketplace value with annual adjust-
ments based on the Consumer Price Index or some other index for
the jukebox industry. If Congress were to take such action, it would
eliminate-the need_for future-intérference by Federal agencies, and

- - —-gnother function of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal.

Because the Tribunal has not held its first jukebox royalty distri-
bution proceeding, I believe it would be inappropriate for me to
discuss my personal views on that issue at this time. Under the
statute, the parties have agreed to the distribution of the first fund.

They have not for the seconid fund. We-therefore will be starting .
: jukebox distribution hearings in the near future.

My opinion, however, is that the fees collected can be annually
distributed without the necessity of distribution (-iproceeding by the
Copyright Royalty Tribunal. Such a system would permit copyright .
owners the opportunity to receive their payment the same year
payment is made. .

r. KAsTENMEIER. May I interrupt, since another member of the ,
- anel has a question. You have given us a lot of printed material,
ut we don’t have the statement you are now making.

Mr. JaMes. Mr. Chairman, maybe it’s -appropriate if 1 explain
why. I got the word that I was to appear here when I was in
California, My 81-year-old father had a massive stroke 2 weeks ago;

o ) 5
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I was in California, and thgf a week later my father-in-law in
Tuscon had a stroke, so I didn't fly back to Washington until the
“Red Eye” on Monday when I met with your staff, and this was

Jjust completed at 9:45, and I made editorial notes in the back of the
room,

I can have them prepared. It’s not an excuse, but an explanation
of why this was not done ahead of time.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Sure. And certainly you may continue, Mr.
James. We would appreciate it if later; todiy, the next day or so,
you would reduce it to multiple copies and make it available so
{)limt the subcommittee, even those nzt here today, have it availa-

e.

Mr. James. I will be more than
would do that, Mr. Chairman. . /

Mr. KasteENMEIER. The reason I make the point is that your
testimony is unique and not necessarily expected. It is important,
and not to have it in any form I think is a disadvantage to us who
want to consider it. E

Mr. James. I can appreciate that, Mr. Chairman, and I apologize
for not having it here earlier. ' .

Mr. KASTENMEIER. You.may proceed, sir. -

. Mr. James. The committee is also aware that the Tribunal just
completed rate adjustment proceedings for cable. My personal view
is that Congress should eliminate the compulsory license so the
marketplace can set the true value of second transmission. The
compulsory license requires payment to copyright owners for use-of _
the property by others, preventing free negotiation .in the market-

lace as to value. The issue of-true value in the*marketplace must

established by Congress, in my opinion.

The legislative history is clear that there is absolutely no eco-
nomic justification for the statutory schedule initially adopted by
Congress fér the cable industry. The rates for cable were not adopt-
ed on the basis of any objective standards. The review of the rate
by the Tribunal under the statute was greatly limited by Congress.
Congress did not authorize the Tribunal to adjust the rate. based on
marketplace value, nor should it. That must, in my opinion, be
done by Congress. The Tribunal could only adjust the cable rate to

* reflect, the monetary inflation or deflation or reflect the average
rate charged-cable subscribers for basic service.

Mr. Chairman, I'd like to note here that in al] other statutory
licenses under the act the Tribunal had full jurisdiction to review
and possibly adjust the rate, based on the record developed during
the Tribunal hearing. This is not so in cable. Because the cable
owners and copyright owners are not free to negotiate, the only
fair, logical, and equitable approach to establish a fee, if the com-
pulsory license must be retained, is on the basis of the marketplace
value. Again, that rate can and should only be established by
Congress. If Congress were to establish-such a rate in my opinion it
must be established on a system-by-system basis instead of .the
currently industrywide practice. §

In my view, an industrywide practice is both unfair and inequita-
ble to the copyright owners? As part of their -submission at the
conclusion of the cable rate proceedings the copyright owners sub-

illing and anticipate that I
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mitted a proposal as to how a system-by-system rate could be
implemented. ) '

I might add here, Mr. Chairman, that the proposed findings of
fact and conclusions of law filed by the parties in the various

. Tribunal’s proceedings might be of help and assistance to this
" committee and this staff and, if requested, they will be made

available. These are after all, our proceedings, so if the staff would
need them, we would make them available.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I appreciate the offer. I'm not sure to what
extent they are already available or if they are in print. Are they?

Mr. James. They are not in print. , .

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Not in print? .

Mr. JaMEs. No.

. Mr. KASTENMEIER. We]l, I think what we ought to do is have our
staff review them for us and determjne which are useful in terms
of problems we confront with respect to the Tribunal and copyright
matters generally. . .

Mr. James. I will be happy to furnish them, Mr.  Chairman.

Mr. DANIELSON. Mr. Chairman, may I respectfully suggest that
unless they are too voluminous that a copy of them be lodged with
the committee staff, not necessarily incorporated with our record.
We'll have a chance to become familiar with them and it may well
be we may want them in the record, but later on.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. An excellent idea.

Mr. James. Thank you. In the event Congress establishes a rea-
sonable marketplace rate applied on the system-by-system. basis
with dnnual or semiannual adjustments, tied to the Consumer
Price Index or some other index, it could, in all likelihood elimi-
nate the need for further interference by a Federal agency and
avoid periodic review by Congress. In the event it becomes neces-
sary to resolve any issue related to the cable rate it is my opin-
ion—this can be effectively done at a savings to taxpayers by a
part-time admiaistrative law judge, possibly in the Department of
Commerce. The copyright owners have participated in one cable
distribution proceeding and. are currently preparing for another. I
would irffagine if the copyright owners were put to the .ultimate
test, they could develop a system or formula which Congress could
enact that would eliminate the necessity and need for distribution
proceedings and continuous Government involvement.

I believe that a system can be developed and enacted by Congress
that would provide for the immediate distribution of the funds held
in the Treasury to the copyright owners. Payment to the copyright
owners should be made at least within 1 year after they are paid,
not-4 or 5. In the event distribution problems would arise, they also
can be effectively handled by a part-time administrative law judge.
At the present time, because the Tribunal’s first distribution pro-
ceeding is beihg appealed, the second distribution proceeding has
not started and funds for the first half of that year were just paid
in by cable operators; there are cable funds on deposit in the
Treasury of the United States which respectively represent 1978,
1979, and part of 1980 in the arfount of more than $41,657,000.

The appeal on the 1978 funds may be concluded in 1983. But
what if the higher court sénds the matter back to the Tribunal and
subsequent appeals are taken? As a footnote, Mr. Chairman, there
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are 1979 and 1980 jukebox funds also on deposit totaling more than
$2,165,000. Because of the existing appeals, the -possibility of future
appeals on each and every distribution proceeding held by the
Tribunal, this money will be tied up and effectively kept from the
copyright owners for years. The total fund held by the Government
could’ be well over $100 million in the not too distant future.

As I view the'legislative history of the act, this was clearly not
the intention of Congress. Yet, because, in my opinion, of this
clearly unworkable procedure of royalty distribution established by
Congress, copyright owners are effectively denied and will continue
to be denied their just rewards—the proceeds from .the royalty
funds timely paid.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, in
my opinion, now is the appropriate time for Congress to reanalyze
and reevaluate this‘matter, including the role and function of the
Copyright Royalty Tribunal. If this evaluation means the elimina.
tion of my job and the preseént existing or even total function of the
Copyright Royalty Tribunal, then so be it. I share and support the
opinion of the Senior Commissioner, Thomas Brennan, when he
stated on June 12, 1979, before the House of Representative Sub-
committee on’ Communications, “My personal opinion has been
that, other than for cable, compulsory license is not necessary or
desirable.” I will go one step further than Commissioner Brennan.
It is my opinion, after 3% years on the Copyright Royalty Tribu-
nal, that compulsory license is neither necessary nor desirable for
cable either., .

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, these conclusions
are my owW® and have been drawn after considerable thought and
honest reasoning. The reconsideration of compulsory license, the
need for and the function of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal does
not rest in my hand nor in the hands of my fellow Commissioners,
but its the responsibility of Congress. It is unwise and unnecessary
to continue to spend the taxpayers money on a program vhich is
clearly unworkable and impracticable. Further, the unfairness and
inequities to the copyright owners must be corrected and the ap-
propriate time is now. ‘ :

Thank you for the opportunity to express my views, Mr. Chair-
man, and I will be happy to answer any questions the committee
might have. /o

Mr. KaSTENMEIER. In part you’Speak for yourself and in part you
quote Mr. Brennan, but you don’t suggest he agrees?

Mr. JamESs. The quote, Mr. Chairman, was a transmittal to the
Congress by the Tribunal-as a body.

Mr. LenmAN. That was only with respect to section 118, Compul-
sory License? >

Mr. JamEs. That’s true. Public broadcasting.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. It sounds to me like you're calling literally for
abolishing the Copyright Royalty Tribunal. '

Mr. JamEs. I would say that was a fair analysis of my statement,
Mr. Chairman. . :

Mr. KASTENMEIER. My disagreement with you is not with what
you referred to, but what I would refer to as a mess down there, by
virtue of your statements. You slt‘lqggest, the Congress ought do this,
the Congress ought to do that, Mr. Jacmes. Way back in 1975 and
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1976 we had concluded definitively that we would not entertain
every application for changing compulsory license or whatnot.
That’s wﬁy even Mr. Brennan participated principally in the
Senate to create some alternative. Now, whether an administrative
law judge or some administrative officer can handle the dutieson a
part-time basis of those imposed upon the Tribunal, I don’t know.
Maybe that’s an option.

But I can assure you that we would not want to politicize these
decisions by bringing them back into the Congress. We neither
have the time nor the competence. That is why we created the
Tribunal. But it well may be that the Tribunal is inadequate or
imperfect or is not the correct instrumentality to perform these
functions. I will- say that just getting rid of compulsory licenses
may sound like the logical way to go, but given the industries that
are affected and the equitie$, that becomes a monumental problem.
Most of the suggestions went from $8 to $25 to $50. I don’t know
what that will do to the jukebox industry. The jukebox noncompli-
ance dlready of $8 is notorious. But I'm not sure that we can throw
them out at the mercy of the various performing rights societies
who may or may not deal satisfactorily with it. At least that was
the conclusion reached. And with cable, like jukeboxes, they did
not have a preexisting liability. And when you literally created a
liability for them, it seemed to Congress the reasonable way was to
go the way of limited liability through the instrument of the com-
pulsory license. ’

But that these compulsory licenses should not be set in concrete,
given subsequent economic realities and equities, and there ought
to be an instrumentality to make adjustmeénts.

Mr. JamEes. Mr. Chairman, may I comment on that?

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Please. . ‘

Mr. Jamss. Just dealing with the cable rate, as you are aware,
the authority of the Tribunal to adjust the cablé rate is very
narrowly defined. We can only adjust it as it pertains to inflation
or deflation or the average change in the basic subscription costs.
What we have found in the record of the Tribunal will clearly
reflect the cable operators have developed a new system where a
lot of times the basic service is free, and they have this process. So
when you apply a distant signal or équivalent formula to zero you
get zero. I know it’s hard to digest what.I say verbally. My sugges-
tion is that Congress needs to establish a marketplace value. And
on the cable, just the cable rate situation, I'm fully cognizant of the
fact that for 12 years this body and the one on the Senate side
labored to come up with this act, and 1 gave some thought and
reasoning just to checking it.

But I think that it is not fair and adequate rates are not forth-
coming from the current system. The law as currently written does
not permit the Tribunal that type of ﬂexibilitg to broadly examine
the whole scope at a reasonable rate, and based upon a record
come up with a determination.

. So the only place you could go back, in my opinion, is to the
Congress because the statute doesn’t authorize the Tribunal to
proceed.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. That’s one the questions—whether your
statutory authority, the guidelines tor it, ought to be altered, liber-
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alized, or whatever, so that in fact you have greater flexibility in
dealing with these problems. That is at least one possible solution
to the present problem. But if there is nc*, as you suggest, a need
for interference by another Federal agency, meaning.your own,
there is scarcely a need for interference by the Congress either,
which is, I think, monumentally more likely to come up with a
detached objective resolution of something that it really doesn't
havel'the time to understand anyway. You're talking about 535
people. .

But I do welcome your testimony insofar as you clearly carry an
urgency about the present condition of matters as seen from the
perspective of the Tribunal. Obviously, the work of this committee
certainly is cut out for it in the sense that we will have to deal
substantively with the copyright matters in part with what you
have said and that is certainly a message you are sending. We
would, of course, speak to your colleagues, since you are speaking
for yourself in this connection. .

Well, let me yield to my colleague, the gentleman from Michi-
gan.

Mr. Sawyer. Mr. Chairman, I have to tell you this is the most
professional testimony I have heard from anyone connected with
the bureaucracy since I have been in Congress and I send you my
condolences on your family problems. I can certainly sympathize
with those, too. <

‘Mr. JaMmEs. Thank you.

Mr. Sawyer. I am, as I said a number of times here, not an
experienced copyright or patent lawyer and my service on this
subcommittee in the last Congress was kind of my first in-depth
exposure to the issues, but I raised the very question in one or
more of our hearings as to why a compulsory license is necessary. I
never really understood the operation of that or the need for it.
_It seems to me that the marketplace would, at some point, arrive
at a price where it is attractive for television stations to sell their
signals and for cable to negotiate a price and buy them. We don't
compel anybody to sell any other product that I'm aware of, except
utilities to people, and the self-interest in the marketplace kind of
makes that possible. In labor relations we don’t compel agreements
either. We only go so far as to compel the bargaining in good faith
and maybe just such a compulsion to bargain in good faith might
be enough in this instance rather than making it a compulsory
agreement. This has bothered me ever since I first got exposed to it

because I never understood the rationale and I kind of attributed
" that to my own ignorance. But now I'm somewhat bolstered in my
view by listening to somebody who has been working with it, and
at least to some extent sharing in the same view.

Mr. JamEes.- Well, Congressman, thank you for your comments. In
my first year as a commissioner I undertook the task to review the
entire legislative history of the act and it’s just volumes and vol-
umes. But I think, and I sympa.nize and clearly recognize the
.problem that Congress was racing when they enacted the act .in
‘regard to cable, that it would probably be very burdensome to have,
every cable system deal with every copyright owner as to the
secendary transmission of their work.
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And I recognize that this is a tremendous hurdle to overcome.
One of the things that we did—and I don't know how familiar this
committee is—with our first distribution proceeding. As I indicated
in my statement, it is on appeal. At the suggestions of copyright
owners, they were put in categories or classes. There are about five .
classes, and within each class distributions were made by the Tri-
bunal to the classes as a whole. Within each class the claimant
made their own arrangements for distribution—which the statute
clearly provides, as to how that fund was to be split. I don’t know if

" a combination of that—because that came out of the hearings—is a

workable thing for going back to elimination of compulsory license
and letting the marketp%ace value go up, or whatever.

Mr. SAwWYER. The problem of multiple places to deal with, is not
new in the labor bargaining area either. Many union management
groups bargain on a regional basis. The Teamsters, in particular,
with the common carriers. They’ll have a Central States contract
wheré both sides elect or appoint a committee and they, in effect,
bargain for all the operators within that big multistate area. It
would seem to me that the multiplicity of units could.be-classified
into groups and compelled to bargain in good faith, like labor and
management do it, or in many other ways. It might be more
practicable. '

On one other issue that’s bothering me, I kind of visualize the
jukebox. problem as even a bigger can of worms and apparently
from the enforcement problem, I guess it is. I can see the difference
between the copyright owner on a record selling it to private
individuals for one price and maybe either to jukeboxes and/or
radio stations or TV for another price. I wonder if there couldn’t be
some system devised whereby for a record to be sold for commer-
cial use at a specific price it would be made in‘a particular way
and/or given a stamp to distinguish it frora the records that you.or
I might buy in the record shop at a totally different price.

Let the record companies put their prices on what they will sell
to either jukeboxes and/or radios and avoid all this silly bookkeep-
ing and everything else that goes on, either privately or by the
Government. It seems to me there has to be a simpler system
where we can back the Government out of this problem and let the
people serve their own economic needs on both ends. s

Mr James. Well, the only‘comment I would like to make on that
is with the number of jukeboxes that you have in this country—
and everybody is still guessing about the actual number—I think it
would almost be impracticable to have. You must have some form.
You need to have at least some semblance of a system where
moneys are paid because to have the marketplace take hold and
have each individual jukebox operator or every jukebox establish-
ment that owns its own jukebox deal with the performing rights
societies would be just insurmountable,

Mr. Sawyer. No, that wasn’t exactly the point I had in mind.
The Government at one time by regulation of the FCC required all
television sets made after a certain time to include all the UHF
channels, moré or less, to provide a market for the then foundering
UHF stations, as opposed to the VHF,

Perhaps we could require that all jukeboxes made from a certain
time on would have to be geared to handle a certain kind of reco/x:d
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*  configuration, holes, or however you want to do it. The jukebox
operator would then have to buy a different kind of a record, let’s
say, at a significantly higher price, thereby yielding what you

. might otherwise yield by this kind of royalty. -«
That just seems to be a simpler way than any I have heard
. suggested to protect the legitimate interest of the record company
. by allowing them to differentiate in the price of what they get
between selling to a radio station and/or a jukebox as opposed to
:sellinfl to a private individual for his own living room. This ap-
proach would allow the record companies to get their money right
« up in front without, regard to how many times a record is played
thereafter. -

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Will-the gentleman yield? ®

Mr. SAWYER. Sure.

Mr. KasTeNMEIER. | always thought the gentleman’s idea was
good. We explored it in- the 1960’s, as a matter of fact, and some
people remember. One of the difficulties is it isn’t the record-com-
panies that benefit from that narticular royalty—it is the perform-
ing rights societies. So you're asking the record companies then: to
collect by having a different label. I know that sounds reasonable
on a record and oollecting additional moneys and then returning
those moneys as royalties over to the performing rights societies.
And that seemed to be a problem. o

Mr. SawyEer. Except it would seem to me that could be done .o
directly in the bergaining between the .record company and the
performing society group. If they’re going to make a_recording,
that’s going to be sold fo a jukebox or sold to radios, they could .
bargain for a different price directly up, front on what they’re made .
for. T believe that we’ve got into an almost insoluble mess. I yield
back the balance of my time. .

Mr. KasTENMEIER. The gentleman from California, Mr. Daniel-
son. ! .

Mr. DANIEISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, Mr. James. I will adopt the comments of the gentle-
man from Michigan. This is possibly the most refreshing or inter-
esting or startling or whatever you.want to call it, testimony I've
heard in a lorig time. I commend you for an excellent presentation
and probably the importance of it is the reason why I am going to
be waiting anxiously to obtain my copy, because I want to read it a
few times and try to absorb what is in there.

I think you, in my opinion, have lanced a throbbing boil. Ever ,
since we passed the copyright act this question of what would be

! the proper fee attached to a compulsory license has been presented
me time and time and time again by people from all aspects of the
industry. I have to confess I have not been satisfied with what we
have done. I think we have created and imperfect solution. It was .

) our best effort, but the result wasn't all we had hoped it would be
when we passed the copyright law, and I'm not taking any position
at this time as to what is the solution, but I'm afraid that we didn’t

come up with the solution. We may have even compounded the

-

problem. . )
I'm not sure about that, but I really do want to have a copy "of

that statement as soon as possible because I can hardly wait to

read what I have heard. I think you have touched upon something.

*
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I have exceptibnal respect for a person in your position because
you have been there for 3% years. You have been working with it,
and quite obviously you acquired the ‘wisdom that none of us can
acquire by simply treating these thmgs in the abstract. I may not
agree with you in the.long run, but I really want to pick your brain
and find ‘out why this chifd of ours turned out to be a monster.

I don’t ‘know what we have done, but we have done something
wrong here and I'd like to take some steps to correct it. -

Now, I want to ask only a couple of questions after that prefix.
You know, in the market ordinarily if I were buying or selling a
piece of real’estate or some personal property, the rule of thumb
since time immeinorial has been that the fair market value is the .
price that a buyer and a seller will arrive at provided they’re both
ready, willing and able to make the transaction. We have eliminat-
ed that very wholesome feature entirely by havmg a compulsory
llcense with an arbltrary figure. Maybe we're too high, maybe
we're oo low. I don’t kriow whether we are.

But, the discipline of what will a buyer, who is ready, w1]]mg,
and able to, pay to a seller who is ready, willing, and able to sell,
that's been eliminated and I think that’s really the crux of our
problem here. You have come up with others that I haven't even
. = thought about. The delay in distribution, the potentially greater

délay, judicial review of actions which you may take or may not
take, the deprivation of the fruits of the owners of products for
years because of those delays. I hadn't even thought about that. I
don’t think this committee ever intended that there be any unto-
ward delays. It was assumed that within a reasonable amount’of
time—and I mean by that a matter of several months, and at the
outside a year—the proceeds would be distributed. And here you
talk about the proceeds from 1978.

Mr. JamEes. That's correct.

Mr. DanieLsoN. Not yet distributed and if there’s appellate
review.in the courts, heaven knows when they'll be distributed. We
may go to a different monetary standard by that time. [Laughter.]

. So, tell me, do_you think- that's something analogous to some-
'thing along the line of ASCAP, or BMI, could it be a vehicle
through which the’ copyrlght holders could receive their compensa-
tion and the copyright users pay that compensation?

Mr. James. Well, you mean a national organization that is recog:
nized by all copynght owners?

Mr. DaNIELSON. Well, you don’ t have to be quite thdt exclusive.
In.the music field and others you've got ASCAP as one, and there's
BMI as another. "

JaMmEes. And SESAC. There are three major performmg
rlg tssocletles .

Mr. DANIELSON. So I dldn t say it has to be exclusive, but at least
something along that pattern. ‘S

Mr. JaMES. You mean for the rest of the copyright owners?

Mr, DANIELSON. Right. Correct. L

Mr. James. I think the number of copyright owners is so great
that they can never procedurally get together. I think you can
group them-in categories,

. Mr. DanieLson. All right. Suppose you had one by categories.
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Mr- JAMES. And in sports, for instance, the hockey, the basket:
ball, the baseball, and the NCAA grouped together to form a distri-
bution proceeding in the broad category, sports. They in turn, when .
the distribution was made under—we did it in phases—under
phase I it was agreed they would handle—once we turned the fund
over to them, they would handle the inner operation of distribu-
- tion. .
4 Mr. DanieLsoN. Well, I'll tell you, I don’t waht to take too much

time here because I kr}og we're goihg to haye to call you-back for
more testimony, and, frankly, until I have studied your state-
. ” ment—and I'm sure thereé’s going to be a response from around the .
country—I'm really riot prepared to ask too many more. But you
have almost hinted yes, it might be done by category.
Mr. James. Right. - . .
Mr. DanIELSON. T would like to respond to the comment of the
gentleman from Michigan which is apropos here. I thought about
the special phonograph record some time ago and in my niind, at
least, I dispensed with it. It would have to be’something like the
wonderful one-horse surrey, you know. You will play it 10 times
and it disintegrates. The front side, the flip side, the whole, the
label, the whole thing just disappears in a smell of vinyl because
how otherwise are you going to regulate this thing? It falls apart
all at once, not ohe groove is left. But I doubt that we can do that. .
American inventors are ingenious. Suppose you had a squiggle in
the middle of this record.,Tomorrow somebody is going to come out

*..with a cardboard ifisert that will fit the square hole and accommo-

. date the round peg. . ’ :
So, I think we have to do it through some other a;lproach. But
thank-you very much.

T

Mr. JaMES. You're welcome, Congres;man.
Mr. DANIELSON. The most interesting testimony Jﬂhm’e;rd in ,
- a long-time, s .

I\VIT.,K@’{ENMEIER. The gentleman from Virginia., .
“Mr. BuTLer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You may have lanced a
- boil. I don’t know what you have done for the underlying infection.
Just tg put this in perspective now, what is your term?
‘Mr. JamEs.-My ;term?
Mr. BUTLER, Yes.
Mr. JamES. My term expires in September 1982.
Mr. ButLER. And what about the.rest of the people?
Mr. JAMES. As you recall, Congressnian, there were statute terms
in the first appointment. All five commissioners were appointed at
! the samie time for 7-year terms. The first appointment, three com-
missioners have \their 7-year terms and two commissioners have 5.
Mr. ButLER. I'ly not sure I understand yet exactly what you're
proposing in terms, of how the performer or the copyright owner is
going = be.compeksated, as you envision this, if a cable system
pick’ up a-signol or\a particular program? How is the.owner of the
program to be compénsated if you abolish the compulsory license?
r. JAMES. Well, are you dealing with compulsory license for
‘cable or ali the other sections?
Mr. ButLER. Let’s start with cables. . .
Mr. James. All right, with cables. I think my statement said that
I recognize the difficulty of eliminating it for cable. I think Con-
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gress needs to set a fair rate based on the market. If that fair
market rate is established using the same system. then you applied .
the rate on a system-by-system basis instead of an industrywide
basis. Adopt thte Consumer Price Index or some other index so that
it’s automatic adjust. Have it paid continually, to the Register of
Copyrights for a disbursement procedure that I think has to and
can be developed. s . ) ’

Mr. ButLEr. But isn’t that what we envisioned in the Copyright
Royalty Tribundl? » . e ’ ) :
.. 'Mr. JaMEs. No, Congressman. I think when you set restraints op
the scope of how we could adjust the rate, there’s no way we can
adjust the rate and get it.to the marketplace value. We can only
adjust it on the two bases. .

Mr. ButLERr. I .understdnd that part of your testimony. That's
clear to me. What I'm _trying to envision is that you are putting
Congress in theyratéemaking business.

Mr. JAMEs. Congress established the first rate.

Mr. BurLer. Yes, I know it,

Mr. JamEs. And that wasn’t on a marketplace value as I read the
legislative history. . ' .

Mr. BuTLER. I know. Congress is the last outfit to determine the
market rate. But, as I understand your suggestion, the constraints
on your discretion as to adjusting rates are such that you do nct
feel like you're serving a useful function. Indeed, youre dealing
unfairly with one segment of the process. But if you had less
constraints on what you could do, wouldn't that solve your com-
plaints here rather than putting it over on -Congress to do it?

Mr. James. Well, if you're suggesting that the. Tribural should be
. retained and that we have authority—— "

Mr. BUTLER. I'm not" suggesting. I'm searching for your
thoughts—without the benefit of the statement.

Mr.-JAMmEs. I would imagine that if we had the same type of
latitude that we have in jukeboxes to take testimony, establish a
recofd, and, based upon that record come up with a final determi-
nation, it would probably get a better rate. My basic problem is, as
an individual, that the marketplace value has just been knocked
out of the rates that we just recently adjusted. And that rate was
predicated on something that Congress did, and the act does not
now permit us to reevaluate Congress’ actior: and say, hey, the rate
should be higher, initially, so we're going to kick it up. .

Mr. SawyEr. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. BuTLER. Certainly. .

Mr. SAWYER.. As far as reaching market value, why do we have
to have it dictated by any Federal agency? The market will reach

4

its own market value, .

Mr. James. That’s right. 2
Mr. SAWYER. It’s almost contradictory to say we fix the fair
market value. . . .

Mr. BuTLer. [ think that’s in quotes.

Mr. James. Was that a question you were asking me, Congress-
man? ~ _— .

‘Mr. SAWYER. I'm just puzzled why, if we're going to use the fair
market ‘value rate anybody has to fix it other than the market-

place. ; .
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Mr. Jamzs. Well, let me——

Mr. SAwYER. You can do it far more accurately than any of us
can do it. L - T

Mr. James. Well, let me reiterate what I said. I am of the opinion
that the compulsory license for everything should be eliminated,

“but if, in the Congress’ wisdom, it must be retained for cable, then

it should be prediczted on a reasonable and fair market value.-It is
not now done that way. E -

My first premise and my personal view is that it shguld be

. eliminated. _ .

Mr. SawyeR. OK. ] .

Mr. BuTLer. Well, Mr. Chairman, I know we’re in a hurry, but
isn’t the FCC placing us in a position where the cable stations have
access’ to pretty much everything that’s available, and if we don't
have any compulsory license; there would be no compensation for
the programing. Will the cable distributors and stations them-
selves.be Wnder any requirement to pay anybody? .

Mr. James. Well, I don’t know ifp we have time to get into my.
views on that, subject. )

Mr. KastenMEIER. We have time. But that was the only guestion
I was going to suggest which was logically about getting rid of
governmental interference and so forth. All we need to do is go
back to the Supreme Court ruling which was that there is no
liability for retransmission, and you will have a much simpler

situation. Fhey wouldn’t need you and they wouldn't need us. We .

just won’t go into the iatter. We'll let the Fortnightly case and the
Sutton Teleprompter case stand on their own. And, you know,
there’s no need for you. See, it was reversing those cases that made
your Tribunal necessary to create a limited liability. But, now, we
didn’t have to create anybody. We could have let the Supreme
Court cases stand and: nothing would Be required of us in terms of
market price or anything else. . . : ‘ .

Mr. Sawyer. Mr. Chairman, I was just going to say why can't we
just make it mandatory that they have a license to do it and then
let them bargain for the licenses.

Mr. KasteNMEIER.'Why should we interfere with requiring a

. mandatory license? If we're interested in deregulation and getting
government off the backs of people, the easiest way to do that is
not to have licensing. N

Mr. Sawyer. Well, we protect the regular copyright holder. We
have given them the right to go in and enforce their rights if
somebody doesn’t pay them for the copiyright. Why not just, in
effect, give the same protection to a signal or a recor({ and let them
go and get what they have fo get to do it.

Mr. KASTENMEJER. The Court has:said there was no liability and
we have voluntarily determined there was liability. We didn't have
to make that. ; - ..

Mr. BuTLer. The premise when you did that was that the FCC
was going to continue with its modest regulation of syndicated
exclusivity. Now that they have pulled -back from that you want to
pull back from this. How is the marketplace going to arrive at any
value when all you can do is what you can appropriate” .

Mr. DaNIELSON. Mr. Chajrman. », .-

Mr. BuTier. I yicld back the balance of my time. - ¢
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Mi. KasteNMEIER. The gentleman from California.

Mr. DaNIELSON. I reiterate the boil has been lanced and it's going
to be fun trying to clear up this infection. But, Mr. Chairman, very
respectfully I must remind you that it's true, in our law, we did in
effect counter the Fortnightly and Teleprumpter cases. But, in
c.antering them, we also prescribed a new formula for setting the
price for compulsory license. I"presume that we could modify the
law if we decided to do so to counter the Fortnightly and Tele-
prompler cases, but without setting a compulsory license and leav-
ing that to the marketplace to determine, I know it would take
more legislation, and I don't even know if it's good. But really, this
has been the underlying agony of all the debate and discussion in
the last 4 years, and I think we have to look at it again.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. DANJELSON. Sure. i

M. KasteNMEIER. Of course, an arrangement agreeable to the
cable people was a solution they, the proprietors, and we agreed to.
If we had not destroyed something like that, talking about market-
place, there would be no liability at all. I mean, the cable people,
their interests and their representatives, and, I think, in the Con-

ress, was about adequate at the time to defeat not only anything
in that field, but perhaps any revision of the copyright law, and
there was an accommodation among the parties. I would say
among several parties. So I don’t know now that necessarily we
will go to market price, however attractive that may sound. It may
be as easy to go to no liability, go back to Fortnightly and Tele-
prompter. So that’s part of what we’re all caught in.

Mr. DaNieLsoN. If the gentleman will yield, I'll concede I don’t
know the answer to that. I think I tried to make it clear, I don't
presume to know the answer, but I do know that the gentleman
has opened up the subject matter which has been causing the
problems that have come to the attention of most of us, and those
problems are not going to go away under the present formula. I
think we're going to have to find another approach. Maybe just
repeal everything and leave us back to Fortnightly. I don’t know
what the answer is going to be.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. I don't mean to suggest as an answer, but I'm
saying it may be as plausible as another angwer. I don't say that I
endorse going back to Teleprompter or Fortnightly, but I am sug-
gesting a range of possibilities.

I do want to thank you for your testimony. It has opened up a
dialogue which I think will continue for some time. I don't know
whether we. will find the answer. Hopefully, Mr. James, you and
your colleagues can contribute.

[The complete statement of Mr. James follows:]




COMMENTS OF CLARENCE L. JAMES, JR., CHAIRMAN

COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS,

CIVIL LIBERTIES AND THE ADM!N!STT:{!ON OF JUSTICE

March 4, 1981

I would like the record to reflact and for the members of this Com-
mittee to understand that my comments arc not as Chairman of the CRT. The
views and opinions I am about to cxp;ess are my own. However, some of my
comments will reflect action or at least agreement by a majority of the mem-~

bers of the Tribunal,
-
In ny opinion, the Tribunal is not required or nceded and is clearly
unnecessary to determ.ue reasonable terms and rates of royalty payments for non-

commercial broadcasting under Section 118 of the Act. Thomas C. Brennan,

Senior Commissioner of the Tribunal, prior to his current position, served as

Chief Counsel of the Senate Subcommittee which processed the Copyright Revision
Act. He has becn actively involved in cable xcgulator! matters and in my opin-
ion is an expert on all copyright issues. Commissioner Brennan was thc archa~
tect of a rcpo;t "Use of Certain Copyright Works in Connection with Non-Commercaial

Broadcasting”, which was s&bmittcd to this Committee by Lhe Tribunal on January
22, 1980. -

Mr. Chairmar I would like to insert that report into the record at
this time and ask that it be mad; a part of th;s proceeding.

The conclusions reached by Cormissioner Brennan, writing for the
‘Tribunal, a view which I share and strongly support, reads in part:

"One the basis of its review of the experience witﬂ Section

118, the Tribunal concludes that the compulsory license is

not necessary for the efficient operation of public broad~

casting and thus constitutes an fnapproprlatc interference

.with the traditional functioning of the copyright system

.




and the artistic and econohic freedon of those.creaéors

whose works are subject to its provisions.,

T?a copyright system can advance the constitutional obfbc-
tives only if the exclusive ri?hts of ;uthor: and copyright
propriators are'prtsexvcd. éeasonable exceptions to these
exclusive rights are justified when necessary to promote .
public-policy. The-Tribunal.believes that those engaged

l; cormunications should be particularlf’sensiti!t towa;d
the intervention of the Federal Government in the absence

[

of compelling nced.

The Register of Copyrights advised the Congress in 1975
that the proposed puﬁ}ic broadcasting ;;apulsory license
was not "justified or nccessary.” The Tribunal believes
that the expericnce of the igtervening years confirms th;
correctness of the Register’s position., It is therator;
the recommendation of the Tribunal that the Congress recon-

sider the public broadcasting cpmpulsory license at an

appropriate tine.”

In my opinion I believe the appropriate time is now, 1In the

event Congress in its wisdom decides to maintain the compulsory license under

Section 118, I would recormend that it establish a procedure whercby the

pubiic broadcasters would pay to the performing rights societies:a sum which

is based on public broadcasters revenues and calculated as a pexcentage of

the royalty rate ot fece which currently exist between commercial broadcasters

and the performing rights societies.
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The elimination of the coqpulsory license to permit owners and users
the right to establish value in the marketplace or the adoptiun by Congress
qf a rate tied to the commercial fee would effectively eliminate continuous
interforence by the Federal Government and avoid the need for periodic review

v ot'xoyalty rates by the Tribunal. ’
Y In ny opinion the CRT is not needed, or required to make determin=~

- .

ations concerning the adjustment of reasonable copyright royilty'rates as .
provided in Sections 115 and 116.

Under Section 115, history will support that there is possibly an
overriding need for a compulsory license for making and distributing phonorecords.
Howgver, the continuous and periodic intexvention- of the Federal Government
Ein adjusting the rate, totally at the taxpayers expense, in my view is undesir-
able, unwarranted and unnecessary. In my opinicn, a system can be created
by Congress which would totally eliminate the interference by the Federal
Governnent, and,in partfcular,the CRT. -
The Committea is awa;e that the Tribunal recently concluded 42
.

days of hearings on the mechanical rate. It is my understanding that during

the revision of the copyright bill only 5 days of hmarings were devoted to

4

that subject. At our hearing the copyright owners made a proposal and sub-
mitted evidence 4n support of the Same, that the moechanical rate could and

should be based on a percentage of the suggested retail list price of

phonorecords.

.

Mr, Chairinan I would like to insert that proposal in the record
at this time and ask tkat it be made a part of this proceeding.

The proposal that the mechanical rate be based on a percentage of
the suggested retail list price of phonorecords may be unique to the Unjited

states, however, sufficient cvidence was submitted to the-Tribunal which

/ ) -
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clearly established that the percentage system 45 widely utilized throughout the

world as a basis for arriving at royalties. If Congrcss were to establish a

percentage system, it would effectively eliminate the necessity and need for
p'exiodxc review of royalty rates by any government agency or by bongxcss. It
the price of records goes up or down, the-royalty due and payable will also

go up or down. Thus by appropriate action of the Congress another function

of the CRT can be eliminated. .

Under Section 116 of the Act, jukebox, the Tribunal held 8 days .
of hearings and concluded an adjustment was appropriate. It is my view .

that the present requirement undér Section 116 for obtaining a compulsory

license should be maintained. It should, however, be called scmething else.

s

Congress under the Act set a rate -f $8 a box. The T:ib\‘\al adjusted that
rate to $25 a box effactive Januvary J:. 1982'w1th an increase tc $50 a box
comzencing on Januvary 1, 1984, The Tribunal further established that the

* rate ;vou!d be further ldjun.ed‘on Janvary 1, 1987 based on the change in the

cost of livin'g as determined by the Consumer Price Index frem February 1,

1981 tg,m)qust 1, 1986.
' ‘ It is my opinion that Congress can and should adopt a fair and

reasonable rate based on marketplace value with annual adjustmént based on
thq Consumer Price Index or some oth?: index fox ;hc jukebox industry. if

Congress were to taKe such action it would eliminate the need t'oE future 1

interference by.l federal ag;ncy and another function of the CRT.

Bac;uso the Tribunal has not held its first jukebox royalty distri-
bution proceeding I belfeve it would be inappropriate for me to discuss my
porsonal views on that issue at this time. Under the statute the parties .
,ag'ned to the distribution of the first fund. They have not for the second .
fund, We therefore will be starting a jukebox :ﬂstnbuuon hearing in the . v

near future. My opinion, however, is that the fees collected can bg annually
=

—
distributed without the necessity of distrabution proceading by the CRf. Such
+*
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a system would permit copyright owners the opportunity to receive their pay-

ment the same year payment is made.

The Committee is also-aware, that the Tribunal just concluded a
rate adjustmcht proceeding for cable, My personal view is that Coﬁgrc;s
should eliminate the compulsory license so that the maxketplaéc can set the
true value of secondary transmission. The compulsory license reguires paym;nt
te copyright owners for use of the property by others, preventing free nego-
tiation in the marketplace as to value. The issue of true value in the

’
marketplace must be.established by Congress.

. The legislative history is clear that there is absolutely no
econonic justifiction for the statutory schedule initially gdopted oy Congress
for the cable industry. The rates for cable were not adopted on the basis
of any objoctive standards.

The review of tQat rate, by the Tribunal, under the gta€hto was
;reatly linited by Congress. Congress did not authorize the Tribunal to ad- )
just the rate based on marketplace value. Nor should it. That must, in oy
opinion, be done by Congress. The Tribunal could only adjust cable rate to
reflect monetary inflation or deflation or reflect th; average rate chatgc;
cable subscribers for basic services.

,Mr. Chairman X would’ }ike «to note here that in all other statutory
license under the Act, the Tribunal ha:’full jurisdiction to tévieu and
possibly adjust the rate based on the record developed during the Tribupal
hearings. This is not so in cable.

Bccagsc the copyright ownars and cable operators are not free to
negotiate, the only fair, logical and equitable approach to establish a fce
if the compulsory licensé must be retained, is on the ganls of marketplace
valuc; Again that rate can and should only be established by Congress.
If Congress were to ustabfxsh such a rate, in my ;plnlon, ;E must be established
on & system~by-~systen basis instead of the current andustry-wide.practice,




In ny view an industry-wide basis is both unfair and incquitable to the
e

copyright owpers.

As part of their submission at the conclucion of the cable rate
Proceedlng, the copyright owners submt?ted a proposal as to how a system-by-
systen rate coulgd be meiementtd. Mr. Chairman I would iike to insert part
of that proposal into the record at this time and ask that it be made a part

of this proceeding.

L}
. I would like - state here also that the Proposed Findings of
Fact and Conclusions of Law £iled by the parties in thec various Tribunal

proceedings. might be of help and assistance to this Committee statf. If

requested they will be made available. :

In thg event Congress establishes a reasonable marketplace rate,

applicd on a system-by-system basis, wlih annual or semi-annual adjustments,

tied to tha Consumer Price zndc; or some other index, it could in all likelihood
.eliuinato the need for further interference by a fedexas agency and aveid periodic

review by the Tribunal. In the event it became necessary to resolve any

issues xelatcd_to the rate, it is my opinion, this can be effectively done-at

a savings to taxpayers by a part-time administrative law judge, possibly in the

v

Department of Commerce. .
- The copyright owners have participated, in one cable distribution pro-
ceeding and are currently preparing for {nothcx. I would imagine that if the
copyright owners were put to the ultimate test, they could develep a system
or forwula which the Congress could enact that would eliminate the necessity
and need for a dxstsz;txon proceeding and continuocus governnent xnvolveme;t.

I bélieve that a system can be developed and enacted by Congress that would

provide for the immediate distribution of the funds held in the Treasury to

the copyright owners. Payments to the copyright owners should be made at
.

least within the year afth’thty are paid, not 4 or 5 years. In the event

’
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distribution problems arise, they also can be effsctively handled hy a part- -1
time adminfstrative law judge. P
At the present time because the Tribunais first distribution pro- \
ccédxr.g 1s being appealed; the second distribution pProceeding has not started ’ {
. and funds for the first half of last year were just paid in by cable opera~
n.' tors; there- are cable fund§ on deposat in the Treasury of the Unated States
which respectively zfprcse‘r;t 1978, 1979 and part of 1980 in the amount of
rore than $41,657,000. The appeal on the 1978 funds may be concluded in
1983. But what if & higher court sends the matter back to the Tribunal and i B
subsequent appeals are taken? As a footnote Mr. Chairman, there are 1979 and’ [

1980 jukebox funds also on deposit totalling more than $2,165,000.

Because of the existing appeal and the probability of future appeals
on each and ?vc:y distxibutior? proceeding held by the Tripunal, this money
will be tied up and effectively kept from the copyright owners for years. The
‘t‘otal funds held by the govo;n.rlnont could be well over $100 million in the

f |
\ not-to-distant future.. .

As 1 view the legisla'tivc history of the Act, this was clearly

not the intention of Congress. , Yot because-of, in my opinion, this clearly
unworkable procedure of zoyalty; distribution established by Congress copy-
right owners are efigctxvely denied and will continu; to ba douied their «
Just rewards -- the proceeds {rom the royalty funds, timely paid.

In conclusion Mr. airman and members. of the Committee, in my

oglni'on. now i5 the appropyXiate time for Conqress to Xe-analyze and re-evaluate

this matter including thé/z;le and function of the CRT. If this evaluation

means the elimination of ny job and the present existing or even total

4"  function of the CRT, then so be it.
I share and Zupport the opinion of the Senior Comissioner, Thomas

Brennan. when he stated nn June 12, 1979 before the House of lcprescntatwei

ERIC
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Subcommittee on Cormmunications "my personal opinion has been that, other
than for cable, compulsory licensing is not necessary or desirable."”
+ I will go one step further than Cormissioner Brﬁnnan, it is my

opinion, af:cr 3-% years on the CRT, compulsory license i5 ncither necessary

nor éesirablo for cable, cither.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committce these conclusions are
ny own and have been drawn after considerable thought and honest reasoning.
The reconsideration of compulsory license, the need for and the function of
tha CRT, does not }est in my hands nor in the hands_of ny“fcllow Commissioners,
but is the responsibility of Congress. 1t is unwise and unnecessary to cop-
tinue to spend taxpayers money on a program which is clearly unworkable and

ippractical. Further the unfairness and inequities to the copyright owners

must be corrected and the appropriate time is now.

Mr. James. I stand ready, willing, and able, Mr, Chairman.
Mr. KasTeNMEIER. Thank you very much. The committee stands
ad[]ourned.

Whereupon, at 12:35 pm the hearing was adjourned.]

.
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GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE PANEL ON THE
' COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL

THURSDAY, JUNE 11, 1981 .

HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBCOMMITTEE ON CoURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES,
AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
v Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room
2226, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert W. Kasten-
meier, chairman of the subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Representatives Kasfenmeier and Butler.

Staff present: Bruceé A. Lehman, counsel; Timothy A. Boggs,
professional staff member; Thomas E. Mooney, associate counsel;
Audrey Marcus; clerk. :

Mr. KASTENMEIER. The committee will come to order.

This morning we meet on another copyright matter, pursuant to
a_letter sent by me to the Acting Comptroller General of the
United States, March 30, 1981, in which we asked that the General
Accounting Office look at the Copyright Royalty Tribunal to assess,

.among other things, how well the Tribunal gerforms its assigned

functions, to asséss the effect of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal's
activities on parties related to its operations, and -also to explore
what alternatives fo its current role, organizational structure, may
improve the use of that Tribunal. With that in mind, I am pleased
to state that the General Accounting Office has indeed completed
its work and has released to us, a statement and attached materi-
als relating to its investigation. I am very pleased to greet today,
Mr. Wilbur D. Campbell, Deputy Director of the Accounting and
Financial Management Division; Mr. Usilaner, Associate Director
of the Division; and also Mr. Lemonias, project manager.

If I have not accounted for all your colleagues, Mr. Campbell,
perhaps you can do that for me.

The committee is very pleased to have you in public forum make
a statement regarding your own conclusions with respect to the
req}lest of this committee.

[The letter of Robert W. Kastenmeier follows:]

'3
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March 30, 1981

<

lr. Miltoa Socolar
Acting Conmptroller Goneral
of the United States .
441 G Streot, N.W. s
Roon 7510 - '
Washington, D.C. 20548

Dear lir. gocolnr:y

The: Subconmittee on Courts, Civil Liborties and the Adaoinistration
of Justico of the House Judiciary Committee has jurisdiction over
the Copyright 0ffice of the Library of Congress. In recent months
nuaerous statenents have been made rogarding the-cffectiveness and
efficiency of the. Copyright Royalty Tribunal (CRT). The CRT, which
consists of five presidentially appointed commissioners, sots voyalty
fees for certain uses of copyrighted matoerial in cable television,
phonograph recordings, and juke boxes. Of particular concera toc my
subcormnittee is the cable tolevision aspect of the CRT's work. The
Nationa]l Association of Broadcasters, for example, alleges that fecs
set by the.CRT for cable television use of broadcaster's copyright
serves to subsidize the cable telgvision industry. .

Tontativcig. in May 1981, the subcommittee will hold hoarings on
copyright~issucs including the CRT and will consider strengthening
its authority or transferring its rate sotting, royalty collection,
and royalty feg distribution activities olsewhere in the fedcral
governzent. . -

It would ﬁo of great help to the subconnmittec if the General Accounting
Office cogld exsmino:

--hoﬂtwcll the Copyright Royalty Tribunal is performing its

0

assigned functions, . .

-=the effect’of the CRT's activities on the parties related
to its operations, and

--what alternatives to CRT's current role and/or organizational -
structure nay improve the use of copyrighted paterial and the
'effcct such alternativos ray have on interested parties.

Since the information I am requesting is noceded very socn, a
briefing of the subcommittce staff prior to.our hoarings would
be tho most effective method of obtaining the results of your
roviow. I nay then request GAO to testify at the hearings.

Thank you for your assistance.

Sincerely,

Robert W, Kastenmoier

Chairaan, Subconmittee on Courts,
Civil Liborties and the
Adninistration of Justice

RWK:b1b'




TESTIMONY OF WILBUR D. CAMPBELL, DEPUTY DIRECTOR,
ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT DIVISION, US.
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY BRIAN L.
USILANER, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, ACCOUNTING AND FINAN-
CIAL MANAGEMENT DIVISION; US. PETER J. LEMONIAS,
PROJECT MANAGER, ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL MANAGE-
MENT. DIVISION; AND RONELL B. RAAUM, GROUP DIRECTOR,

' ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT DIVISION

Mr. CampBELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The only one of our team you omitted was Mr. Raaum on my far
right, who is a group director in Mr. Usilaner's organization.

My written statement i> somewhat lengthy because it has a lot of
appendices which I will not read, but you may wish to include the
entire document in the record. -

Mr. KasteNMEIER. The record will, of course, include your state-
ment and the appendixes attached to it in their entirety.

Mr. CampBeLL. We are, pleased to appear before you ‘today to
discuss the results of our brief examination of the operation of the
Copyright Royalty Tribunal requested in your March 30, 1981
letter. o [

In order to comply with that request, we had a rather short time
frame and, as a result, our review was somewhat narrow in scope
and was directed to the specific questions asked. j

We are not addressing the broad policy questions of the merit of
copyright compulsory licenses or the reasonableness of the compul-

1
[

sory license rates set by the Tribunal. |

In the course of our review, we examined the Tribunal’s legisla-
tive history and its proceedings and procedures. We interviewed
the Tribunal Commissioners, met with representatives of 18 organi-
zations affected by the Tribunal's operations, and met :with other
key individuals in and out of Government knowledgeable about the
Tribunal and the compulsory licenses it oversees. ‘

. We also examined the structure and authority of six other Fed-
eral rate setting and adjudicatory agencies to see how, they com-
pared to the Tribunal. T ;

As you know, prior to 1976, there was only one copyright compul-
sory license, the so-called mechanical license established by the
1909 Copyright Act relating to the use of copyrighted materials
used in coin-operated music machines. !

The new licenses established in 1976 were for. Retransmissions
by cable systems of distant broadcast signals by television stations,
the use of musical records in jukeboxes for profit, and the use of
music and certain other creations by noncommercial broadcasters.

The Tribunal is composed of five Commissioners appointed by
the President with the advice and consent of the Senate for 7-year
terms. Two of the original five Commissioners weare appointed for
J-year terms so that Commissioner turnover would be staggered.

The Commissioners are compensated at the highest rate of the
general schedule pay rates. No selection guidance is provided in
the act regarding the qualifications or backgrounds of the Commis-
sioners.

The Commissiorers elected their first chairperson for a 1-year
term. Each year thereafter, a new chairperson is selected based on

seniority. ;

| - 83756 o-xl_;s .
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The Tribunal now consists «f four Commissioners and four secre-
taries. One Commissioner resigred on May 1, 1981, The Tribunal is
authorized to appoint employees who may be needed to carry out
its responsibilities on a permanent or temporary basis.

. No such staff, other than the Commissioners’ sccretaries, has
ever been appointed. Funds for additional staff support were appro-
priated in fiscal years 1978, 1979, and 1981. . /

The Tribunal’s budget has been smeil since its inception. The
Tribunal was appropriated $471,000 in fiscal year 1980, an
$447,000 in fiscal year 1981. -

Two aspects of the Tribunal’'s work are carried out by the Li-
brary of Congress. First, the Library of Congress provides adminis-
trative support to the Tribunal by handling its payroll, travel
vouchers, and other administrative matters. The Tribunal reim-
gilgs_egs_the Library for this service; the cost in fiscal year 1980 was

5,595. . .

Second, cable and jukebox royalties are paid directly to the Copy-

_ right Office of the Library of Congress where a staff of 21 receives
and distributes the royalty payments. This staff reviews each pay-
ment calculation for accuracy, deposits the payments with the, U.S.
Treasury ‘where they accrue interest, and distributes the royalty
payments to copyright owners or tHeir representatives in accord-

_ ance with Tribunal rulings.

As required by the Copyright Act, the cost for this operation,
along with the cost of the Tribunal’s royalty distMbution proceed-
ings, is deducted from the royalty pool. A total of $562,850—includ-
ing the $27,420 for the Tribunal’s cable distribution proceeding—
was deducted. from the combined 1978 cable and jukebox royalty
pool of $16,814,829. .

* © Given this background, I would like now to turn to the oper-
ations of the Tribunal. .

We concluded the Copyright Royalty Tribunal has fenerally fol-
lowed its legislative mandate. It has followed acceptable procedures
and has made determinations required to date. Moreover, with
certain exceptions, it is now generally recognized by the affected
interests as a competent body, although some disagree with its
legislated missior*and some are appealing-its rulings.

The Tribunal is required to conduct its proceedings in accordance
with the provisions of the Administrative Procedures Act, the Gov-
ernment in the Sunshine Act, and the Freedom of Information Act.
Other Federal re§ulatory bodies are also required to follow these
Acts. The rules of procedure adopted by the Tribunal appear from
our review to be in accordance with the Administrative E’rocedures
Act. In a limited review of Tribunal transcripts and decisions, we
did not find any clear violations of procedures. C -

While most interest group representatives we spoke with could
point to problems they had with the Tribunal’s interpretation of
ﬁrocedures, some qualified this criticism by saying they regularly

ave similar problems in courtrooms.

The 1976 Copyright Act prescribes for certain proceedings to be
held at specified times and for others to be held only when private
agreements cannot be reached. The ratesetting proceedings for
cable television, phonorecords, f‘ukeboxes, and public broadcasting
must be held at specific intervals. The royalty distribution proceed-

r
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ings for cable television and jukeboxes must, after the mitial deter-
mination,.be held annually if private agreements for distribution
cannot be reached All proceedings have been held as required. The
first - jukebox fee, distributjon was made privately Swithout a .

proceeding. ’ .

Lacking private agreements for distributing the 1979 fees, the
Tribunal began its first proceeding for distribution of Jukebox fees
on May 22, 1981 Since the cable royalty fee claimants are again
unable to reach a private agreement, the Tribunal plans to hold its
second cableé distribution proceeding this year. The first final cable
royalty distribution was announced September 23, 1930.

We found four of the Tribunal’s five key decisions have been
appealed. It is difficult to assess the results of the Tribunal's work
sinice these' decisions are being appealed in the courts. .

The Copyright Royalty Tribunal has issued 19 final rules, deter-
minations and orders: Most of these were procedural rulings on the.
validity of claims to the Foyalty pool. -

. .. The Tribunal has made five key ratesetting and distribution
decisions” One was the 1978 cable royalty distribution determina-
tion and the other four-were-adjustments to the compulsory license
rates for cable television, jukeboxes, phonorecords, and public
broadcasting Only the public broadcasting rate determination was
not appealed. . .

The appeals of the Tribunal’s decisions allege that the Tribunal
did not properly distribute royalty funds, made decisions not sup-
ported by the record, established fees not authorized by the Copy-
right Act, and was inconsistent in the admission of evidence to the
hearings.

These appeals do not necessarily reflect poorly on the Tribunal
since it is in the interest of those affected by the Tribunal's deci-
sions* to challenge them, particularly the early ones. Millions of

* dollars already collected, as well asthe potential for millions more
in the future, depend on the precedents set now. :

The fact that there is no agreed method of determining the value
of a creation outside of the marketplace contributes to the likeli-
hood that Tribunal decisions will be appealed.

The Tribunal's operational effectiveness could be improved by
insuring that future appointed Commissioners possess experience
and expertise and by removing organization.l limitations that
result from such things as the lack of legal counsel; access to
objective, expert opinion;, subpena power, and clear ecriteria on
which to base its decisions, Most of these organizational limitations .
are not imposed on other Federal ratesetting or adjudicatory com-
missions., . -

Of the five Presidentially appointed Commissioners, only one had
any significant background in copyright issues. Also, only one had
any substantive financial or economic background. None had expe-
rience in ratesetting or -regulatory work.

Most of the interest groups we spoke with mentioned that it took
a year or two before the Commissioners—excluding the one with
copyright experience—got up to speed with their work. This im-
pression was confirmed in our djscussions with the Commissioners
themselves who said that the initial year or so involved a difficult
learning process.

'(‘,\
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The Tribunal performs many adjudicatory functions which re-
quire legal expertise. Yet it has not had a general counsel ‘to
provide the Commissioners with technical legal advice during hear-
ings and while writing opinions. It happened that two of the origi-
nal Commissioners were attorneys and were thus able to provide
legal advice to the Tribunal. Now only one of the remaining Com-
missioners is an atforney. Although it is not necessary that Com-
missioners have a. legal background, they should have access to
independent legal advice. o

In reviewing the Tribunal's decisions and hearing transcripts, we
noted numerous instances where the Tribunal performed tasks
requiring a significant degree of legal interpretation. For example,
the Tribunal. reviewed court decisions cited by claimants in order
to interpret the first amendment and its application to copyright
law, considered contracts entered into between television stations
and sports teams in order to determine the validity and extent of
royalty distribution agreements, roviewed common law principles
relating to competing claimants, and examined the legislative his-
tory of the Copyright Act to establish congressional intent.

A panel of laypersons should not be expected to make interpreta-
tions of law that can be the subject of a court appeal without access
to a general counsel- . ; .

A gbneral counsel would provide the Commissioners with techni-
cal advice on the admissibility of evidence and other procedural
atters and thu$ insure greater consistency. A general coupsel
codld also ajd Commissioners in writing decisions, and represent
the Tribunal in initial judicial appeals. Since the Tribunal does not

"have a general counsel, the Department of Justice assigns attor-
neys to handle all aspects of the appeals. '

Most of the interest groups we interviewed felt the Tribunal
would bé improved by having a general counsel. Four of the origi-
nal five Commissioners also support this idea, although when the
Tribunal was initially organized they did not believe a general

, counsel was needed. .

#An alternative to hiring a general counsel for the Tribunal may

-be to allow an attorney, from the Copyright Office to serve as .
counsel to the Tribunal in addition to that individual's Copyright .
Office responsibilities. . '

Many of the issues raised in the Tribunal’s hearings on rate
adjustments and royalty distribution are based on economic analy-

sis. For -example, the Tribunal must determine reasonable royalty

rates for the mechanical license that .adequately compensate copy-
right owners and publishers, but do not impose excessive burdens
on the recording.industry. The competing interest groups hire lead-
ing economists as well as attorneys fo develop their arguments and
support their views on these subjects. In a number of cases, eco-
nomic studies and justifications have been submitted to the Tribu-
nal, The Tribunal shpuld have access to objective, expert opinion to
review these economic analyses when it considers such a review.
necessary. _

Although the Tribunal has authority to hire outside consultants,
it has not had sufficient funding to do this during the past two
fiscal years.”

¥
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Another area of concern is the Tribunal's lack of subpena power.

Although the Copytight Royalty Tribunal’s decisions have a signifi.
cant financial impact on the interest groups affected by compulsory

. licenses, it is dependent on the information provided by those

groups in making its decisions. . ] .

The Tribunal can be denied access to data it considers necessary
and essential because it lacks subpena power. In recent testimony
befo.« the Senate Judiciary Committée, one Tribunal commissioner
stated, and I quote:

The commissioners found it most unsatisfactory during 1980 royalty adjustment
proceedings to-be placed in the pusition of receiving only the evidence which the
parties chose to present. .

Subpena power is also important since appeals of Tribunal deci-
sions are based “on the record.” In other words, an appeals court
only reviews the material the Tribunal had before it and the
decision is based on this material. The court does not subpena new
evidence in such a review. Subpena power would ensure that both
the Tribunal and the appeals court have all the information -
needed to make a decision. Because of the legal complexities sub-
pena power involves, it should be granted only if a gencral counsel
is appointed or available. - {

The Tribunal was not given clear legislative criteria for deter-
mining royalty distribution and rate setting for each relevant com-
pulsory license. Unlike the criteria commonly used by rate-setting
bodies—such as cost plus a rate of return on investment or a
guaranteed profit margin—the Tribunal must adjust rates.and dis-
tribute-royalities on the basis of such criteria as:

Reflecting the relative’ roles of the copyright owner and the
copyright user in the product made availabﬁa to the public;

aximizing the availability of creative works to the public;
‘gffording copyright owners a fair return for their c¢reative work,
and . *

Changes in the inflation rate. .

It is obvious that these are not clear criteria to work with. Even
the seemingly simple criterion of changes in the inflation rate
prompted two hearing days devoted to discussing what inflation is
and how to measure it. .

The current appeals of key Tribunal decisions attest to the
vagueness of the legislated criteria since each of the appeals chal-
lenges the very basis of the Tribunal’s decisions. Since there is no
way to measure the value of a creation outside of the marketplace,
it is virtually impossible to develop clear criteria that would be
acceptable to copyright owners and users. If the Congress were to
try to specify new criteria, the result would likely be new problems
and controversies. :

While the Copyright Royalty Tribunal is certainly an unusual
organization within the Federal Government, it is nevertheless a
presidentially appointed commission with the basic objective to
resolve disputes and determine rates—an objective that is common
among other commissions. Yet the Tribunal has organizational
limitiations not shared by others. We compared the Tribunal with
six other Federal rate setting and adjudicatory organizations to see
how their structure and authority compares with the Tribunal's.
We do not claim that these six are necessarily a representative

&5
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sample of Federal commissions, but they do include different types
of commissions, some with broad and far-ranging responsibilities
and others with narrow and very limited responsibilities.

The number of commissioners varied .from 3 to 11, with mem-
bers’ terms ranging from 3 to 7 years. In all cases, the chairperson
of the commission was designated by the President and serves at
the President’s pleasure for the full term of the appointment. I
-only one case does the legislation creating the commission specify
criteria for the President’s selection of commissioners. Neverthe-
less, in most cases, the appointed commissioners are experts or are
experienced in issues the commissioners deal with. Significantly,
eéach of the commissions has a general counsel, subpena power, and
ready access to expert opinon.

The royalty rates set for the four corapulsory licenses were de-
signed to compensate copyright owners for certain uses of their
creative works and all are set by the Tribunal. Royalties paid
under the cable and jukebox compulsory licenses are held by the
Government and are distributed according to “Tribunal. decisions.
Except for distribution of 1978 jukebox fees, no distributions were
made from the royalty pools controlled by the Tribunal until May
of this year. The delay was largely due to the copyright owners’
legal-challenges of the Tribunal’s recommended distribution.

he distribution proceeding for 1978 cable royalty fees was insti-
. tuted on Septemter 12, 1979. The Tribunal announced its final
determination on September 23, 1980, after a long series of hear-
ings. The recommended distribution was immediately appealed by
the claimants. Pending judicial review, the royalty fees were held
by the U.S. Treasury. In May 1981, the Tribunal’s order to distrib-
ute one-half of the 1978 cable royalty pool to copyright owners
according to its September 1980 determination was effected. The
balance of about $8 million will be held until the completion of
judicial appeal. The additional royalty payments collected for 1979
and 1980 amount to about $36 million, not including interest.

The Tribunal recently completed a private distribution of the
1978 jukebox royalty pool amounting to about $1.1 million. A distri-
bution hearing commenced on June 2, 1981, to determine distribu-
tion of the 1979 pool. . '

The delay in distributions is largely due to the requirement in
the: Copyright Act that royalty funds be withheld pending appeals.
If, as expressed in section 809 of the act, the Congress intended
royalties to be distributed within 30 days of the Tribunal ruling, it
could change the law ‘to require partial or full distribution pay-
ments regardless of appeals. Naturally, copf'right owners would
have to realize the possibility that the appeal process could result
in a change in their royalty paymenis. We believe the problems
posed by this possibility are outweighed by the desirability of
prompt royalty payments. | -

Alternatively, the Congress could revise the law to make Tribu-
nal decisions f’i,nal, subject to reversal only by a Senate or House
resolution. This was considered before enactment of the 1976 Copy-
right Act. Appeals to the courts could then be limited to questions
of fraud, corruption, or impropriety in the decisionmaking process.

With regard to the utilization of commission officials, each of the
Tribunal commissioners is paid at the top of the Federal pay sched-

IToxt Provided by ERI
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ule This is the pay rate for directors and administrators of major
Federal agencies and programs. The Tribunal commissioners, how-
ever, have a staff limited to their secretaries, and a workload that,
by their own estimate, will consume only somewhat more than one-
half of their-work time.

While'the commissioners had a fairly busy and demanding year
in 1980, the Tribunal should have only about 21 proceedings in the
next 5 years. Unless the Tribunal’s legislative charter is changed,
there should never be'another year<as busy as 1980, and most
should require much less time.

In conclusinn, the Copyright Royalty Tribunal is a relatively new
agency with a short track record, and most of its major decisions
ar€ now under appeal.

It is thus difficult ro draw any final conclusions on its perform-
ance. It is clear the Tribunal was given a very difficult task with
no_technical support and minimal authority witly’which to work.

The Tribunal has done what it was mandated to do. With some
exceptions, it is now generally recognized by the affected interests
as a competent body, although some disagree with the Tribunal’s
legislated mission.~

Although most of its decisions a ‘e being challenged in the. courts, .
this almost always occurs when an independent body makes prece-

. dent-setting rules. ; .

The question of whether or not the Copyright Royalty Tribunal
is to be retained, and if so, in what organizational structure, is a
basic policy question that must be decided by the Congress. If it is
to be retained, we believe its organizational limitations should be
removed. ! .

With that in mind, we recommend that the Congress amend the
Copyright Act of 1976 [Public Law 94-553] and appropriate_addi-
tional funds to improve the operations of the Copyright Royalty
Tribunal. Specifically, we recommend that the Congress: (1) .Re-
quire full distribution of royalty payments as decided by the Tribu-
nal within 30 days of the decision unless a claimant can satisfy the
requirements for obtaining a court injunction, (2) Provide the Tri-
bunal with access to a general counsel; (3) Provide the Tribunal
with subpena power; (1) Provide the Tribunal with adequate fund-
ing to obtain objective, expert opinion, when needed; and (5) Re-
quire that future commissioners be knowledgeable in matters.
related to copyright. .

In examining the last problem area we identified—underutiliza-
tion of high-level officials—we believe corrective action should be Ve
taken, but find the evidence does not clearly support one particulafw .
course of action. L s

Some of the available options include: (1) Reduce the size of the
Tribunal from five to three Commissioners. This would reduce the
annual costs of the Trihunal, but would not fully address, the
ptoblem of workload; (2) Restructure the Tribunal with a single,
full-time Chairperson and general counsel and a number of part-
time Commissioriers who would convene for hearings. The Commis-
sioners would be Presidential appointees who would be paid only
during hearings. The part-time Commissioners could be -distin-
guished copyright attorneys, law professors, retired experts in copy-
right-related areas, and other qualified individuals willing te serve

~
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several weeks a year for such important and prestigious service. If
the workload seems too great for part-time Commissioners, it could
be arranged that only some of them would serve with the Chairper-
son at any given time, thus halving the part-time service, (3) Trans-
fer the Copyright Royalty Tribunal to the Department of Com-
merce. This alternative has been discussed occasionally and gener-
ally calls for placing the Tribunal and the Copyright Office with
the Patent and Trademark Office under an Assistant Secretary for
Intellectual Property. While this approach could resolve many of
the problems we identified in our study, it raises a policy issue that
is beyond the score of our review; namely, whether copyright regis-
tration and regulation belongs in the executive branch; (4) Elimi-
nate the Copyright Royalty Tribunal. This is by far the most con-
troversial alternative to the current operation of the Tribunal and
could involve either maintaining or eliminating the compulsory
licenses. If maintained, rates would then have to be periodically set
by the Congress or tied to a self-adjusting index. Government-
collected royalties could be distributed to claimants hased on pri-
vate agreements or through court rulings. If compulsory licenses
are éliminated, all rates would be set privately and paid privately;
and (5) Restructure the Tribunal as a part-time, ad llu)oc body, with
presidentially appointed Commissioners convened by the Register
of Copyrights. Petitions- to convene the Tribunal for rate adjust-
ments or due to distribution controversies would be made to the
Register. The Register’s role would be limited to convening the
Tribunal when petitioned and providing staff support, including a
general counsel, on an as-needed basis.

If the Tribunal is to be maintained, this alternative would have
the advantage of resolving many of the problems we identified,
while drawing on the existing expertise of the Copyright Office. We
do not believe this approach violates the doctrine of separation of
powers, or the Supreme Court’s holding in Buckley v. Valeo, since
the Register will limited -to convening presidentially appointed
Commissioners—a nondiscretionary duty not involving appoint-
ments. As in a previous alternative, the Commissioners could be
distinguished individuals knowledgeable in copyright-related
matters. :

This concludes my formal statement, Mr. Chairman, and we will
be happy to respond to any questions you may have.

[The statement of Wilbur D. Campbell follows:]
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¢« STATEMENT OF N
. “WILBUR D. CAMPBELL
DEPUTY DIRECTOR, ACCOUNTING AND
FPINANCIAL MANAGEMENT DIVISION

[
BEFORE THE

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES, AND
THE "ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES .

ON

THE OPERATION OF THE COPYRIGH'f ROYALTY TRIBUNAL
. P ‘
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee:
We are pleased to appear before you today to discuss the re-

sults of our brief onminnionl of the operation of the Copyright

-
v

Royalty Tribunal. ///
In your Harch’ﬁ, 1981, letter, you asked GAO to examine
-=Now-well the Copyright Royalty Tribunal is performing its
assigned functions,
—the effect of the Tribunal's actjvities on the pl'rtiu

relatad to its operations, and
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.=~what alternatives to the Tribunal's current role and/or
organizational structure may improve the use of copyrighted
material and the effect such alternatives may have on in-
terested parties. R .
In order to comply witp your request, we had to complete our
examination in 9 weeks. As a result, our review was narrow in
;copo and was dir;ctod to the specific questions asked. We are
not addressing the broad policy questions of the merit of copyright
compulsory licenses or the reasonableness of compulsory license
rates sat by the Tribunal. v *
In the course of our-review, we examined the Tribunal's legis-

lative history and its proceedings and procedures. We interviewed

the Tribunal commissioners, met with representatives of 18 organiza-
tions affected by the Tribunal's operations, and met with other
key individuals in and out of GOVanmonE knowledgeable about the
Tribunal and the compulsory licenses it oversees. We also examined
the structure and authority of six oéhor Federal rats setting and
adjbdicatory agencies to see how they compared to the.Tribunal. A
more detailed dincungion of our objectives, scope, and methodology
is Q;tachod as appendix I,

Before discussing our findings regarding the operation of the
Tribunal, we will.firnt briefly explain the development of compul-

sory licenses, and then the Tribunal's responsibilities and funding.

ae
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The Copyright Royalty Tribunal Was Created
To Oversee The Compulsory Licenses

provided By The 1976 Copyright Act

The Copyright Royalty Tribunal was established by the 1976

Copyright Act as an independent agency in the legislative branch

to administur’and adiu:t the compulanry licenses set forth in the
act. A compulsory license permits the use of copyrighted material
under certain circumstances without the permission of the copyright
owncrl provided a Government-set payment is made to the copyright

owner. . —

Prior to 1976, there was only one copyright compulsory license;

the so-called "mechanical license"” established by the 1909 Copyright
Act relating to the use of copyrighted materials used in coin-
operated music machines. The royalty rate was set at two cents per
song sold. This two-cent rate was also applied to the sa;c of

A

phonograph records.
From 1909 to 1976, there were numerous unsuccessful efforts
to expand the use of compulsory license to other areas as well as

to eliminate the mechanical compulsory license. The 1976 Copyright

Act expanded the use of compulsory licenses to three new areas and

N ]
modified’ the original compulsory license. The new licenses were

for ~
~~retransmissions by cable systems of distant broadcast sig-
nals by television ;tations.
~~the use of musical records in jukeboxes for profit, and R

=-the use of music and certain other creatidns by noncommercial

broadcasters.
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The act set fees for each of the three new compulsory licenses and

4
. modified the mechanical license by increasing the royalty rate and
. :

adding a length-of-song factor. Lot
The Copyright Royalty Tribunal was given six responsibilities
with regard to these four compulsory licenses.

1. Adjust the compulsory license rate paid to the Register of
Copyrights for retransmission by cable systems of distant,
non-network broadcasts by television stations (section 111).
Determine the distribution of fees deposited with the Govern-
ment by cable systems (q,ction 111)., ¢
Determine the compulsory license rate paid to the.Register of
Copyrights for performance of nondramatic musical compositions
by jukeboxes (section 116). )'

Determine the distribution of fees deposited with the Govergment

by Jukebox owners (section 116).

Adjust the mechdnical compulsory license rate on the sale of

nondramatic musical works embodied in phonorecords (section

115). These fees are paid to copyright owners without Govern-

' ment involvement. A
'5-t-rm1n- reasonable terms and rates for public broadcasting
entities’ use of musical, pictorie}. graphic, and sculptural
works (section 118). These fees are paid directly to copy-

right owners without Government involvement.

The Trlbuﬁal is composed of five commissioners appointed by

the Pr.li;.ﬂt with the advice and consent of the Senate for 7-year

terms. Two of the original five commissioners were appointed for

S~year terms so that cgmﬁlssipnnr turnover would be staggered.
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The commissioners are compensated at the highest rate of the Gen-
eral Schedule pay rates. No soleccion'guidance is provided in the
act regarding the qualifications or backgrounds of the commis-
sioners. The commissioners elected their first chairperson for a
l-year term. Each Year thereafter a new chairperson is selected
based on seniority. . )

The Tribunal now consists of four commisaioners and four
secretaries. One commissioner resigned on May 1, 1981. The Tri-
bunal is authorized to appoint employees who may be needed to carry
out its responsibilities on a permanent or temporary basis. No

3 L]
such staff, other than thé commissioners' secretaries, has ever

‘bcen appointed. Funds for additional staff support were appropri-

ated in fiscal 1978, 1979, and 1981.

The Tribunal’s budget has been sm'au since its inception. The
Tribunal was appropriated $471,000 in fiscal l9807‘and $447.000 an
fiscal 1981. Funds appropriated and expended b; the Tribunal since
£iscal 1977 are shown in Table ! on p. 6.

Two aspects of the Tribunal's work are carried out by the Li-
brary of Congress. First, the Library of Congress provides adminis-
trative support to the Tribunal by handling its payroll. travel
vouchers, and other administrative matters. The Tribunal reim-
burses the Library for this service; the cost in fi’?al 1980 was

$15,595.
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Table 1

Copyright Royalty Tribunal Annual Budyet Appropriation

Year , Amount Appropriated Amount Expended
FY 1977 $276,000 $ 32,351+
FY 1978 726,000 469,775
rY 1979 805,000 485,979
*  FY 1980 471,000 461,196
FY 1981 447,000 -
FY 1982 (est.) 500,c00 -
* for 10 month period ¢

%

‘Second, cable and jukebox royalties are paid directly to the
Copyright Office of the Library of Congress where a staff of 21
receives and distributes the royalty payments. This staff reviews
each payment calculation for accuracy, deposits the payments with
the U.S. Treasury where they accrue interest, and distributes the
royalty payments to copyright owners or their representatives in
accordance with Tribunal rulings. As required by the Copyright

"Act, the cost for this operation, along with the cost of the Tri-
bunal's Royalty distribution proceedings, is deducted from the
royalty peol. A total of $562,850 (including the $27,429 for the
Tribunai's cable distribution proceeding) was deducted from the
combined 1978 cable and juKebox royalty pool of $16,814,829. ’

Given this background, I would like now to turn to the opera-

tions of the Tribunal.

The Tribunal Has erated According N
T0 Its Lagislative-Mandate

The Copyright Royalty Tribunal has followed its legislative
mandate. It has followed acceptable procedures and has made detsr-
minations required to date. Moreover, with certain exceptions it _

6
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is now generally recognized by the affected interests as a com-
petent body, a};hough some disagree with its legislated mission
and some are appcaliqg itg_:ulings:
The Tribunal is required to conduct its proceedings in accord-
* ‘ance with the provisions of the Administrative Procedures Act, the
N Government in the Sunshine Act, and the Freedom of Information Act.
v Other Federal reguiatory bodies are also required to follog'thcse
acts. The rules of procedure adbptcd by the Tridunal (37 C;F.R.

301) appear from our review to b4 in accordance with the Adminis-~

trat.ive Procedures Act., In a limited review of Tribunal transcripts

p———

and decisions, we did not £ind any clear violations of procedurs.

o

While most interest group representatives we spoke with could

point to problems they had with the Tribunal's inlcrprctation of

———

{ procedures, scme gualified this criticism by saying fhcy regularly,
| have, similar problems in court rooms. T }
. Although we did not specifically check for compliance with
. the Sunshine and Freedom of Informaéion Acts, we did not note any
. non-comp&yinq actions in the proceedings we rcvicwgd.
The Tribunal ha; held all proceedings
Tequired by statute on schedule .

" The' 1976 Copyright Act prescribes for certain proceedings to

be held at specified éimca and for others to be held only when
*privatc agreements cannot be reached. The rate setting proceedings

for cable television, phonorecords, jukeboxes, and public broad-

casting must be held at specific intervals. The royalty distribu-

tion procccding; for cable television and jukeboxes must, after

the initial determination, be held annually if private agreements

for distribution cannot be reached. The frequency of the proceed-

o - 95
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ings is shown in Table 2 on p. 9. All proce;dings have been held
as required. The iirlc jukebox fee distribution was made privately
without a proceeding. Lacking private agreemehcs for distributing
the 1979 faes, the Tribunal began its first proceeding for distri-
bution of jukebox fees on May 22, 198l. Since the cable'ro;alty ’
fccﬁclalmants are again unable to reach a private agreement, the
Tribuqel plans to hold its second cable di;crlbutlon proceeding
this year. The first final cable royalty distribution was announced

.

September 23, 1980, . “ .

Four Of The Tribunal's Five Ke
Decislons Have Been Appealed '

It is difficult to assess the results of the Tribunal's work «

»

since four of its five key decisions are being appealed in the
courts. '

The Coﬁyglght Royalty Tribunal has lssued-19 final rules, de-
terminations, and orders.. Most of these were procedural rulings
on the validity ;f claims to the royalty pool. The Tribunal has
made five key rate and distribution decisions. One was the 1978
cable royalty distribution %Bcermlnacién and the othex four were
adjustments tc the compulsory licen?c rates for cable ce*evision,
jukebokes, phonorecords, and.public.broadcascing. As indicated
in Table 3 on p. ll. four of these decisions are being appealed
by the affected interests. Onlﬂ the public broadcasting rate de-
termination was not appealed, "

The afFpeals of tha Tribunal's decisione allege that the Tri-
bunal did not properly distribute royalty funds, made decisions
not supported by the rccordz established Zees not authorized by
the Copyright Act, and was inconsistent in the ;dQLssion ofievi~
dence to the hearings. The five key decisions, the issues

) I

c
(o

_—
bus LY JAE

.




. \“‘ ’ _‘l ,‘j . : ‘ ', ¢ o ., , T
’ Table2 * N . 9 .
N : E— < .
' fTypes and Frequency of Proceedings of .. . )
The Copyright Ebyalty Tribunal. . -
Saide :
o ' * Date initia) f
- prpceedings < .

Typs Frequency )

1. Rate setting ) :
Cable television (sec. 111) 1/2/80 1980 by statidte. every:5th
: . R year thereaftér by petition
. Mechanical' (sec. 115) . 1/2/80 1980 by statute, 1987 & every

’ . & 10th year thereafter by petition

. X ¢ . A ‘ -
Jukebox (sec. 116) . 1/2/80 1980 by stattite, svery 10th year

’ : . - thereafter by petition
»

Public broadcasting (sec. 118) 12/8/77 1977 & 1982 by statut}, ‘every .

- . 5th year thereafter by 'statute

, 2. Royalty distribution . o . .

Cable television (sec. 111)”~ 9/12/79 Annally if there is a contro~

. ‘ , versy
Jukebox (sec. 116) * . 5/22/81 1/..  Anmally if there is a contro-

versy ,

a

1/Proceeding to distribute 1979 royalty pool. The 197
ately without a oontroveray. .

.
.

‘G
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involved, the criterjia upon whieh the éecisions wexye pased and the

resulting appeals ippear in gpﬁendix Ifr.
' Mhese appeals do not nace;latily reflect poorly on the Tri- .
bunal ll:é. it is in the interest of those affected b{ the ribq-
* nal's drcci'sions to challenge them, particularly the early ones.
Millions of dollars already collected as well as the poéential for
.. millions more in the future depend on the precedents set now. ..
The facé that theée is no agreed method of determining the
value of a creation outside of the marketglace goncributes to the . -
’ likelihood that Tribunal decisions will be appealed. »

-

. Removing Organizational Limitations Could -
Improve The Tribunal's Operational Effectiveness -

. The Tribunal's operational effectivenesg could be improved by
EAY

ensuring that future appointgd commissioners possess experignce and

. expertise and by removing oréaqizatgonal limitations that result

. from the lack of legal counsel; access to objective, expert opinion; C;

"

. subpoena power; and clear critefia'on whic.. to base its decisions.

Most Of these qrganlzatlonéf 11m1¥a;ions are not°imposed on other
1 . .
Federal rate setting or adjlidicatory commissions.

-"Only one of th!zkive ccmmiisjoners has . <
a background -in copyright related issues .

- Of the five presidentially appointed commigsioners, only one

{ .
had any significapt background in ¢opyright issues. Als?f only

> .
one had any substantive financial or economic bazkground. Nonte

had experience in rate setting or regulatory work:

Most gf the interest groups we spoke with mentioneé\that it »

took a year or two before the commissioners (excluding the one with

N ey :
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- - ’ " “Zable 3 .

Status of Key Pinal Rulea of the Copyright Royal"ty,._’l'rlbunal On
L3

¢ ‘ - Royalty Rate Setting and Distribution
e Pinal rule Date - i Status of Declelion 4
. 1978 a%tting of the . 6/8/78 Pinal, was not appealed.
nongosmercial brondcnnlng - -
royalty nn
4 . - . « .
1978 cable roynl,ty die- 9723/80 Under appesl by Nationel Aesocia-~
. r, tribution determinatio tion of Broadcaatere, National
Public Radio, Major Leegue Base-

.
. 3

ball, National Baaketball Assocle-

. N tion, Netional tlocksy Leagus, Nor%h
. s i American Soccer League, Canadian

) Broadcasting Corporation, and

American Soclety of Compoaere,

Authore, and Publishere, D.C. Clir-

- . . . cult Court, Docket No. 80-~2273.%

) 1980-adjustment of ‘the - 1/5/81 Under appeal by National Cable
royalty rate for cable ‘Televieion Aeaoclation, American
eystems R Soclety of Compoesre, Authors, and

Performeres, Sroadcast Muelc, 1Inc..
- Joint Sporte Claimante, and Motion
- . Plcture Ascoclation of America,
T . N D.C. Circuit Court, Docket
Al . No. 81-1005.
1900 adjustwent of the 1/5/81 Under appeal By the Amussment and
royalty rate for juke-~ Music Operators Association, and
> boxea Amarican Soclety of Compossre,
' B Authore, and Publiahers, Seventh
. Circuit Court, Docket No. 80-2837
. Adjuatment of royalty 1/5/81 Under appeal by the Recording

\ payment payable under Induetry Aseocletion of America,
compuleory license for . National Mueic Publishere Aeso-
making and dletributing clation, Americen Guild-of Authore
pHonoracorde ~and Compossrs, and Nashville

. - R Songwriters Aesoclation Inter-

‘ national, D.C. Cireuit Court,

!

. . e . Docket No. 80-7540
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copyright experience) got'up to speed With their work. This impres-

sion was confirmed in our qiscuisions with the commissioners them-
- o

selves who said that the initial year or so involved a difficult .

.

. learning process. ' .
Fodr of the five commissioners were appointed to the Tribu~- o=
nal from workX in national pélitics, tax law, and public accounting.
x t

"

One had been counsel to the Senatg J?dici9ry Subcommittee that
helped draft the 1976 Copyright Ac;. While the commissidners are

now generally regarded as being knowledgeable and cadpable in their

work, we believe the Tribunal could be mére effective Lif guture -
appointed commissioners have some familiariiy with copyright issues

_without being intimately lnvolved with any affected industry.
P, -

* The Tribunal lacks - . . s <
v.&_general counsel B .
. . * » N -
The Tribunal performs many adjudicatdry functions which re- *

quire %ega ‘expertise. Yet it has not had a general counsel to
provide the commissioners with )Achnical legal advice during heart i ,
1ng; and wH{le writi?g opinions., It.hSppenfd that two of the

origifaal 8:0 hissioners were attérnfys and Yere thus able to pro-
vid.~1egF{ ad¥ice to the Tribunal: Now only one of four commis-

13 v
sioners is an as:orney. Although it is not necessary, that commis- N

sioners have a, legal background, they should have access to legal

N

advice.

N 12 :
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- * ~-reviewed ggurt decisions cited by glaimants in order to in-

. . . 0 -
terpret the First X&endmont,and its application to copyright

1 . . ) ) . )

o

~-=goirsidered contracts entered into between'television sta-
<

- v

. - tions ana’lpgftl teams in order to determine the validity

»

. and extent of royalty distribytion-agreements, ys H
- . B . 7
- . ! .
R ] --reviewed common law principles relating to competing claim-
N . . ,

ants, and, -
T, . 71—-exam1ned the loglslatxve history of the Copyrigbt Act to .
. “establish- coné&esslonal intent. .
Additionally, it haus already bBeen noted that the Tribunal was
. expected | to devolop its own administrative procedures consistent,
with the Admlnlstratlve Procedures Act. .
) A_panol ‘of laypersons should noa be expected to meke inter-
etat;;ns of law that can b:°;he subject of court appeals without
adcess to a general counsél.' g , ‘ .
A.goneral.couﬁlel would provlde the commissloners.wlth'tgch- -
cal advicé op the admissibility of evidenée and other procedural
mattors and thus ensure greater conslstency. A general counsel .-
could also ald commlssloners in wrltlng decisions, and represent’
the Tribunal ;; lnltlal ﬁudlclal appeals. Since the Tribunal does
not bhave a gonoral counsel, the Departmant of Justlce assigns at- -

torneys to handle all aspects of the appeall. L ¢

>
-

Most of the interest groups we lnterylewgd felt the Tribunal
would be lmproved.by havlng a general couynsel. Four of the origi-
nal five commissioners also support this idea. although whon the =

Tribunal was initially organized, they did not believe a general

<

- counsel was needed.
.
1
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We are not aware of any qther commissxon or regulatory body
in the Federal Go(ernment that ,does not have access to exagrt legal ,

- advice. The fact that one of the Tribunal's commissiéners happens

. -

to be’ familiar with copyright law is not a sound argument ‘against

. W .
the need for a general counsel tofdvise and assist all the com-
> =
missioners., . ”

An alterna:ive"to hiring a gene}al counsel for the Tr%bunal )

may be to allow an attorney “from -the cOpyrxght offxce.to serve as

.

counsel to the Tribunal in addition to that 1nd1v1dua1's cOpxright

- Office responsibilities. b ."
* \ The Tribunai lacks access ’ , .
“ to objectiva, expert opinion .
) ‘. ‘ Many of the issues rais;d in theﬁyribunal's hearings on rate
- adju;:rents and royalty distribution aAre bssed on economic analysis.

For exanple, the Tribunal must determine reasonable royalty rates

> for the mechanical license that adequately compersate copyright

owners and publxshers, but do not meose excessive burdens on the
B + recording industry,. The competing interest groups Hire *eading

M - -
économists as well as attorneys to develop their arguments and sup-.

’ & -
port their views on these subjects. In a number oX cases, economic

studies and justifications have been submitted to the Tribunal.

The Tribunal should have acqgss to objegtive, expert opinion to

review these economic analyses when it considers such a review -
- -~ . . .
necessary.ﬂ .

- . -

.

Although the Tribunal has authority to hire outside consui-

tants, it has not had sufficient 'funding to do. this during the

‘pastxtbo £i%cal years. =
\ . , . . L,
. LI
. », *
14 » )
- . #
TN -
\ . o
3 * - - .
’ .
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- " The trifunal lacks. 2 : * .
subpoena power - . * .
i hY ‘
M - \
. Although the Copyright Royalty Tribunal's decisions have a
signi!icant £inantial fépact on tho interest groups affetted by : "

compulsory- 11ccnsds, it is d.pondonﬁ on tho informnzion provided

“ 'by those groups in-making its degisions. The Tribunal can be ¢

. doniod “access to data it Eonsidors necessary, and essential because ‘ s
it lacks subpoena power. In rocen£ JLestimony betore the Senate ‘
]

Judiciary Cngsttoo,_Sno Tribqnll dommissioner stated:

O
’ “The commissioners.found if most unsatistactory during

‘ . 1980 royalty adjustment proceedings $o be placed- in the o
i . position of roceiviqgﬂgs the evidence which the par- .
* ties chose to presont. fe t . . .

. Subpoena power ;:‘:Iso 1mp¢rtant\since appeals of Tribunal
dacisions are b§§:d “on the record. In other words, an appeals

court only raviews the material the Tribunal had before it and the .

- . ' .

d}cision is based on this material. Thé court does not subpoena ‘
new .evidente in such a review. Subpoena pover would ensure that , -
‘both the Tribunal and"the appeals court have -all the intormation

needed to make a decision. .Because of the legal complexities sub-

’ poena power involves, it snould be granted only if a general coun-

. -

' ‘sel is appointed. - . . L .

A number of interest groups we spoke with do not bolié%e sub- s

) poena §owor is fleeded. They naintain titat since Tribunal hearings
are adversarial and fnclude cross-examination, the Vcaﬁnoqsos in
any group's-claims can be exposed. Ho&ov;:: crqss-oxnmlnation is

- ., not a sufficient subut%tuto for subpoena powef since it is 11nited
to evidence previou;ly submitted.. We have also found that it 13
highly unusual for a regulatory or rate setting organizaéion such

. as the Tribunal-to lack subpoena power.
; .

.
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. The Tribunal lacks clear critcria ob Which
. t0 base its, decisions N ' -

The Tribunal was not given clear 1.gislat1ve criteria for
determining royalty distribution and rate settdng for cach relevant
! compulsory license. Unlikc the criteria commonly ul d By rate
sctting bodies~--such as co?t ;ﬁus a rate og retufn on 1nvestment
Y oor a guaranteeq pyotit maqgin-:she Tg{bunal must adjust eres an?:).
distribute royalties on the basis of such cciteria as - .

-~reflecting the relative roles of the copyright owner and the

. copyright user in the’p;oducd made available to the public;
~-maximizing the availability of dreative Qorks to the public,
--aftording copyright ouners a fair réturn for their creative

.
work. and . .

- .

«  Z-changes }n'tﬁg inflation rate,
gt is obvious that these are” not clear criteria to wofk'with.’
Even the sccmiéély simple criteriOH of changes in the inflation
rate promptud two hcaring days devoted to discussing what infla-
tion is and h9w to measure it. Other proceedings presented com- [y
q}ssioncrl with the difficuit task of reviewing various ccoﬁbmic v
and cquity argumcntl and*then developing a faxroruling that 1s not
q’iruptivc to th:ﬂaffcctcd industries. Unfc:tunately, no hard data
exists t; dercnstrate the relative roles of copyright owners and
users 1n‘mak1ng products available to the pubiic or for 'determin-
1;9 a fair rate of return 'for the use of copyrighted material. ’
r . + The current ;ppcals of key Tribunal dccislons a:;est to the
.vagucncsl of the legislated critcria sincc each of,the appeals
challongcs the very basis of the Tribunai s decisionty' Since there

* 4 .

St . .
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i3 no way to measure value of a creation oufside of the narket-
> . I
tually -dhgossible to dévelop q?ear criteria that
- ] .
woul acceéptable to copyright owners and users. If the Congress

. pi‘h'ce? it is

,re to try to specify new criteria, ‘the result would likely be .
’
. ) ]

ney problems and controversies. X

Host of* the Tribunal's organizational limitations i
are not shared by other Federal commissions -

*While the Copyright Royalty Tribunal is certainly an unusual t‘\ .
organization within the Federal Gove ent, it is neverthele;s‘a £)</ﬂ
/}pm .

presidentizlly appointed commfssion with thg basic objective to
A . .
resolve disputes and determine rates--an objective that is common ’
- * . -
>
among otker commissions. Yet the Tribunal has organizational limi-
» 4 *

- .
tattons not shared by others. We compared the Tribunal with six. .,
other Federal rate setting and adetdicatory organizations to see ' . .
-

how thir structure ahd aithority compares with the Tribunal’'s.t
R

. o
We do not claim that these six are nécessarily a representative

sample. of ‘Federal ccmmissions, but they do inslgde different tY?es (IS
ﬁ&’commissionsi some with broad and far ranging responsibilities' g ;
and others with narrow and very 1tmited responSibilities. AR
, As shown in Table 4 on p. 18, the number‘bf commissioners ..«

varied from.3 to 11, with memberp terms ranélng from 3 tg 7 years.

In all cases the chairpersan of the commission was designated by the
Ppesident and serves at the Presigent s pleasure for the full term : .
of the appointment. In oniy one cd!e doss the legislation crea!}
ing the commission specify criteria for the President s selecéion f

of gommissioners. Nevertheless, in most cases the agbointed com-

‘missioners are eiperts or are experienced in issues the commissions’

" . ¢ )
. - . .

] - .
>
. .
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. —_— . .
Selected Festures of the Co rl.hi Royalty Tribunsl ! ]
. . .and Six Other Federsl Cosmissions . . ¢
A . . = g ) . . -
M ~ - - L. - - .
o e Cosiaiedionere -Criterte for s “ > v ~ . .
exparienced in eommiseioner Selection . ‘Commiseionare Led
. .. work ef the eslection Torm of and term of Oftice of . have eccees to Subpoano"
____ Organizetion) Commissionerd  Comilssion in low comaiestioner chairpereon Asnerel counsel -axpert steff povar
2, . M ) "
N Copyright Rojeten 5 1ots Wo 7 yoere Yoteted ennually o' o
Trfbunal | v v . Lo - ,
Federsl co-/unlcotlono 7 / <2 ot 7, No 7 yoore Jolocted by Preei- Yoo Yoo ’
» Commiseton- dent for full texm
. - , .
Pedore) Naritima [ Most have some No S yeors Selected by Preei- Yee Yoo ° , Yeo -
~ Commission experienge . dent for -full term . 4 :
S ‘Fedenl Trede -3 '-;')bu ‘have eome No 7 yeore Selected by Presi- » Yoo Yoo Yeo
. Commiseion experience R dent for full term . i '
¥ ~ -
Fecalgn Cloine 3% » 3ot No 3 yeore Selected by Preai~ Yer Yoo Yoo
Satrlement » v Qlent gr full term . e
. ’ Cosmiseion - . o 3
. . v y
* lnteretete Commarce 1 hots No A yo‘ou Selected by lru!-\ Yeor - Yoo v Yed
) Commiesion ) * (‘ivoconclu) - - dent for full term -
. * - 5 v
/ Occupat fonel Sefuty 3 All exe Yoo y [3 yeor: Selected by Pr?l- s Yoo ¢ Yes ° Yes
- * ond Nealth Review * experienced .~ dent for full term . e
« - Commieeion r& . . . - “ - .
v N~
- . } . RN
A Only the Cheirperson feffull time. Other commisefoners serve on en es-needad baste. v . . . v . .
. L I ’ ta . . -
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‘e _/°ocau-c roiova%t provisions of the 1976 ACt were riot effective
v until January -1, 1978, 1978 was the fir'st yeatr for which com-
Ppulsory iicense royalty paymentl were collected. ,
. . . . \ -
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b
e

deal with, Signi!iclntiy, each of tho commissions has a genmeral

counsel, tubpoena powor, and ready access to expert opinion.

Royalty Punds Held By The Government
Are Not Distributed Promptly

. .

Tho royaity rates .ot for the !our compuisory, iiccnlon were

. doligncd to compcnlati copyright owncrl for certain uses of their
creative workl and aii are set by the Tribunal. Royalties paid

undar the cabic and jukobox compuinory licenses are held by the

Government and are dintrib?tcd according to Tribunal decisicns.
Except £or dintribution of 1978 jukebox feel, no distributions wcro
made ftom the royaity pools controlled by mhe Tribbnai until May
of this year. The delay was lapgely due to the copyright ownerl
. legal chéiiongbs ofithe Tribunai’s recommended distribUtion. .
Tho di.tribution p/dceeding for 1978 1/ cabie ;oyaity fees
wané&nltitutod on September 12,,1979. The Tribunal announced its
'finai detormination on September 23, 1980, after a long series of
ho;tinél. The recommended distribution was immediately appealed
by the ciainant:. Pending judiciai review, the royalty fees were
held by the U. S. Treasury. In Moy 1981, the Tribunal's order toL
diltributo one-half of the 1978 cable royalty pool to oopyright
owners according to its Septomber 1980 detarmination was effected:
The baiante of about $8 million wiii be -held until the completion
of judiciai appeal. The addﬂ@ionai royalty payments collected for

1979 and 1980 amount to about $36 million, not including interest.

. 3 . L - ‘
L R R
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The Tribunal recently completed a private disyribution of the T, .

. l978 jukebox royalty pool amounting to about $1<1 mitiion. . A dis-

- .ribution hearing commenced on June 2, l98L, to determine distri-
» 4
bution ©f the 1979 pool. - ~—

The delay in distrib?tions is lardgely due to,th; requirement . ’

. . in the Copyright Act that royalty funds be withheld pehd;ng appeals. -
If, as expressed in section 80% of the act, the Congress intended ..
royalties to be distributed withih 30 days of a Tribunal ruling,

it could change “the law to ¥equire partial or full distribution - .
'payments regardless of appeals. Naturally, topyright owners would 1
have to realize theaﬁossioility'that the appeal process could re-
sult in a change in their royalty payments.' We believe theaprob-

 t 7 Jemt posed by this possibility are outweighed’by the desirabilit{

. oot prompt royalty payments. - P . p

Alternatively, the Cpngress could revise the law to make Tri- .
bunal decisions ‘final, subject to reversal only by a Senate or

House fresolutidn. This wa?lcon;idered before enactment of the 1976

.

.Copyright Act. Appeals to the Courts could then be limited te

questions of fraud, corruptiod, or impropriety in the decision-

' ’ R N > s N

~ making process. . .

R . . .

The merit of thie current appeals can be Setter,determined
after the courts have made their final rulings.

Tribuna) Commissioners Are Under- . .
utillized High Level Officials. v .

4 i
Each of the Tribunal commissioners is paid ag the top of the
Federal pay, schedule. This is the pay rate for directors and ad-

ministrators of major‘?edsral agencies and programs. Thé Tribunal = '

commissioners, however, have a staff limited to their secrataried,’ -

- -
. . .

~ N -
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TABLE 5
. * Copyright Royalty Tribunal‘as Actiunl and
: R Estimsted Annual Proceeding Days, Flscal 1978 - 1985 _
. ! 1981 1982 1983 1984 1985
\ 1978 1979 1980 estimated estimated estimated estimated estimated
/ E . T .
Ssction 111, cnbﬁc . ' :
. Rate’ setting} - - 1 7 - - -~ 7
Dlltrlbutlon\ - ’ 2 23 23 17 12 . 7 2
- ’
Section 115, neclsnnlcnl . '
Rate setting -t - 41 10 25 5 ? -
Section 1‘16,‘ Jukebox . ~ :
Rate setting 2 g 8 - ! - - - -
Distribution \ - - - - 1} 8 6 4 - 2
Section 118, publft; . . ! - -
broadcasting
Rats sstting 11 - T - . - 15 . - - -
Multipurpose .proceedings - o 1 2 1 1 1 1 b}
Other . 4 " - ‘= - — — o —_—
< Total daye 17 ) 17 52 66 24 12, 12
Number of procesdings 3 2 5 5 5 4 3 T4
- < B
.
- ’
¥
. -~
L4 i * . -» 1 () /
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and a warkload that, by their own eatimate,'Qill consume only some-

5 ¢
vhat more than half of their york time. \

While the éommislioners had a Eairly busy and demanding year

in 1980, the Tribunal should have‘only about 21 proceedings in the ,

K next 5 years. Unless the Tribunal's Legislative;charter is

chafged, there should never be anothef-year as busy as 1980, and-
- » -

most should require much less tire.

As shown in Table 5 on p. 21, the, commissioners have had

1 year with only 3 days of hearings and another with 75. Based on

. experience, statutorily required proceedings, and discussions with

—
the commissioners, we project that. between now and fiscal 1986

-
there will be 1 year with 66 hearing days and 2 years with only 12.
9

- .
While the individual proceedings require preparation’ and decision

writing$ and there is some additional 3ddministrative work, the

workload is no% full “time. . +

" Conclusionl; Recommendations, And Mptters '
e For The Congress To Consider :F

s - .
The Copyright Royalty Tribunal is a relatively new agency with

a short track record, and most of its major decision™gre now under

appsal. It is thus difficult to draw any final conciuysions on its’

-

performance. It is clear th3 Tribunal was given a very difficult

task with no technical support and minimal authority with which
»

to work.‘ The Tribunal has done what it was mandated $0 do. With

Ml

some exceptions, it is now generally recognized by the affected
a . .

interests as a competent body, although some disagree with the

Tribunal's legislated mission. ¢

» s 4

22
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Although molt of its decisions are being chall.nged in the ‘
courts, this almoet alwayl ogcurs’ when an independent body makes

precedent-setting rules. .

»
»

- The question of whether or not ‘the 60pyrfght Royglcy Tribunal
is to be maintained, and if so, in what organization‘l ltructuré,

is a basic policy quostion that must e docided by the. COngross.

If it is to be r.tain.d, we boliove its organiza

should be removed. v .

‘onal lxmitagibns

Recommendations To The Congress

, W. recommend that the COngrelt amend the Copyright Act of 1976
§ (P.L. 94-553) and appropriate additional funds to improve the opera-
. tions of the Copyright. Royalty Trjibunal. Specifically, wé recommend
that the Congress: i . . ) v
-~Reqlire full distribution of royalty paymentQ as- decided
'by tho“%ribunal'within 30 days o£ the decision unless a

claimnnt can latilfy the rcqu!romontl for obtaining a court

in unction.
. \\ 3

--Pxovid. the Tribunal with access to & gentral counsel.

o0 =“Provide the Tribunal with subpoena power.

.

~--Provide the Tribunal with adequate funding to obtain
cbjective, expart qpinion when needed,

~-Require that £utur.‘commillion.rl.b. knowledgoabf' in mat-

t.rl rolat.d to copyrighé} -0

'Hltt.!l ror The COngr.ll To Conlid.r -

In .xamining the last problem area we identified--underutili-

F zation of high level officials~-we. boliov. corrective act;on lhould

. be taken but £ind the evidence does not clearly support one parti-,
cular course of action. The a;ailailo options include:

- 23

CERIC

F Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




108 )

’ ~-Reduce the size of the Tribunal from five to three commis-
) ers. Thil would reduce éhc annual costs of _he Tribunal . .
but would not fully address the problem of lxw workload.
--Rcsttucture the Tribunal with a .,single, full~time chairper- -
son and general counsel and a number of part-time commis- .
“ R h sioners who would convene for heakings. The commissioners
yould be presidential appq}ntees ho would be paid oniy ) )
’ . S;urinq ﬂearings. The part-time commissioners could be di;—
. tinguished c0pyri§ht attorneys, iaw professogs, retired ex- .
.

perts in éopy;ight—related areas, and othdr qualified in-

v . ' dividuals willing to serve several weeks a year for such ' .

important and prestigious service. If the, workload se:h‘\~_~/

too great gor gart-time commissioners, it could be arranged -
: : that only: some of them would serve with the chairperson at .
Bl any given time, thus'halvingl;he part;timg service. ' 4
--Transfer the Cop}right Royalty Tribunal to the Department
of Commerce. This a}tcrnative has been digcusged occasion-
{ all{ and gcni}allx calls for placing the Tribudai and thg o
t Copyright Office with the Patent and Trademark Office under
ap Assistant Sccrcéar{ for‘Intcllectua} Property. While
. *Ehis apprcacﬂ could resolve many of the Problcml we iden-
* tified in our stldy, it raises a policy issue that is beyond
the scope of ouF review; namely, whether copyright regis—

tration and regulation belongs in the executive branch. ‘

~-Eliminate the Copyright Royalty Tribunal. This is by far

the most controversial alternative to the current operation

of the Tribunalrand could involve either maintaining or




elimipating the compulsory licenses. If maintained, rates
would then ﬁave to be periodically set by the Congress or
tied to a self-adjusting index. Government collected royal- )
ties could be distributed to claimants based on private
agreements or,fif these fail, binding arbitéation among the
claima;ts or tqgough court rulings. If compulsory licenses
are eliminated, all,rates would be set privately and paid
privately. élnce sh;: approach would likely cause go?e
disruption in the affecteq industries, a &rangi;ion peiisd
should be provided. There are ;rOs and cons for eliminating
eac; of the compulséry licenses: the'biews of variouseparties
re§ard1ng such actions are discussed in appendix v. ’
--Restructure the Tribunal as a.part:time, ad hoc pcdy'with
presidentiaily appointed commissioners convened by, the
Register of Copyrights., Petitions to convene the Tribunal
for rate adjzstments or due to distribution controversies
‘ would be made to the Register. The Register's role would
be liﬁ{fed to convening the Tribunal when petitioned and

-
providing staff support, including a general counsel, on
’ » -

ah as-needed basis.

If the Tribunal is to be maintained, this alternative
would hav; the advantage of resolving mléy of the problems
;e identified, while drawing onethe existing expertise of
the COpygigﬂt Office. We do not believe this approach vio- .
iates the doctrine of separation of powers, or the Supreme
Court's polding in Buckley v. Valeo, 45% .S. {(1976), since
the Register will be limited to convening presidentially

[
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P .

appointed commissioners--a nén-discretionary duty not
\ . B «
involving appointments. As in a previous alternative, the
. .
commissionorg could be distinguished individuals knowledge-

able in copyright-related matters.
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APPENDIX I APPENDIX I°

. - OBJECTIVES, SCOPE, AND METHODOLOGY

The objectives of thi{ review wcrc&:minc R
. --how well the Copyright Royalty bunal performs its

assigned functions, ! * .
-th; effect of the Tribunal's agtivitice on the partic: N )
related to its operations, and \4”;’
--what alternatives to the Tribunal's current role and/ot
prganizqtional structure may improve the use‘of copy~
' righted mat;rl:al, and the effect such alternatives may v
have on 1A;er¢sted parties. ., ¢ T
In aqéérdanée with the subcommittee chairman's request, our

review was limited to 9 weeks. As a result, our review was narrow ) -

in scope and was diregted to the questions asked by the chairman.

We_did not address the bro;d policy questions of the merit of com-
: pulsory licénscs or the reasonableness of the compulsory licen;;a
_rates set by the Tribunal. -

This review was conducted in Washington, D+C. and New York,
New York. We cxlmiécd the legislative histo{y @f the 1976 Copy-
right Act (P.L. 94-5535 and matgéials related to the e;tablishment
and gp@ration of the Copyrigﬁt Royalty Tribunal. We reviewed se-
lected trans%ripts of Tribunal hearings and the five key decisions
it has made to date. We interviewed the five Tribunal commi;sion~
ers as well as top .officials knowledgeable of tﬂe Tribunal and its 4
operations at (1) the Copyright Office, Library of Eongriss:4(29
National Telecommunications and Information Agency, Department of

Commerce; and (3) the Cable Television Bureau, Federal Cormunica-

N .

tions Commission. The purpose of these interviews was to obtain

S N
4 F " *
P 27
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‘ -
information on the Tribunal's effect on copyright law and the af-

.

fected industries.

We also interviewed key private sector representativcs that
are directly affected by the Tribunal‘s rate settin€ and'.distribu-
tion authority. These representatives were from 18 organizations.
and were selected becauie they are affected by at least ;ne of the
four compulsory licenses and have appeared at‘or been represented
at Trinunal hearings. (See app. II.) This sample includes all
the major parties affected by the Tribunal.

Dfficials at participating private organizations were assured,
when they so requested, that any of their comments that may affect

their future dealings with the Tribunal would be kept confidential.
"r“

R

Such a pledge of contidentiality was considered necessary since
the;e organizations appear before the Tribunal in rate setting and
adjudicatory proceedings:

In’order to better place the éopyright Royalty Tribunal in

“

perspective with other Federal rate setting and adjudicatory or-

¥
ganizations, we briefly examined six other such organizations. The

six ‘were selected to compare different types of collegial bodies
of ;ariohs sizes and organizationai structures. These organiza-
tions ihcluded the Federal Communications Commission, the Federal
ﬁaritime Commis=ion. the Federal Trade Commission, the Poreign
‘Claims Settlement Commission, the Interstate Comﬁprce Commission,
- and the Occupational Safety hnd‘gealth Review Commissiqn;‘ We in~
terviewed key officials at each of-these.agencies and reviewed of-
ficial publications that discussed the organizations' purposes and

structures., ’ .
.} ) 3

>y
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' pRIJXTs ORGANIZATIONS INTERVIEWED BY GAO

DURIVG\REVIEW OF COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL

7Amor1can Guild of\ uthors and Composers

American Society of COmposer-. Authors, and Publishers
Amusement and Music Oporatora Aasociation

Association of Indopdgdont Television Owners ’
Broadcast Music, Inc:\ .
Christian Broadcaating\ketwork .

Community Antenna Telev;g}on Association

Joint Sports Claimants \ : .

A
Motion pPicture Association of america .

National Association of Broadcasters
National Caﬁle Television~Ass;c1at19n
Nitional CO%lbgiate Athletic Association
National Music Publishers Association
National Public Radio
Program Producers ané Syndicators )

Public Broadcasting Service

Recording Indus€ry ;aaociation of America *

SESAC, Ihc.

29
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KEY RATE SETTING AND DISTRIBUTION DECISIONS

BY .THE COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL

The cOpyright Royalty Tribunal has mado fivn key royalty rate

notting-and:dintribution deécisions. These include'

. { .
--setting a royalty payment under the compulsory icense £or

*» public broadcastings )

"l . _~~the 1978 cablo royalty distribution d:}lrmination, -

-=the 1980 adjustmont of the royalty rate for cable systems,*

--the 19qo‘adjustment of the royalty ratﬁifor coin-operzted

] phonoéecord players, and L3 ,/

~=the adjuntmenﬁ of roya1t¥ payment payable under the c;mpul- -
sory license for phonorecords. \\

!
All except “the public broadcasting decision are now under appeal.

The five key decisions, the issues involved, the criteria upon

) R
which the decisions were basad, and the resulting appeals are as

follows. *
Setting The' Royalty Payment Under The ) . *
- Compulsory License For Public Broadcasting . . s
ey The Copyright Royalty Tribunal issued its first final rule
setting Fhi?ééyg;ty paymontfpgygblo under the public broadcasting -

compulnéry license on June 8, 1978 (43 Fed. Reg. 25068). The cri-~
teria used in nottiﬁg thi? rite was obtained both from the ntatuge
and the llginlat;ve\hintory: ?he criteria included ’
--connidoraiion 3} rates for codpar;blo circumstances unger
¢ ¢ vyoluntary license agreements, °* .
~-ensuring that the rate reflects the fair value of the mate-
rials used anq does not result in copyright owners nublidiz:

ing public broadcasting, and '

30
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o
AN

--encouraging the growth of public broadcasting. . . R

Other factors considered by the Tribunal in 'form'ti.\.atlng th\e
. M

* schedule of rates ipcluded: : : . N 3 i

-

P Y

.

1-r.hvc size and nature of public broadcastinyg audiences,
~-the sourcer of public.broadcasting funding, and
* ~=public brosdcasting progr‘u;l practices. . \ .
The Tribuna#l ru.hd that an annua.\. payment of $I 250,000 '\
per year is a rusombh royalty fu for the pcrformané,: of”" ASCAP ‘* . .
(Amcrlcan soclcty of Compcsers, Authon and Performers) muslc by r\‘ \
: the Public Bx.;oadcast?lng Systen, Natlona.\. Pub.\.lc Ra’cﬂo, and their \
m?;bu' statlons. Pub.\.lc broadcasting ‘had already reached voluntary

* agn.m.nts wlth the two other major p.rformj,ng rights societies. |

@ A

‘. The Tribunal also d.t.rmln.d thawcal and regional program- s
[y . A
.. llnxof. public brbadcasting entities should be subject to copyright

. liability in atdition to national programing. The Trlbunai ‘rejpcted

public broadcastlng s-argumcnc that on.\.y national puﬁ.\.lc broadcast- Y

‘ ing progfams be hg.\.d liable. : . ) '\‘
y -
* The TrAbunal ord.;cd that AQ‘ public broadcasting rates be \

. v

* . adjusted #nnually according to changes in the Consumer Price I’nda:g. ‘ \
< " The'Tribunal's final ruling was not appealed. . ) \&
' )

1978 Cable Royalty Distribution . }‘ ' .
Determination . b R ~ ©a

»

¢ The Copyright Royalty ‘Tribunal issued its flna.\. deQan'timtion

for a cable xoya.\.;y distribution on Slptcmher 23, .\.980 (45,Fed. ng.
63026). in thls determination, th. Tribunal? specified how much of
n 1978 wod’ld go to whlch .

the cable royalty.payments collecte
claimants. "n;- Tribunal allocated ths ro
pool as folldwsr , 4

v ' . * ~ . Y

&
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3 1. Métlon Ricture Asiggiitlon of America, Christian pfoad-

. ca:tlng Network,, and other program :yndlcatorsJL75 percent.

. 2. Joint SpA:tl Claimants and the Natlonal COlleglate Ath~
letics A:soclatlon--lz éercent.

3., Publlc Broadcastlng Servfce--s 25 percent.

o 4. Mgglc Performing Rights socletles--4 5 percent. o
5. u.s. and Canadlan Television Broadcaste:s--S 25 percent.

The Trlbun\ based its allocation on the following key cri-
tcrla. ’
<~The harm caused to copyright owners by seconqary_transmis-f
sions of c0p;rlgﬁted works by cable systems. 0

~-The benefit derived by cable systems from,secondary trans-

mliglon of certain copyrighted works. Lt

) --The marketplace value of the works transmitted. ”-“53

Secondary crlterla lncluded the quallty of cépyrlghtgs materlal

“ ’ and the amount of time claimants’ works‘werg aired. =«

Actual q}stribution of these funas‘was Qlth?eld by the Tribu-
nal psndlng outcome of an appea} made %y claimants in each category.
According to a later Tribunal order, distribution of 50 percent of

the }oyalty pool was made on May 8, 1981. The remaining funds will
P )
be withheld until after tnﬁ appeals.

. -

.

The appeals of the distribution are baséﬂ oh.tlaim&nts asser-~
. . [ S
tions that they are éntitled to a greater percentage of the royalty
N > v

.~ poél thah.that ordered by the Tribunal. Some Of the 3pecific argu- -

ments before the court include: R

. .

* ~

[Elz\!(:‘ r e " _‘,,/f*iiil : .
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T . L '
--The Tribunal erronenusly interpreted the Copyright act

which requires distribution of royalty f;cs\qo all cgpyrighk

owners of works included in distant non-notworktlogondarQ

transmissions. :_‘;2. M.

o Faa

——The Tribunal's award based on "marketplace value” factors
;hculd be set aside since it isvinéongistont with the pur-

poses of compulsory licenses.

-

N .
1980 Adjustment of the Royalty Rate . ’ .

The Copyright Royalty Tribunal isséid its first final rule
on the idjustﬁeqt o? the royalty rate tor?é;ble systgm§ on .
January 5, 1981 746 Fed.geg. 892). 1In this rule, the Tribunal ’ ,4
revised the cable royalty rate using legislated criteria that these

rates b‘radjultcd to reflect (1) nat%onal monetary inflation or |

deflation or (2) changes in average rates charged cable subscri-
- ve b & 1]
bers for the basic service of providing secondary rransmissions. -

The adjustments were to muintiin the real constant dollar level of °

the foyalty fee per subscriber which existed when the Copyright

. Act was enacted. W

-

. This proceeding required the Tribunal to rule on an appropri-

ate meaéure of inflation as well as determine constant dollar

. ¢ .
changes in the level Of the royalty fee per cable subscriber of
I'4 . N

Jbasic service. The Tribunal ruled t?'t.

-=cable royalty rates for rebroadcast of independent distant
signals be’ increased 21 percent and
N N >

~~the gross recipients limitation for compulsory license 11-' .-

' ability be increased 33.81 borcent rounded to the nearest

one huhdred dollars. * .

.
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This decision has been appealed by the National Cable Tele-

vision Association; the American Society of Composers, Authors,

and Performers; Broadcast Music, Inc.:gaoint Sports Claimants; and

the Motion Picture Asscciation of America. ' ’

The key zrguments in the appeal are: ot

~-The Tribunal erred by refusing to. follow the Copyright Act' '
directive to simply “maintain the rtal constant dollar ltvel
’ of the rqyalty fee per subscriber.”
--Th. Tribunal srred by Ebncxuding it had no authority to "
adopt a rule provlding semiannual dnilatlon adjustmcnts in

cablt rates as a means of effecting the leglslative policy

. to "maintain the real constant dollar level of rqyaity fee ’ %‘ ’
. per subscriber.” t . * . o , ,lfzz
--Tpc Tribunal tailpﬁ to provide protection against royalty ° ¢ e
* rate erosion by cabli lyséim tiering practices: ¢ ;f :

1980 Adjustment Of The Royalty Rate'

For Coin-.perated

Phonorecord Playtrs'

.fThe Copyright Royalty Tribunal issued its first final rule

* -
on royalty ratae adjustment €9r coln-opcratcd phonorecord players

(jukcboxtl) .on January 5, 19%1 (46 Fed. Reg. 884).

Thc Tribunal adjusted thil compulsory license rate uling the

criteria pro

ded by the COpyright Ac;: .
.

--"Maxifiize the availability of creative work: .o the public.”

~="Afford the cohyright owner a fair return for his creative

— . T ———
. work."
. - ~=-"Reflect the relative roles of the copyright owner and the .
. .
M ’
+ copyright user in the product made available to the public

with respect to relative creative comtribution, capital

-

. . 34
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e investment, ‘cost, risk, and contripqﬁion to' the opening of
new markets for crugtivq expression and media for their
- g ", communication.” . e - -

——*Minimize any disruptive impact on the structure of the in-
. dustrius gpvolvud\;nd on generally prevailing industry prac-
f.icnq. )

: In this ruling, the Tribunal adjusted the legislated compul-
+ ‘sory license fee of $8 per jukebox to $25:in 1982, $50 in 1984 and
o .to an &mount adjusted by the Consumer Price Index in 1987. The

Tribunal rejected arguments that the copyright owners should have

to demonstrate a need for a rate ‘increase and that the recommended
adjusted royalty rates would have azdisruptive impact on the struc-

4

P tur; of the jukebox industry.
. The Amusement and Music Operators Assoclation, representing ‘
jukebox operators, and the American Society of Composers, Authors,
and Publishers h‘ff appealed this decision. Their key arguments, - »
are;
, ~~The, Tribunal's determination of rates for the jukebox
. royalty fee was not }upported by the record and does not
' comply with the guidelines of the statute.
¢ --Thu Tribunal errud in refusing to accept evidence of (1Y
need on the part of music composers and publishers for ‘an
incr‘:su in jukebox royalty’fess and (2) the way music per-
hd forming richts societies distribute such royal%y fees to
their members and affiliate;.
f --Puriodic adjustments of the jukebox royalty fee as deter-

v -
- mined by the Tribunal are not justified by the evidence of

- : - 35
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.

record andiare not authorized by the provisions of the
-

s . - Copyright Act.

Y

—The Tribunal's $50 determination should be vacated because, *

using the Tribunal&s marketplace approach, the f;: should \
A
N

\ A

.

be no lower than $70.

Adjustments Of Royalty Piymcnt Payvable Under
The Compulsory License For Phonorecords

The Copyright Royalty Trib a' ssued its first £inal rule
‘:Rjusting the royalty payment b&yable under the compulsory license
for making ‘and-distributing phonorecords on January S, 1961 (4; Fed.
’Beg. 891). The c;iteria used for adjustlng‘the so-called "mechani-

cal license"” rate are the same as tﬁqse for the jukebox compulsory

X
license: A -

\
N
--Maximize availability of creative works to the public. *

--Afford ;he copyright owner a fair régurn for his creative
) work . . \\ . ’
N . v e AN
~~Reflect the relative roles of the copyright owners and users
in making a product available to the publié.\
--Hinimiz; any disruptive impact o; the 1ndustr1;= involved.
. The‘Tribunal adjusted the legislated mechanical rate of 2 3/4 ‘

} gq(\ cents p;r song to 4 cents per song with annual adjustments based .
on changes in the average suggested retail price of records. The
Tribunal rejected arguments that the rate should be set as 2 per-

centage of a £ccord“l suggested retail price and that tﬁe flat )

rate should be set high to serve as a ceiling leaving bargaining
rooff beneath the ceiling rate for copyright owners and the record-

.. ing industry. ) . XN
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This debis%on has been appealed by the Recording Industry
Association of America, the National Music publishers Association,

- the American Guild of Authors and Composers, and the Nashville
= +

Songwriters Associatiop InRernational. The key arguments bhefore

,§ho court are: ’

¥ L i
~~The Tribunal's determination of rate for the mechanical

. royalty fee was arbitrary and capricious, is not supported
by the record, and does not comply with the guidelipes of

. . the statute. *

° -=-The Tribunal violated the Copyright aAct by providing for P

. annual rcco;sideration of the mechanical royalty rate.

+ .
~~The Tribunal erred in a matter of law and in statutory in-
[

\

A}
terpretation when it excluded any consideration of the range
within which there would be marketplace bargaining over ac-

tual royalty rates. \
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PROS AND CONS OF ELIMINATING PACH -~ A
OF THE FOUR COMPULSORY LICENSES )

The compulsory licenses included in the 1976 Copyright Act
revision have remained the most controversial aspect of that law.
Since onactmo;t of tho.cspyright\hct. each of the fogr ficonn.l-;
cable television, moghlni;ll, ﬁuk!box, and public broadcasting~-~
have been debated oxtonlivoly. A summary of tﬂo arguments for and

againlt oach of these compulsory licenses followl.

The cable compullory liccnlo (sec., 111)

There has been incrolling discussion in recent months on elimi-
’ éating‘tho Eompullory license for cable tel;yilion. It was the
subject of two'recent hearings before this subcommittee as well
as one recent hearing before tﬂ; s.nate‘QPdiciary Committes.

) Proponents for oiiminating the ééhbul{9ry license for cable
l;gul that cI?cumntanc.n have changed since\;§7§! when copyright
owners and the cable t;aovilion industry agreed to the current

]
compullory license lrrlngomont.~

'

Proponents of whlt is rcf.rrod to as the "marketplace ap-
proach” argue that: .- e
,---Cablo negotiates for all its programing needs @xcept re-
thldCIlt of local signals (which are exempt trom.copyr}ght
liability) and imported independent lignlll which are

covered by the compulsory license. Continuod access to the

compulsory licens¢ represents an unnoccllary aqd unfair

‘iublidy to the highly profitable cable industry®
--campullory 1icon|o rate lotting is oxtromcly complicutod

and cannot be roducod to an acceptable formula. An issue as

complex as this should be handled only in the marketplace.

R s — ~
——
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~~Copyright owners should not be compelled to offer their
works to cable operators at a Government-set price.

~~Copyright owners should not have to appear in hearings to
.justify payment for their products.

~<The use of distant signals by cable systems i% of decreas-

ing importance. =

?

=~If a reascnable transition period were set for movement to .-

% .
the marketplace, numerous "middlom;n" would spring up to
provide cable systems with television programing at a rea-

sonable cost. . , . -
obponontl of the "marketplace"” alternative argue that changol.
since the 1976 agreement do not merit a revilion of the Copyright

Act, and compulsory licenses are needed to continue offering viewers

diverse programing, They alsc argue that:

® =--Compulsory license is less of a subsidy to cable operators

. than tho'Fodoral license broadcasters have to distribute
their products over the airwaves.

-=Cable operators could not practicably negotiate with Svory
copyright owner whose work was retransmitted by a cable
system. . .

"--Cable operators could not compete in the mtgko}placi with
major indopondoqt broadcasters for the exclusive use of
quality progrluing. : ,

-—-Since the impdrtation of ihdopondont distant signals is of
%ocrq;ging'impor;lnco.and will be of little importance to
'laréo urban cible systems in a few years, the mafkotplaco

should be allowed to work its course and largely eliminate

39
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¢ the use of cable compuisory licenses without legislative

.

change. .

-~Restrictions on cable access to independent programing will
1imit viewer access to diverse programing, particularly in

less densely populated areas.

o
The mechanical compulsory license (sec. 115)

. W Of the four compulsory licenses the—Tr}bunalvoversees, only

the mechanical license:predates the Tribunal: it was established
under the 1909 Copyright Act. Thcwmcchanical license has been
. contested ever since it was established, but was notl;ignificantly
- ‘nng}figd until the 1976 Copyright Act. The original mechanical
;oyal;y-wllAgftabli!hcd due to the near monopoly one piano roll

£irm had obtained over ¢opyrighted material, -

The continuing debate, which apparently was not affected by

' . =-whaether a need still exists for a mechanical license,

--music publishers' and authors' alleged need for a royalty

rate increase,

~~the economic impact of a royalty rate increase on the record

industry, and

-~the impact of a rate increase on the consumer.

Copytight owners have long argued that changes in the music
industry, both recording :and publishing, have made the mechanical
license unnecessary. They claim that the problem the mechanical
lic.n;q’was to resolve no londer exists and coula'not develop
again. .Authogs and composers have argued, as have owners of other
cop}rights, that they shou}é be givcn the exclusive right to con-
trol the use of their work and should be able to let the market

40
&
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determine the value of their compositions. While the recording
. ~—
industry has expressed concern that this would\gitf the cost of

¢ —~
compositions overly expensive, copyright owners will earn very

S
little’ money from their works if they price them above that rate, -

—~—

which the recording companies are wllllng.to pay and thhs have a
p) clear incentive to negotiate with the recording lndustry."/‘
Recognizing gha; the mechanical 11¢:nse is not likely to be )
eliminated since it has e%lgted for so long, copyright owners have |,
¢ stressed the neéd for a higher royalty rate under the compulsory

license, or a royalty rate based on a percent of suggested retail
price. ) &
» While the recording industry recognizes that the monopoly
threat of 1909 probably no longer exists, they argue that the com-
puliory license over the years has enabled the record industry to
grow larger.;né more competitive. L.
It appears that thc'mechanlcsl license is now largely gccépted
by both sides of the music business; the guestipn now Centers on
the rate and-how it should be compute;.
‘ The c;pyrlght‘owncfs argue that the two cents per song royalty
r;t“balid on the 1909 act should be adjusted upwaré to current
. value on the basis of inflation, or that the 2 3/4 cents per song
set My the Congress in 1976 should be adjusted annually on the basis
of inflatlon. The} argue that the 2 cents or 2 3/4 cents are the ‘
key numbers that should be adjusted according to inflation. -
The recording industry maintains that the royalty rate is not

the key factor, but rather the percent of revenue from a single

S

‘€> record going to copyright owners. 1In 1909, they estimated that

@

83156 0—81—
Q
ERIC
« T




L E

.

.now made Of individual records.
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only about S percent 5} revenue went to the copyright cwner while
today the percent is much higher. The recording indus:ry also
points ;o the increased revenue resul;lngvfrom the greater sales
Among the parties affected by the mechanical royalty, there '
is no strong desire to eliminate the compulsory license. However,
there are alternatives to the Tribunal's responsibility foragate

adjustment. For example, the congress‘::uld: - '

-nFreeie the current royalty rate and ré?xamine it'agiin at
some future date. i . %

--Set a higher mechanical r;yalty ratg (such as the 8 cents
per song recommended by the National Music publishers ;sso-
ciation) to allow negot}ation below that ceiliqg. The ceil-
ing rate could be used if a low;t rate cannot be agreed to.

-:ﬁétcrmine a reasonable percent of sugggsted retail (pr‘ .
wholesale) prigg that’should be paid to copyright owners.
Once set, this r:yalty rate would‘be self-adjusting since
part of any“increase in fecord prices woyld bé passed on
to copxrlght owners. This apé;oach Jas recqm;;nded by the

former Chairman of the Tribunal earlier this year. .

The jukebox compulsory license (sec. 116)

’Prior to the,1976 Copyright Act, jukesox operators were not
liable for copyraght royaiEy payments }rom the revenue they obtain
by charging o heﬁr copyrighted magegials on their jukeboxes. The
act established the copyright 1iability of jukebox operators and
created the jukebox compulsory Eicenpe. The rate for ;his license

in the 1976 act is $8 per jukebéx. The Tribunal has adjusted this

42 : -
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rate to §25 in 1982, $50 in'1984, ;nd in 1987, to an amount to be
determined by the Tribunal in accordance with changes in the Con-
sumer Price Index. “ .

Jukebox opcrators contend that the compulsory license for
whlch they are liable amounts to double liability since they pay -
mcchanlcal royalty fees that, are built into the price-of every
record. The mnchanlcal roya1:§ however, is the responsibility ‘
of the record inddistry. The jukebox liability was established be-
cause in jukeboxes, purchased recérds are used to make a profit.

Having eséabiishcq the 11ab11}ty of jukebox owners, the Con-

‘gress could eliminate :h._compulsgry license and allow proprietors N

to’ negotiate with the performing rights aociﬁtles for their use
of music on jukeboxes as well as by performers and on stereq.;yai
tems. Restaurant, bar, and club owners must negotiate with per~
forming rights societies for the use of copyrigﬁted music bf per-
° formers Oor over sound systems., Jukebox operators, however, fear
that this ipprg&ch will result in increascg costs and will make
what they ;onsldcr(}o be a frarginal business enterprise uéprofl-

~

table. o —
"Anothcr li:trnativc would be for the-Congress to_eptablish

“a rate for juk ebox compulsor; license and either index it or re- .
examine it at apbrop{%at. times in the future.

Public broadcasting compulsory license (sec. 118)

The 1976 cOpyrfght Act .s:a?iished under section 118 a copy- -

rlght compulsory license for certain uses of publllhcd, nondramatic

musical works and published zzjforlal. graphic, and sculptural

sting. The main issue here is

works by noncommércial broad
yor N
- - 43 v
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public broadcasting’'s use. of copyrlghted music. This compulsory
license was recommended to the Congress by representatives of pub- .,
11c‘broédcast1ng who claimed they required such a license be;ause
of unique problems in public broadcasting related ce_t%e‘
-~-special nature of programing, .
--écpcatéﬁ use of progranms, .
-~varied type of producing organliatlons, and
1--11mited extent of financial resources.
.. without this license, public broaécastlng would have to negotiate
with copyright owners ;ﬁd perfoémlng rléht; soéietles for the use
of all copyrighted works. - - ) *
In a 1975 letter to Sena;or John L. QCC1e11an, the ;eglster
of Copyriéhts stated that the proposed public broadcascing com=
pulsory license was not '5ust1£1ed or necessary.” ‘The Copyright

.

Royalty Tribunal, in a January 22, 1980, report, found that’thous:

ands of other organlzations.negotlace without difficulty for priv-

ate copyright 11cén|es: and even public broadcasting effectively

negotiates privately for nomdramatic literary works used in its

television programing. The Tribunal concluded that the éubllc

broaécagtlng compulsory license "is not necessary for the efficient

opsration of public broadcasting and thus constitutes an inappro- .

priate interference with the traditional functioning of the copy=-

right -system and the artistic ani economic Ercedom of those crea-

tors whose works are subject to its provisiéns.' .
PubXic broadcasters claim that the compubsogy license is still

needed and is necessary for their effective operation.

A4
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¢
Mr. KAsTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. Campbell. I would like to take
this opportunity to commend your office for the work it has done in
terms of the report you have submitted. s
* Mr. CamppsLL. Thank you, sir.
‘Mr. KAsTENMEIER. It does raise a number of questions naturally. 3
Going beyond what you have looked at, should the legislative .
mandate continue, and if so, should it be continued in the Copy-
right Office or should it be extinguished entirely? .
There would still be problems, of course, or should we maintain
the copyright law of the Tribunal? And if so, in its present form, or
should it be changed? . . ’
Both you and the Copyrigkt Royalty Tribunal have recommended .
certain changes. . ' . .. RS
I thipk you are agreed that if it is_to be continued, it ought to
have subpena power, and it ought to have a general counsel.
Is it your view that it cannot have a -general ,counsel unless
specifically authorized by act of Congress?
Mr. CaMPBELL. No, it is our view that they presently have the
autherity to hire counsel if they so desire..Congress would simply
have to provide the necessary funding. F X
Mr. KasTENMEIER. On thé other hand, we collld be explicit about
it, too, and mandate general counsel. d
Mr. LEMONIAS. A congressional requirement that a general ¢oun- .
sel be appointed may help to insure that the necessary funds are ¢
provided. ) .
Mr. KASTENMEIER. | am glad you address the question of whether
this is a part-time activity or-a full-time activity. It is somewhat
seasonal, I guess, in terms of when the various present conipglsory
licenses are reviewed. _, < . .
Is your primary recommendation the same as that of the Tribu- .
nal, to go from five to three, or do you equally recommend going to
a single Commissioner with- part-time Commissioners? -+ -
Have you-arrived at any preferred solution? P )
Mr. CampBELL. Well, if you really pinned us to the wall, probably *
the ad hoc approach, the last recemmendation, would solve more of
the problems than the others. i
To, restrugture the Tribunal as a part-time ad hoc body with
presidentially appointed Commisgioners would solve many of the
problems that some of the other solutions would not solve.
My Mr. Usicaner. Going from five to three would not adequately
address the underutilization problem. .
Mr. KASTENMEIER. Restructure the Tribunal with a single full-

l;dr. CampBeLL. No; T am-referring to a completely ad hoc Tribu-
nal. > L ’ -

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Oh, yes, I see, restructure the Tribunal as a
part-time ad hoc body, presidentially appointed Commissioners con-
vened by the Register. . :

Mr. CamreBELL. Yes. ' - ’ .

Mr. KasTENMEIER. The Register’s role would be limited to con-
vening the Tribunal when petitioned. ,

" The Register would provide support staff and everything else
these Commissioners needed. They would have no adminiétrative
responsibilities? :
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Mr. CampBELL. That is correct. Keep it in mind, sir, that all of
these options we are presenting here are dependent upon the Con-
gress decisionr to continue the Tribunal in some form or another.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. That is what we are exploring.

Assume for the purpose of argument, that there will be compul-
sory licenses of one form or another, whether: it is the same four
with the present n.andate or somewhat altered. How do we have
access to the economists or the others you have talked about? They
really have no staff support, except that provided by the Register?

Mr. CAMPBELL, Provisions would have to be made for either the
Registé ‘to acquire the expertise they need, or for the Commissio
ers to ob%ain the experts themselves. §>

Mr. LEMonN1as. That could -perhaps be handled at a spegial meet-
ing of th¢ fommissioners at the suggestion of the Chairman to
decide whether or not a consultant or outside expert will be,
needed. The Tribunal itself could put into motion the request for’
that person. -

Mr. CampBeLL. The expertnse could be acquired on an ad hoc
basis, as well, for each session, It could be acquired on a case-by-
case basis.

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. Do you believe that the Copyright Royalty
Tribunal presently has enough access to the Congress in terms of
making its needs known, through oversight or the appropnatlons
process or otherwise?

The reason I ask that is, if the Tribunal wants to make a.cry for
help, do you think it has adequate recourse to Congress?

Mr. LEmonias. The Tribunal has had recourse to the Congress
and has made requests, but apparently, has not been funded at the
level requested, particularly in regard to having access to outside
expertise.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. I think part of their problem has been that in
early years, they were given generous funding which they did not
require and did not use.

That was subsequently reduced, when, of course, the Appropri-
ations Subcommittee saw it didn’t use the money, then the year
when they needed the money, it was not available.

Mr. CAMPBELL. That is a common problem. One could say it was
an error in strategy from the beginning. Maybe the Commissioners
didn’t really appreciate the full magnitude of their role in. the

. -early years.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Even if the ‘Tribunal is part-time, with presi-

dentially, appointed Commissioners—we will assume it is either

that or a reduced number—you would ¢all for clear criteria, profes-
snor;)al criteria, in terms of qualification for appointment, would you

t? ' .
1er CampeeLL. Without some type of background or expertise in
this rather complex, complicated area, it is very difficult for the
Tribunal to function effectively.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. It is-hard for<you to speculate about this, but
is it possible that the court decisions, ,and I know that it is not your
responsibility to assess the substance of the decisions, -but is-it
possible that decisions that come down may give us additional
information in terms of anything collaterally the courts could say

* 7 .
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. which will give us insights into whether or not the Tribunal is

properly performing its decisionmaking function?

Mr. CaMPBELL. Yes, sir, no question but.that the final assessment
of how well they are doing is going to depend on the results of the
court rulings.’If, let’s say, the courts uphold the decisions made by
the Tribunal, it would be a good indication that they have had a
pretty good handle on the way they should be going. If, on the
other hand, everything they have done to date gets overturned, it
sends a. very different type of signal.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. I will yield to my colleague from Virginia.

Mr. BUTLER. Thank you. I-thank the witness very much, and I do
appreciate the work you did in examining this institution.

Focus for a moment on the elimination of the Tribunal. There
are four licenses that are affected by it. Let’s turn to the public
broadcasting compulsory licenses. Is it your recommendation that
such license be eliminated?

Mr. CampBELL. No, sir, we are not recommending that the li-
censes be eliminated, nor are we recommending that the Tribunal
be eliminated.

We are simply saying, that if the Tribunal is to be retained, its
organizational limitations should be removed.

Mr. BUTLER. I understand all of that. Assuming for a moment it
is going to be retained, should it retainthe compulsory license for
public broadcasting, or does that serve any useful purpose?

Mr. CampBELL. The question of whether or not the public broad-
casting compulsory licensing should be retained, was not part of
our review. However, you could retain the public broadcasting
compulsory license with or without a Tribunal.

Mr. BUTLER. But if you eliminate all the things it dges, you won't
have any ‘néed for a Tribunal. i

Mr. LEmoN1As. We specifically did not address:the merits of the
compulsory licenses as part of our review. ‘

Mr. KASTENMEIER. In fact, we did nouv ask them to go into that.

~ We thought that was exclusively a congressional decision, so-they

did not go into that or the reasonableness of the rulings. .

I might add, and J-did not add it in my questions, that we have
been thinking about the four areas, and that possibly that might be
reduced. Actually, it might be expanded.

We are considering a performer’s rate, which, if adopted, might
make a fifth compulsory license, which this Tribunal would be
mandated from time to time to use.

Mr. BuTLER. It would resolve your under-utilization problem.

"Mr. LEMONIAS. Yes, elimination of the Tribunal would' certainly
resolve our concern with-the under-utilization of the commissioners
time.

Mr. BUTLER. Well, let me rephrase the question. .

What I am trying to figure out from your appendix IV where you
approach the four licenses is do you find any useful purpose for the
continuation of the public broadcasting compulsory license?

Mr. CAMPBELL, As you can see from the appendix in which we
present the pros and cons of eliminating each.compulsory license,
it all depends upon which side you are talking to. If you talk to the
users, you get one point of view, and if you talk to the owners, you

Y
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get another point of view. It would take a special analysis to assess
the merits of each of the positions expressecf

Mr. BurLer. You are really just not going to tell me what you,

think about that? ’

. All right, let’s turn to something else.

I think I understand your recommendation on limiting appeals.

You mentioned the problem the Tribunal has in not being able to
distribute money” because decisions have been appealed to the
court. Then you recommend limiting appeals to questions of fraud,
corruption or impropriety in the decisionmaking process, which is
very narrow limitation of those. .

Do the other or similar agencies that you have looked at have
i:lhe s?arde restrictions, or is there a precedent for what you suggest

ere? ®

Mr. Lemonias. That approach was under consideration in the
Senate’s proposed-copyright bill in 1976. :

Mr. BuTLER. This proposal was.under consideration in 1976.

Mr. LEmonI1as. Yes, but it was not adopted. I do not know wheth-
er there is any other precedent for that. Another alternative con-
sidered in 1976 to require distribution in 80 days unless either
House of Congress overturns the decision. It currently works that
distribution is stopped, automatically if there is an appeal distribu-
tion. ,

_ Mr. UsiLANER. It would be more difficult to stop a royalty distri-
, . bution under our proposal.
. Mr. BUTLER. It certainly would. -~
What I am really searching for is precedent for this suggestion.
Mr. LEmoNIAS. I am not sure if there is.
> Mr. UsiLaANER. We will examine that questivn and submit the
information for the record. .

Mr. BuTLEr. While you are at it I would like to ask the same
question about the subpena power, which you compared with the
subpena power that other agencies have. Are there limitations in
their subpena powers, or how broad is it? ) .

Mr. LEmonias. I believe that generally rate-setting and adjudica-
tory agencies are simply granteg subpena power. The limitations of
this authority is decided in the courts. We will also look into this
further and provide some additional information for the record.

[The following information was provided for the record:]

Our suggestion to limit judicial review of "Tribunal decisions is intended to
romote more timely distribution of copyright royalty funds. The main precedent
or this was the original Senate-passed version of thé 1976 Copyright Revision Act.

There.the senate provided for judicial review of Tribunal decisions only in instances

of fraud, corruption, or impropriety in the decisionmaking process. {S¥e Senate

ll)?(; rt le.e9(i1-473 37 11975).) The Senate Committee on, the §ugicia;y report on the
1il expiainea.

“It ﬁs the review (sic) of the committee that the COJJyright Royalty Tribunal
affords the most practical and equitable forum for final determinations concerning
the distribution of rouyalty fees among the various claimants. The Committee
believes that no useful purpose would be served by providing for a general review of
such determinations by the Federa! courts, section 809 is modeled on the Federal

- Arbitration Act " (p. 158). . .

The reference to the federal Arbitration Act in the Senate Report reflects the
Commuttee's intention that the Tribunal's decisions would only be reviewable under
%lmltedoccisx:umsmnces such as fraud, corruption or impropriety in the decisionmak-
n rocess. .

npaddition to the Senate-approved languugé. we examined the laws governing the
s1x other federal agencies referred to in our testimony to see whether they provided
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a precedent for the himited scope of judicial review were recommended As in the
case of the Tribunal, whose decisions are subject to the judicial review procedures
found in the Administrative Procedures Act 15 US.C 701-706), the administrative
findings of five of the six agencies will be upheld if the reviewing court délermines
they are supported by substantial evidence in light of the whule recarc The Foreigri
C]a"ln?i S;ttlement Commission 15 an exception in that judicial review is expressly
precluded.

In .at least two, cases Interstate Commerce Commission and Federal Maritime
Cummussion), the agency’s orders are effective despite appeals or applications for
rehearing. The burden 1s on the uppellant to obtain an injunction. This is similar to
our proposal for the Tribunal. ; '

Regarding the second question on precedents for our recommended statutory
Erovgsxons of subpoena power, all of the six agencies examined in our evaluation

ave such authority. There are no sigmficant restrictions or qualifications on that
power- found in the statutes, although the courts will examine the reasonableness
and relevance of requested information.

Mr. ButLER. Those are the questions I have about the mechani-
cal. problems of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal. ,

Is there another underutilized ratemaking facility in the Federal
Government that just might take over this responsibility? |
_ ‘Mr. Lemonias. Well, it seems that the Tribunal performns a
rather unique function. I don’t know of any other organization that
would be.an appropriate setting for that type of function.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. If the gentleman will yield? Did you not sug-
gest the possibility of going to the Assistant Secretary for Intellec-
tual Property in the Department of Commerce?

Mr. LEmonias. Right, but as we point out in that alternative,
that alternative raises th- ‘ssue of whether or not the Copyright
Office should also be transierred to the Department of Commerce.
Currently, there is no place in the Department of Commerce that
would be an.appropriate setting for assigning the Tribunals func-
tions. Moving part of. the copyright function to Commerce raises
fhe broad policy issue of where the whole copyright function be-
ongs. . . . . - ’

Mr. KasTenMEIER. Why would the whole Copyright Office have
to go over there? ' .r

The Copyright Office is something'else. The Copyright Royalty
Tribunal could be moved? D

_Mr. Lemonias. The Tribunal could be moved tg Commerce with-
out also transferring the Copyright Office.

Mr. KasTenMEIER. The Copyright Office is something else.

Mr. ButLEr. What about the Court of Claims?

Mr. CAMPBELL. As a possibility of merging the two?

Mr. BUTLER. As a possibility of assumjng these functions, wheth-
er we merge thém or not or run them off, one at a time.

Mr. CampBeLL. We hadn’t feally considered the possibility of
another underutilized entity assuming this role. We are really not
in a position to say whether that is possible or'not.

Mr. Lemonias. The alternatives we have presented are suggested
alternatives. We do not feel that this exhausts all the possible
alternatives. Our main concerns are with eliminating the organiza
tional limitations and addressin% the question of underutilization
at the Tribunal. If the Court of Claims is an acceptable alternative,

and if moving the Tribunal would resolve our concerns, thén we
would feel comfortable with that.
Mr. BuTLER. I have real reservations in my own mind about this,

¥

amaunt of money, part time. . .
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Also, I want to know why we are using the gfopyright law as a

forum to referee in the marketplace at all. I ‘have reservations

—————"about-the necessity for the Tribunal at all, but if we are going to

have it, I just don’t think it ought to be part time. That is my most

immediate reaction. o ‘. g

Mr. UsiLANER. Another alternative that is a little closer to what
you are saying is a full-time chairperson.with the remaining mem- N
bers of the commission sérving part time. At least you would then
have a full-time chairperson. —

Mr. BuTLER. I understand that, and here again, though, to put.a
Jperson in this responsibility who has other calls on his time and
his-loyalty, and his interests are in doubt. As a policy matter, when
you are adjudicating hundreds of millmns of dollars, you ought to
be able to afford a full-time man. . g T .

" +Maybe he should just do pushups or something, but it ought not

to be part time. s -

Mr. UsiLANER. A related matter to that is the background and
the experience of the commissioners. If the commissioners have to
spend most of their time getting up on the learning curve, that is a
different matter than if you identify experienced people that would .

. be more.able'to serve pn a part-time basis. ‘

Mr. ButLer. I wonder about what the criteria that you. talk
about is: A copyright lawyer with copyright experience? Maybe
what you need is an economist, and the economic background, is in
my judgment, more significant than the copyright background, and
yet, where are you going to find an economist that knows the
difference between the value of one page of-music and another?

I am not impressed by the argument you need expertise, because
it is like shooting crap. It is guesswork any way ‘you do it.

"I just-think that if we are going to continue this operation, they
ought to bq full time. If they feel bad about being underutilized
lt)hen they can read some books. on copyright and make them feel

etter. . '

I don’t want to go-into the part.time busiress.

Mr. K+sTENMEIER. Well, I sympathize with the gentleman from
Virginia’s point of view. - . M

We already had difficulty distinguishing; this for the purposes of
JBuckley v. Valeo for the legislative branch by dividing it from
Copyright Office. T -

If we made these people part-time, subject to the call of the
Register, with staff and facilities entirely su plied by the Register,
it would seem to me we become uncomfoftabf
function or this office a subsidiary, practically spaking, of the
Register. I think the Presidential appointment is fictional in terms
of executiye authority to be exercised over the discharge of this .
function. I say that because our experience with then President

¥

-

y close to making this U

.

Carter, was that he was very reluctant at all to appoint anyone ~

and felt very remote from the Tribunal and its function. To make
it even more remote from Presidertial interest would, in that
sense, I think, be destructive of, not only Buckley v. Valeo, but
having any appreciable, independent review, for our purposes, the
matters assigned to it.

~
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“-In any event, you have given us options, and your testimony and R
the material you.submitted to us-has-been very useful indeed: You
have indicated who you interviewed.

Let me ask you only one other question, and it goes to the
professional ‘nature of people who, full time or part time, might
hereinafter serve as commissioners.

' What . sort of guidelines, statutory or otherwise, do you suggest?

What would another agency have which would suggest the limits
or the requirements of a professional person to be commissioner?

Just a sort of paraphrasing would be adequate.

Mr. LEmMONIAS. Something along the lines of broad experience or
éxperience in the areas related to the functions of the Tribunal. In
the one case that we found where there was legislated experience
criteria, the criteria was similarly broad and general. We have
recommended that future commissioners be knowledgeable in copy-
right-related matters. Our recommended language is consistent
with that endorsed in the Senate Committee on Government Oper-
?1%972)5] Study of Regulations [95th Congress, 1st session, vol. 1, 34

Mr. KASTENMEIER. As with so many areas, of course, it is very
common for a person with experience, familiar with matters, to
take one position or another, proprietor or user. That is very

. typical, and we might get into dif%culty. :

We have {o select people who are either disposed to support the
proprietors or owners of copyright materials or virtually users, and
I don’t know whether it would be easy for the President or anyone
else to avoid loading the commission, part-time or full-time, one or
thrf}ale or five persons, when we require approval and approval bi
perhaps. >

Mr. CAMPBELL. One possible alternative could be a mix of back-
ground on the commission. It would also address the problems that

r Butler raised, someone with an economic background, someone
with"a background in copyright and someone with the legal back-
.ground, so you avoid that bias that you were referring to and get a
good mi¥ and some expertise in different areas. It is a possibility, a
suggestion. )

Mr. BuTLEr. Wouldn't it be a nice spot for an ex-Con%ressman?

8 Mr.- KASTENMEIER. In_any event, we are deeply grateful to you
for exploring these possibilities with us. This is a problem, and the
committee will have to deal with it. *

I-am sorry more of our colleagues aren’t with us today, because

we will have to make a decision. in the near future, notwithstand-
J ing changes that make a place in substantive law with respect to
their mandated functions. .

Thank you very much for your statement, Mr. Campbell. We
appreciate you and your colleagues for being with us this morning.
o he committee stands adjourned. .

[Whereupon, at 11:25 a.m., the subcommittée was adjourned.]
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o . JLAPPENDIXES

A. Report of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal on “Use of Certain
Copyrig ted Works in Connection with Noncommercial Broadcast-
in%’ as Required by 37 CFR 304.14
S .“Annual Report of the Cogyri%ht Royalty Tribunal for the
. Fiscal ¥ear Ending September 30, 1980

agl Copyright Owners Proposal for a System-By-System Rate for
cable ; .
- D. Letter from Robert D. O’Brien, President, USTA, to Honorable
Robert W. Kastenmeier - . .

- APPENDIX A

Rerort or THE COPYRIGHT RoyALTy TRIBUNAL ON “USE oF CERTAIN COPYRIGHTED
Woglﬁt lgo ﬂTwaN WitH NoNCOMMERCIAL BROADCASTING” As REQUIRED my
37 i . ’

A

INTRODUCTION .

- . ;

17 USC 118 establishes a copi;ight compulsory licence for certain uses of pub-
lished nondramatic musical works and published pictorial, graphic, and sculptural
works by noncommercial broadcasting. The section defines the activities which may
be engaged in by public broadcasting entities, and directs the Copyright Royalty
Tribunal (Tribunal) at specified geriods to establish rates and terms for such uses.
The section also requires the Tribiinal to establish requirements by which copyright
owners may receive, notice of the use of their works, and under which records of
such use shall be kept by public broadcasting entities. Section 118 and other rele-
vant provisions of Title 17 became effective October 19, 1976. In accordance with the
provisions of Section 118, the Tribunal published in the Federal Register of June 8,
1978137 CFR Pdrt 3047 its schedule of ratés and terms.

The inclusion in the legislation for the general revision of the copyright law of a
compulsory-license for certain uses of copyrighted works by noncommercial broad-
casting was recommended to .the Congress by the representatives of public broad:
casting. The justification-for such a compulsory license was concisely stated in-1975

‘ by a spokesman for the Public Broadcasting Service in testimony before the Sub-
committee of the House of Representatives considering-the copyright revision legis-
lation.! This representative statéd that the license “is simply and explicitly de-
signed to establish in the new copyright law a workable method'of determining and
-paying fair compensation without prohibitive delays and with reasonable adminis-

. tration, to the extent that satisfactory arrangements cannot otherwise be negotiated

’ between the various coryright agenciet-and public broadcasting organizations.” Tt

was stated that a special need for copyright clearance assistance in public broadcast-
ing is due to "several inherent characterist’s not encountered iri commercial telsvi-

) ~ sion, relatipg to (i) special nature of programming, (ii) repeated use of programs, (iii)
varied type of producing organizations, and (iv) limited extent of* financial re-
sources.’ -

. + _ The House Committee on the Judiciary at page 117 of House Report 94~1476 in

», discussing the public broadcasting compulsory license, said. that the Committee is.

“aware that public broadcasting may encounter problems not confronted by com-

mercial broadcasting enterprises,-due to such factors as the special nafure of the

rogramming, repeated use of programs, and, of- course, limited financial resources.

hus, the Committee determined that the nature of public ‘broadcasting does war-

- rant special treatment in certain areas.” The House report also stated that the
T . :

! Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Admimstration of

Justice of House of Representatives Committee on the Judiciary, 94th Congress, on H.R. 2223,

PP. 865-66 (1975,
’ . 13" 1 4 ‘:}
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“Committee does not intend that owners of copyrighted material be required to
subsidize public broadcasting.” . :
-Section—118(eX2)-directsthe Register of Copyrights v subfiit @ Teport to the
Congress on January 3, 1980 concerning the execution and implementation of volun-
tary licensing arrangements with respect to the use of nondramatic literary works

by public broadcasting stations. The Register is directed to inform the Congress of -

any problems that may have arisen concerning, the use of such works by public
broadcasting and to make such-legislative or .other recommendations as may be
warranted. - 7

The Tribunal, in appearing before Committees of the Congress in connection with
legislative oversight and-other legislative and appropriation matters, has been re-
quested to make recommendations to the Congress in the areas of its:statutor
responsibilities. To discharge- this task in a more systgmatic manner the Tribunal,
in adopting its rules and regulations concerning the use of copyrighted works by
public broadcasting, 8%rovided in Section 304.14 that: N

On January 3, 1989, the CRT, after conducting such proceedings as it may deem
appropriate, shall transmit a_report to the United States Congress.making-such
recommendations concerning 17 USC 118 -that it finds to be in the public interest.

The Tribunal, in-its rule, provided for the transmission to‘the Congress of its
public broadcasting report on January 3, 1980 rather than by including its views
and recommendations in the Annual Keport required by 17 USC 808, to complement
-the-report of-the-Register in a copyright-area-where-the-Tribunal has-the principal
statutory resggnsibihty.

On November 23, 1979, the Public Broadcasting Service (PBS) and National Public
Radio (NPR) petitioned the Tribunal to postpone its public broadcasting report. A
major argument. advanced in the petition was that the transmission of a report to
the Congress "is premature”.” ~ v .

Although there was some _supgprt among the members of the-Tribunal for certain
of the arguments advanced in the petition, the petition was denied. In rejecting the
request for delay the Tribunal observed.that “parties other than PBS and NPR haye
asked, with respect to the report to Congress under section 304.14, to express
concerns on the basis of experience under the Statute.” The Tribunal in this
connection notes the comments filed by PBS on October 31, 1979 before the Copy-
right Office of the Library of Congress in the proceeding concerning the Report by
the Register of ‘Cowrights on Voluntary Licenses for the Use of Nondramatic
Literary Works by Noncommercial Broadcasters. This proceeding of the Copyright
Office was principally occupied with consideration of a voluntary arrangement for.
the use of nondramatic literary works by noncommercial broadcasting that was
recorded in the Copyright Office on August 28, 1979. The représentatives of PBS, in
their comments before the Copyright Office, stated that it would be appropriate to
review and evaluate the situation “after a year of such experience.” 2

In order to permit a longer period for reply-comments, the Tribunal agreed to
postpone its report until January 22, 1980. . -

In preparing this report the. Tribunal solicited written statemess of the views of
interested Persona. Comments and/or reply comments were -receiVed from: PBS,
NPR, the Italian .Book Corporation, Graphic Artists Guild, Broadcast Music Inc,
(BMI), American Society of Com%)ssers, uthors, and Publishers (ASCAP), Visual
Artists & Galleries Association; SESAC, Robert R. Nathan Associates, Inc., and the
American Society of Megazine Photographers, Inc.

{ PERFORMANCE OF NONDRAMATIC MUSICAL WORKS BY PUBLIC BROADCASTING

During the considex;alé'gn in the Congress of the pro?osed public broadgasting
compulsory.license, the Congress emphasized the value of voluntary agreements.in
‘liez of recourse to-the provisions of a statutory license.:In implementation of that
policy, Section 118(bX2) provides that voluntary license agreements negotiated at
any time between copyright owners and public broadcasting entitiés shall supersede
the rates and terms established by the Tribunal. . .

Prior to the commencement of the Tribunal’s procéedings, PBS-and NPR reached
voluntary-agreements with BMI and SESAC, performing rights societies. No agree-
ment was reached by ASCAP-and PBS/NPR. With regard to public-broadcasting
entities not-affiliated with PBS/NPR, the picture was mixed as between the exist-
ence and abeence of voluntary tggreements. There had Been no systematic effort to
reach agreement with unaffiliatdd public broadcasting entities.

2 In the Matter of Report byithe Register of Coxg'rights on Voluniary Licenses for the Use of
Nondramatic Literary Works by Noncommercial Broadcasters, Statement of Public Broadcast-
ing Service, Oct. 31, 1979, p. 11. -
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The performance\of nondramatic musical works by public broaacasting -presents

two general copyright issues—clearance procedures. and. the financial-and adminis-

trative resources of publicsbroadcasting.
Licenses granted b’)(r the several musical performing righp societies cover lperform~
ing rights in all works licensed by the societies. The recofd of the Tribunal reflects

‘that ASCAP and BMI are precluded, under-the terms ntitrust-consent decrees,

" interfering with the programming activities o

.
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ERIC ,

from,.refusing t0 license any user. The record of the Trianal proceedings does not
reflect. that SESAC or the Italian Book Corporation, a specialized performing rights
society whose works may be used by public broadcasting, has refused to license any
user. - : .

The performing rights societies, in their submissions to the Tribunal, maintain
that there are no clearance pxﬁlems or special programming needs of public
broadcasting that require a comflulsory license of musical works. Public broadcast-
ing responds by citing the legislative desire to assure their “‘unhindered access” to
musical' works, and the possible problems of “small noncommercial stations being
dragged into an arbitration at.one point or the Federal Court in New York City at
another point, all at-a tremendous waste of time, effort, and money.”

On' the basis«of its experience with Section 118, the Tribunal cannot advise the
Congress that these concerns of public broadcastin{; are well founded. The official
record, including both congressional and Tribunal proceedings, suggest that the
programming needs of public broadcasting for performing -rights in musical-works
can be fully-met by “blanket licensirig arrangements with ‘the  performing rights
societies. The Tribunal, in its public broadcasting proceeding, determined “that a
blanket license is the most suitable method for_licensing public broadcasting to
perform musical works.” 3

The argument by public ‘broadcasting that their- clearance needs cannot be met
within thie limitations of their administrative and financial resources without a
statutory license cannot be sustained on the evidence since the passage of Section
118. Thousands of_ enterprises, many of which tre not-represented b{ any national
association in copyright licensing matters, have with little difficulty or burden,
reached blanket licensing agreements with musical performing rights societies.

It has been suggested that even if PBS and NPR may be able to reasonably meet
their musical programming needs through the traditional operation of the copyright
system and: the safeguards provided.by the consent decrees, independent noncom-
mercial broadcasting stations still require the protection deemed to be afforded by
Section 118. The proceedings before the Tribunal do not upg% support for this
statement. No radio statigns other than those affiliated with NPR, or licensed to
educational institutions, participated jn the Tribunal’s proceedings. Since the Tribu-
nal was'bound by the rigid procedural requirements of gectiOn 118 and the Adminis-
trative Procedure Act, it was unable to adopt a schedule that was fine tuned to the
varied circumstances of public broadcasting stations not affiliated with NPR. Subse-
quent to the publication of the Tribunal’s rates and terms, certain independent
noncommercial radio stations discussed their particular needs informally with the
Tribunal. The only recourse available to-these stations, whose needs were not fully
explored because of the expense and burden of participating in a Washington:based
rule proceeding, was to explore the feasibility of individual voluntary licensing
agreements with the several gerforming rights societies.»

The Tribunal finds- that there is.no necessity for a compulsory license for the
performance by public broadcasting of nondramatic musical works and -that the
existing statutory structure involves expenses-and other burdens that can be obvi-
ated by, reliance on the.customary functioninf of the copyright system without

public broadcasting stations. The
Tribunal has not discovered any “special programming,” “repeated use,” or “varied
type of-producing organizations” clearance problems that require special procedurss
for the licensing of nondramatic'musical works. If the programming: needs of public
broadcasting for the use of nondramatic h'terar{ wor
voluntary cfearance arrangements, despite the large number of individual copyright
owners, the Tribunal finds jt difficult td understand why a compulsory license is
riecegsary for performing fights in'musical works.

oI

PUBLIC. BROADCASTING RECORDING RIGHTS

Section 118 and the public broadcasting rates and terms adopted by the Tribunal
apply to the recording of nondramatic performances and displays of musical works
on and for the radio and television programs of public broadcasting entities.

At the commencement of the Tribunal’s roceedings, the Tribunal was informed
of a voluntary. agreement reached by PBS/NPR with the Harry Fox Agency, a

i

3 Federal Regigter. Vol. 43, No. 1117p. 25069 (June 8, 1978). -
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licensing_agency for recording rights of a number of music publisher cogyright
owners. However, a_number of music_publishers,_at_the time of the Tribunal’s — _ _.
proceedings, had not entered into the-Harry Fox/PBS/NPR agreement. In addition,
- the voluntary agreement reached by PBS/NPR and SESAC covered recording as
well as pérforming rights. .0
The Tribanal proceedings reflect that the terms of the recording rights voluntary
agreenjents include certain-provisions which the Tribunal has concluded could not
be incorporated in the Tribunal’s schedule of rates and terms because of lack of
jurisdiction. These provisions include’ arrangements whereby copyright payments
are made only on_the basis of nationally distributed or produced programs and
authorize certain limited rights outside the United States. To the extent that these
provisions are beneficial to_public byoadcasting entities, they will presumably seek
voluntary agreements which incorporate them. -

' While the standard agreement reached between PBS/NPR and the Harry Fox
Agency does not apply to all musjc publishers, the Tribanal has no basis for finding
that necessary, and customary récording rights cannot be obtained from such pub-
lishers without administrative or financial burdens. Through long established rela.
tionships, a mechanism exists whereby music publisher copyrlii t owners can be
5eadily located and recording licenses secured throught the Harry Fox Agency.

-

USE OF PUBLISHED PICTORIAL; GRAPH-IC, AND SCULPTURKL WORKS BY
NONCOMMERCIAL BROADCASTING .

The situation concerning the use of published pictorial, eg aphic, and sculptural
works by public -broadcasting must be clearly distinguished from performing and
recording rights for the-use of musical works. No central clearancé mechanism for
the use of such visual works existed at the time of the congressional deliberations
on Sectidn 118, nor has any such mechanism developed in the intervening period.
Moreovey, for reasons discussed hereafter, it js reasonably clear that it cannot be
antiﬁgmted that any such mechanism, will be established in the foreseeable future,
PBS, in urging Congress to adopt a compulsory license, said with regard to visual
. works that “Photographs and pictures are of prime importance in public television
roduction, local perhaps even.more than hational, and under H.R. 2223 may well
come virtually impossible to clear becaust of the tremendous difficulties in ascer-
taining, reaching and obtaining permission {{rom the television rights holders in all
but a few exceptional cases.” 4, ‘

The frequency of use, under the compulsody license of visual works by PBS is an
important jssue in the examination of Sectioh 118. This subject has been analyzed in
comments submitted to the Tribunal. Whil¢ the comments of the representatives of
the creators or copyright owners of visual/works and those of PBS differ widely as
to-the conclusions to drawn, there is’general agreement as to the underlying
data. According to the analysis of the visual artists, for the periods of June 8-
December 31, 1978 and January 1-June 30, 1979, under the Tribunal’s reporting
requirement (a subject separately discussed), only 19 of the 270 member stations of
Pgmmtted cue sheets or listings of visual uses. In addition to the 19 stations

(not identical for each 'Period), 22 stations indicated that no use had been made of

the compulsory license for visual works. During this period of slightly-over one year,

for PBS and non PBS programs, the total fees paid to copyright owners were
$1,575.75. In addition, the sum of $1,180 has been placed in trust for unknown
gop{right owners. Thus, the total allocated payments were $2,755.75. It is stated by .
po

cesnien for the visual artists that the cue sheets account “for. only 1.7 percent of
ori%x‘nal broadcast hours distributed by PBS.” PBS, in its reply comments to the
Tribunal, did not challenge the accuracg' of these ﬁﬁures, but reached different
conclusions from the data than those advanced by the visual artists spokesmen.
The visual artists representatives, on the basis of their examination of the cue
sheets, generally conclude either: (1) so little use is being made of the compulsory
license ghat it is unnecessary and should be repealed, cr (2) if the compulsory license
is of significant benefit to PBS, there has then been widespread noncompliance with
the payment and reporting requirements, causing significant injury to visual artists,
and consequently 118 should be repealed. . . .
They make reference, as was extensively explored during the Tribunal’s public
broadcasting rate proceeding, to the interest of public broadcasting in sectiring
ancillary and other rights greater than those conferred by Section 118, * ®,
~ PBS responds that -the visual rights of 118 have been of-signifitant benefit to
public broadcasting. They assert that visual uses are not being significantly’ reported

S

+Hearings Before the Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberues and the Admunistration of
ggi’tsice g{; S’t}(:fg%;use of Representatives Committee on the Judiiary, 94th Congress, on H.R.
y Pe . .
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on cue sheets because “many uses are either public domain uses, fair uses, exempt
uges, uses pursuant to voluntary licenses, etc.” It is also maintained that “‘a great

- —many of the-works now used -were treated prior t6 Jiine 8, 1978; and &Fe in the
public domain. In the future, virtually all visual works used will be in copyright and

thus usable only under Section 118.”

On -the. basis of the experience to date, the Tribunal must conclude that the
* limited.use made of the compulsory license for visual works cannot justify interfer-
ence with the traditional operation of the copyright system, the freedom of the
market place, and the artistic freedom of the creators of visual works. The Tribunal

notes the significant statement of a special PBS counsel that “From what we s
understand from many -of our stations, such as WNET, they are at this point
obtaining direct licenses to utilize the works invdlved rather than availing them-
selves of Section 118. This would be particularly uniderstandable where rights to use
the original photographic gzicnt,‘ for example, are 'jrlyolved or where ancil%ary rights

which are not included in Section 118 are needed.

PBS states that in future years there may be greater use of Section 118 because,
in their view, a larger number of visual works will be subject to copyrifht protec-
tion. Everyone is entitled to speculate about the future, but the’Tribuna currentl[y
had no basis for concluding that the utilization of Section 118 will increase signifi-
cantly. As has been previously noted with regard to both I)erforming and recording
rights in musical works, the trend is clearly toward ‘direct licensing.

. - U

B REPORTING REQUIREMENTS .
Section 118(bX3) provides that “the Copyright Royaity Tribunal shall also estab-

lish req't‘xirements by which copyright owners may receive reasonable notice of the
use of their works under this section, and under which records of such uses shall be
kept by public broadcasting entities.” The Tribunal is convinced that public broad-
casting, which sought and obtained the compulsory license, has a major responsibili-

ty to implement efficiently the payment and reporting requiremen:s,

During thgdpublic broadcastinlg groceedings, the representatives of public broad- |,
casting argued.that the Tribunal should only require the payment and reporting of -
national program uses. It was argued that such a procedure ‘was followed in the
voluntary agreement reached between PBS/NPR and the Harry Fox Agency.

Specific ]payment and reporting requirements have been established in the Tribu-
nal’s regulation. In adopting these rates and terms, the Tribunal did ndt accept
public broadcasting’s positions concerning the treatment of non-national p;ogam-

# ming, and required payment and reporting for local programming uses. Public
broadcasting continues to maintain that “the maintenance of such records-is overly
burdensome in relation to the small fees generated and that the necessity of
kee;lz(i;:g such records may indeed be an impediment to the use of the copyrighted
works involved.” * s :

* The Tribunal cannot accept these arguments. The statute and -the legislative
‘history is clear—Congress-intended that copyright owners were to be paid and to be
informed for all uses of their works, not paid and informed for certain uses.
Voluntary arrangements may incorporate mutually beneficial alternatives, but the
Tribunal cannot waive rights granted by statute to copﬁiﬁxt’ owners. This is par-
ticularly. significant with respect to visttal works where both the congressional and
Tribunal Lroceedings emphasized the importance of local programming uses of
visual works. - . °

*The Tribunal has requested interested parties to comment-on “the necessity for,
adequacy of, and compliance with the reporting requirements of the Tribunal.”
Certain comments by copyright owners suggest inadequate reporting compliance by
public broadcasting. These allegations are disputed by PBS/NPR.

The Tribunal will monitor compliance with the reporting requirements of the Act
and its regulations. We have been requested in the comments to consider-several
¢hanges in the reporting regulations. However, it has also been noted that certain of
the proposed changes may exceed the jurisdiction of the Tribunal. In connection
) . with its ongoing review,:the Tribunal may subsequently consider those suggestions

M coming within its jurisdiction. Any such activity will be conducted as a Tribunal
rulemaking pr ing. .

CONCLUSION )

‘It is for the Congress, not the Tribunal, to determine J)ubljc‘policy. The public
: broadcasting compulsory license may present policy considerations in areas beyond
- &

) $Letter of Carol F. Smikin to Tad Crawford, counsel for t_hlanhic Artists Guild, Dec..l-i'. 1979

? .
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tho special competence of the Tribunal. However, the Tribunal has been given a
broad mandate by the'Congress. In the words of the Wouse Report 94-1476, its task

— i§ "o’ considér both the general public interest in encouraging the growth and
development of public broadcasting, and the ‘promotion of science and the useful
arts’ through the encouragement of musical and artistic creation.” On the basis of
its review of the experience with Section 118, the Tribunal concludes that the
compulsory license is not necessary for the efficient operation of public broadcasting
and thus constitutes an inappropriate interference with the traditional functioning

. of the copyright system and the artistic and economic freedom of those, creators

- whose works are subject to its provisions. - -

. The copyright system can advance the constitutional objectives only if the exclu-
sive rights of authors and copyright 'proci)rietors are preserved. Reasonable excep.
tions to these exclusive rights are justified when necessary to promote public policlv.
-the Tribunal believes that those engaged in communications should be particularly
sensitive toward the intervention of the Federal Government in the absence of
compelling need. . o
The Register of Copyrights advisetl the Congress in 1975 that the proposed public
broadcasting compulsory license was not “justified or necessary.” ¢ The Tribunal
believes that the experience of the interveniny.years confirms the correctness of the
Register’s position. It is therefore the recommendation of the Tribunal that the
Congress reconsider the public broadcasting compulsory license at an appropriate

— o - -time, -

. .
ArrenDIX B

ANNUAL ReporT OF THE COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL FOR THE FiscAL YEAR
ENDING SrPTEMBER 30, 1980

THE COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL CREATION AND MEMBERSHIP

The Copyright Royalty Tribunal (Tribunal) was created by § 801a) of Public Law
94-553, the General Revision of the Copyright Law of 1976, and is composed of five “
commissioners appointed by the President with the advice and consent of the
Senate. The commissioners are: Thomas-C. Brennan of New Jersey; Douglas E.
Coulter of New Hampshire; Mary Lou Burg of Wisconsin, Clarence L. James, Jr. of
Ohio; and Frances Garcia of Texas. .

STATUTORY RESPONSIBILITIES

The Tribunal’s statutory responsibilities are:
- {a) To make determinations concerning copyright royalty rates in the areas of
cable television covered by 17 U.S.C. 11]. .
(b) To_make determinations cohcerning copyright royalty rates for phonorecords
(17 U.S.C. 115) and for coin-operated phonorecord players {jukeboxes; (17 U.S.C. 116).
(ckTo establish and later. make determinations concerning royalty rates and terms
for non-commercial broadcasting (17 U.S.C. 118). .

GENERAL ADMINISTRATION

The only staff of the Tribunal is a Xersonal assistant to each commissioner. The

legislative history of the Copyright Act -reflects the intention that the. Tribunal
., remain a small independent agency in which the commissioners perform all proles-
¢ sional responsibilities themselves. .

¥ PN
>

FISCAL YEAR 1980

Cable distriqution proceeding

17 U.S.C. 111(dX5XB) requires the Tribunal after the first day of August to
determine whether  controversy exists concerning the distribution of cable royalty
fees deposited by cable 'szystems with the Copyright Office. Upon determination that
a controversy exists, 17 U.S.C. 804(d) requires the Chairman of the Tribunal to
publish in the Federal Register a notice announcing the commencement of distribu-
tion proceedings. N .

In a public meeting on September 6, 1979, after giving claimants the opportunity
to appear and present ar%uments, the Tribunal determined that a controversy did
exist concerning the distribution of cable royalty fees. A distribution proceeding was
instituted by a public notice issued September 12, 1979 (44 FR 53099).

—_ = .
¢Letter of Register of Copyrights to Senator John L. McClellan, Jan. 31, 1975.

¢ I3
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- Therefore as of September 12, 1979 the, Tribunal announced that™a controversy
concernipg thg distribution of cable royalty fees did exist for the period January 1
through-June’30; 1978 and for the period July T through December 31,1978, and

" Filing of claims : Lo 4 ,

The Tribunal irvan advance Notice of Proposed Ruﬁen}aking. published February
14, 1978 (43 FR 6263), invited comments concerning the filing of claims to royalty

) fees for secondary transmissions by cable systems, pursuant to 17 U.S.C. 111(dX5%A).

In’the Federal Register of May 5, 1978 (43 FR 19423) thé Tribunal announced that
consideration was -being given to a proposed rule which would prescribe require-
ments whereby pe claiming to be entitled to compulsory license copyright fees
for secondary tyinsmissions by cable systems shall file claims with the Tribunal.

™ The proposed rule prescribed the content and time of filing such claims.

The comments and reply comments filed with the Tribunal reflected a difference

N of opinion among representatives of copyright owners who were likelj' to be major
claimants as to whether the copyright statute requires filings in July 1978 for
claims to royalty fees for secondary transmissions during the period January 1
through June 30, 1978. Certain comments filed maintained that t e copyright stat-
- ute requires filings every July, including July 1978. Other.comments suggested the .
- claims be filed in"July of 1979 in view of the regulations adopted by the Copyright
- -Office-as-to-the-filing of statements of account by cable operators. .

The proposed rule required all copyright owners who- wished" to share in the
distribution of royalty fees for secondary transmissions by cable systems during the
first six months of 1978 to file claims with the Tribunal during the month of July
1978. The proposed rule fequired only a minimum ﬁliniuof a claim in July 1978
with a requirement that the filing be supplemented in ly 1979, after copyright
owners had an op&)rtunity Ao examine the statements of account filed by cable
operators in the Copyright Office. The final rule was published in the Federal
Register June 6, 1978 (43 FR 24528). -.

Fixation of copyrighted works = *

The Tribunal in an initial advisory letter of January 31, 1978 stated that,partici-
‘pation in the royalty distribution proceedings did not require copyright owners to
preserve and submit simultaneous fixations of live transmissions.\In a. subsequent
advisory letter of November 27, 1978 the Tribunal responded to an inquiry on behalf
of a-television station questioning whether the useof an audio-video logger for
recording a work simultaneously with its transmission complied with the require-
ments of the Copyright Act and the regulations &f the Tribunal. The television
station was informed that the use of such a device did meet the requirements of the
Copyright Act and'the regulations of the Tribunal. | *®

n the Federal Register of July 28, 1978 (43 FR
proposed rule with respect to Proof of Fixation,of Copyrighted Works. The pro
rule established the policy.and ‘procedures.of the Tribunal concerning the submis-
sion to the Tribunal during.proceedings for the distribution of cable royalty fees of
evidence of the fixation of works in a tangible mediumas required by Section 102(a)
of the Copyright Act. Under this pro “rule, the filing of tangible fixations would
not be required; and controversies concerning the fixation of works would be re-
solved on the basis of other appropriate evidence. .

In the Federal Register of September 11, 1978 (43 FR 40225) the final rule with ,
respect to proof of fixation of copyright works was published. . 8

2825) the Tri‘%unal issued a

Amendment of claim rules .
R A notice of 'proposed'rulemaking appeared in the Federal Register of, April 4, 1979
(44 FR 20220). This notice was to inform the public that the Tribunal was pro%)ssincg

(~2 to supplement the rule issued June 6, 1978 (43 FR 24528) pursuant to 17

* ' 111dXoXA) which stated the filing requirements for those claiming to be entitled to
. compulsery license copyright fees for secondary transmissions by cable systems. In
A that rule for a claim to be valid it was required to contain the name of the claimant,

the address, a general description of the cglpyrighted works transmitted, and an
identification of at least one transmission. The proposed rule, in addition, would
require the percentage ot dollar figure of the license fees the claimant feels entitled

* 1o, and a justification for that amount. This rule would apply to both the 1979 filing
and, as a surplement. to the July 1978 filing. The proposed rule also provided that

the Tribunal prior to the distribution of royaltﬁ fees, shall deduct all costs which

would not have been incurred by the Tribunal but for the distribution roceeding.

- An amendeéd version of the proposed rule was adopted and published jn the
Federal Register of May 23, 1979 (44 FR 29892),

Y
o W}
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Structure of proceeding . T *

The Tribunal in 1ts order of September 12, 1979 (44 FR_53099) also directed
claimants, or their duly authorize Péﬁ[_‘c’seﬁfétﬁéé. to submit proposals on the
stracture and procedures of the distribution proceedings to the Tribunal no later

B than October 1, 1979. A pre-hearing conference of claimants was held on October 11,%
1979 to discuss the structure and procedures of the ppoceegi‘ng .
After receipt of the proposals and consideration of #e claimants’ statements
. during the pre-hearing conference, the Tribunal requested further memoranda or
briefs ‘'on the following issues. (a) Concerning the issue of the Broadcast day as a
- o copyright,cumpilation, (b) concerning the issue of programming of which a broadcast
station 1s an exclusive licensee, ic) concerning the objections raised as to the stand-
ing of certain or all sports claimants, (d) concerning any other question of copyright
ownershi? as it affects a claim or right to any of the cable television royalties
Federal Register of October 17, 1979 (44 FR 399305 The Tribunal deemed these to be
“threshold issues” which necessarily had to be resolved before the hearings com-
menced. These subniissions were to be received bKI the Tribunal no Jater than
November 15, 1979, reply comments no later than Noyember 28, 1979. Oral argu-
ments on the above, issues commenced on December 5, 1979 and continued on

December 6. \ . .

Scope of claims .

In the Federal Register of Qctober 22, 1979 (44 FR 60726) the Tribunal published a
final rule with respect to filing of claims to cable royalty fees. This rule amended 37
CFR, Chapter III, Part 302, §§ 302.2 and.302.6 by providing that the Tribunal shall
accept as a valid claim all claims filed prior to July 31, 1979 and further that said
claims will cover the full caiendar year of 1978. »

\ : Pre-hearing memoranda -

4 In the Federal Register of December 19, 1979 (44 FR 75201 the Tribunal issued an
order calling for pre-hearing memoranda on the submission of evidence and other
hearing procedures regarding the conduct of this proceedinz. The Tribunal indicated
that these memoranda should be filed in accordance with the following. .

ta) The Copyright Act does not provide for the payment of cable royalty fees to
broadcaster claimants for the secondary fransmission of the broadcast day a. a
compilation. .

tb} The Copyright Act does not provide fot the payment of cable royalfy fees tq
broadcaster claimants who have acquired rights to syndicated programming in a .
market, which rights are exclusive zﬁamst otﬁer broadcasters in that market, when
uded in distant broadcasts v:'hich are retransmit-

Pl

the syndicated programming 1s incl
ted into the broadcaster’s market.

(c) The Copyright Act provides for the distribution of cable royalty fees to per
forminirights organizations. -

(d) The Copyright, Act prowides that cable royalty fees awarded for secondary
transmussion of certain sporting events shall be distributed to the sports claimants
except when contractual arrangements specifically provide that such royalty shall
be distributed to broadcaster claimants. - ’ -

This order was the subject of a Petitioq3 for Review,” No. 80-1076, filed by the
National Association of Broadcasters (NAB) on Jenuary 17, 1980 in the United
States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, The Petition for Review
was challenged by motions to dismiss, filed on behalf of the Tribunal, Program
Syndicators, Joint Sports Claimants, and ASCAP. The Court by per curiam order
dated Apral 21, 1980 dismissed the petition on the basis that the “matter is not ripe
for judicial review.” i
. This order was the subject also of an “Application for Stay and Continuance” filed

by NAB with the Tribural on January 18, 1980.

The Tribunal issued an order on January 29, 1980 in which it denied NAB's

application for a stay and a continuance.

Evidentiary proceeding

The Tribunal’s December 19, 1979 order (44 FR 75201) requesting memoranda on
presentation of evidence and conduct of the hearing brought responses from all
.ategories of claimants. These matters were coasidered at a pre-hearing conference
held on February 14, 1980. .

On February 14, 1980 aftér hearing the viens of claimants, the Tribunal ruled
that the current cable distribution proceeding w8uld be conducted in two phases.
Phase 1 would determine the allocation ¢f cable royalties to specific ..oups of
claimants, Phase Il .would allocate royaltles to individual claimants within each
group.

(4] ’ 4
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Phase I of the evidentiary hearing began on March 31, 1980 and continued over a
period of 13 days, concluding May 6, 1980 N

-On May 17, 1980-the Tribunal-issued-an-order-governing the schedule-for-further
proceedings which provided that:

{a) Claimants who were pregluded from submitting evidence on claims excluded

by the Tribunal's order of December 19, 1979 were required to submit a written
direct’ case on such matters by May 19, 1980 and hearings on such claims were
scheduled for May 22 and 23, 1980. .

(6) On May 23 interested parties were to submit briefs on legal 1ssues arising from
the situation of those categories of claimants not fully represented by its total
number of eligible claimants (“unclaimed funds”).

(c).Rebuttal testimony consisting of a list of witnesses and a-concise statement 'of
their testimony were to be‘filed on May 23, 1980 and hearings on rebuttal testimony
were to commence on May.27, 1980, .

(d) All joint claimants were required to file on June 6, 1980 information concern-
ing the allocation of total shares to individual claimants and/or the matters that
will réquire consideration by the Tribunal in Phase II of the proceeding.

Pursuant to the Tribunal's order, NAB presented its direct case with respect to its
claims based on coml&ilation, exclusfvity and sports pro%:-ams. Hearings.on these
claims were held on May 22 and 23, 1980 at which time the record was closed with
res to such claims. L . ;

riefs were filed on May 23, 1980.by several parties setting forth their respective
positions concerning unclaimed funds. .

On May 23, 1980 Program Syndicators, Joint Sports Claimants and NAB filed
their rebuttal cases, ‘Hearings were held on these presentations on May 27, 28°and
29, 1980 aftsr whieh the record in Phase I of these proceedings was chosed. .The
}nibuqr':allog(x;réctcd the parties to file proposed findings of fact and conclusions on

uly ¢, 1780, - .

In ‘order to permit the Tribunal to proceed to Phase II of this proceeding, the
Tribunal published a summarg statement of its Phase '] determinations in the
Federal Register of July 30, 1980 (45 FR 50621).

The Tribunal also apnoungced in this statement that Phase II of the proceeding
would commence on August 18, 1980 and would continue on such subsequent days

- as were necessary. This date was subsequently delayed to August 19, 1980,

4

In preparation for Phase II the Tribunal in its order of May 7, 1980 directed joint

. claimants to advise the Tribunal of the status of arrangements for voluntary agree-

ments for distribution of royalty fees among the members of a joint claim. On the
basis of the replies of this order, it was the understanding of the Tribunal that there
were r.o- Phase I issues involvm%othe distribution of royalty fees among the Joint
Sports Claimants, the National Collegiate Athletic Association, the Public Broad-,
casting Service, National Public Radio.and among the commercial television sta-
tions represented by the National-Association of Broadeasters. .

There were pending before the Tribubal a number of claims filed by copyright
owners who were not associated with a joint claim or joint representation before the
Tribunal. These ¢'1imants were ordered to submit not later than August 15, 1980,
any entjtlement justification which they wished to have considered by the Tribunal
in the deterfhintion of their share of the royalty fees, Phase I hearings concluded
on August 21, 1980. The final determination in the 1978 Cable Royalty: Distribution
Determination was publisiied on September 23, 1980 (44 FR 63026). .

-Coin-operated phonorecord players: Royallty adjustment proceeding )

17 U.S.C, % 804(a)] provides that the Copyright Royalty Tribunal shall publish a
notice in the Federal Register on Jaduary I, 1980 of the commencement of proceed-
ings concerning the adjustment of royalty rates for coin-operated phonorecord play-
ers as provided in section 116, Ityis further provided that the Tribunal shall render
its final decisions in this proceeding within one g{;r from the date of such publica-
tion. Pursuant to statute the notice was issued (45 FR 62). - .

The Amusement and Music Operators (AMOA) and the three ‘principal music
performing rizhts societigs—AmericaBn Society of Authors, Composers, and Publish-
ers (ASCAP); Broadcast Music, Ing. (BMI); and SESAC, Inc. responded to the Tribu-
nal’s notice of January 2, 1980, . i

On February 13 in the offices of the Tribundl a meeting was held with all
interested parties for the purpose to discuss the economic survey to be conducted by
the AMOA and to make recommendations on the'nature of the information solicit-
ed. The Tribunal and the performing rights societies offered suggestions to be
included in the survey but were informed by the AMOA that the questionnaires for
the survey had already been mailed. Therefore the meeting did not serve the
purpose for which it was originally intended. *

~
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. The Tribunal condtlcted ublic hearings to receive testimony on the adjustments

of royalty rates as prdvided in section 116 on-April 2, 3, 4, 21, and 22. Rebuttal was
—— heard-on May- 16 -and 19, 1980: -In addition to the material presented at these
hearings, the Tribunal received additional written statements and docuinentary
evidence submitted in accardance with the rules of the Tribunal. The parties were
directed by the Tribunal to file groposed findings of fact and conclusions of law on
September 16, 1980. At. the end of fiscal 1980, no final determination had been
rendered by the Tribunal. , .

Compulsory license for secondary trarsmission by cable sys‘tems. Royalty adjustment
proceeding ;

The Tribunal instituted these proceedings by a public notice issued January 1,
1980 (45 FR 63). This notice was given pursuant tot17 U.S.C.*§804{aX1) which
requires that the Tribunal conduct a proceeding in 1980 in accordance with 17
U.S.C. §801(bX2XA) and (D) concerning the adjustment of royalty rates and gross
receipts limitations established in 17 U.S.C. 111 pertaining to secondhry transmis-
sion by cable systems. )

Section 801(bX2XA) and (D) authorizes the Tribunal to make determinations solely
in accordante witk the following provisions:

The rates established:by section 111{dX2XB) mzy,bédjusted to reflect (i) national
monetary inflation or deflation. or (ii) changes-in the average rates charged cable
subscribers -for the basic service of providing secondary transmission€ to maintain
the real constant’ dollar level of the royalty fee per subscriber which existed as of
the date of:enactment of this Act; .

The gross receipts limitations established by section 111(dX2XC) and (D) sha!l be
adjusted to reflect national monetary inflation or deflation or changes in the aver-
age rates charged, cable system subscribers for the basic service of providing second-
ary transmissions to maintain the real constant dollar value of the exemption
provided by such section.

In order to establish the necessary factual information with respect to this pro-
ceeding, the Tribunal developed a cable system questionnaire which requested cable
operators to list their monthly first-set subscriber rates as of October 19, 1976 and
April 1,,1980. In addition, the questionnaire requested information on whether the
responding cable system was subject to rate regulation and, if so, the extent to
which rate increases had been denied by regulatory authorities. The Tirbunal
accorded Motion Picture Association of American, National Cable Television Associ-
- ation and Community Antenna Television Association the opportunity to review the

questionnaire and to sugiest additional questions. The questionnaire was then sent
to all cable systems that had filed & statement of account with the Copyright Office
and the Tribunal received, 2,251 replies.

Pursuant to the Tirbunal's Notice, a statement on jurisdiction and legal questions
was filed on May 1, 1980, by National Cable Television Association (NCTA). Econom-
ic and-other studies were filed with the Tribunal on May 19, 1980, by NCTA and
Copyright Owners, and each of these parties filed replies on June 2, 1980: No other
parties responded to the Tribunal’s Notice. ~ " -

Hearings were conducted ‘by the Tribunal on September £9 through October 6,
1980, at which time Copyright Owriers and NCTA presented their cases through
their respetive witnesses. Tge proceeding was in process at the end of the fiscal

year. w
Comrulsory license for making and distributing phonorecords. Royalty adjustment
proceedings - ,

The Tribunal’s Notice of January 1, 1980 (45 FR 63) announced that the current
proceeding would be conducted in accordance with the Tribunal’s Rules of Proce-
dure The Tribunal directed parties to jubmit motions concerning jurisdictional or
legal questions by Marth 3, 1980, and reply comments by March 20, 1980. The

¢ Tribunal further directed that economic or other studies be prepared in accordance
with the Tribunal's Rules of Procedure, and scheduled submission-of such studies by
April 1, 1980, Finally, the Tribunal scheduled an evidentiary hearing to commence

. on April 28, 1980, . .

In accordance with the, Tribunal's Notice, NMPA and AGAC independently filed
papers on March 3, 1980 deseribing the Tribupal’s authority to express the statutory
rate as a_percentage of the price of phonorecords, or, alternatively, to index a flat
cent royalty, determined de novo, to changes in the cost of living. L

. On March 25, 1980 the Tribunal convened to hear oral argument on the jurisdic-
tional issue. NMPA, AGAC and RIAA appeared. At the conference's close, the
Chairman announced postponenment of submission of economic and other studies to
April 7, and of commencement of the evidentiary hearing to May 6,

A ®
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On March 27, 1980, the Tribunal denied RIAA's motion' to declaré “that any
adjustment of the royalty rate established in 17 U.S.C. § 115 imechanicat royalty) to

-provide for the fixing-'of -the -royany rate as a percentage of -the price of ‘the

phonorecord is beyond the jurisdiction of the Tribunal.” The Tribunal 1urther ruled
to take and consider evidence on proposed percentage formulas for the mechanical
royalty rate. .

In accordance with the Tribunal’s directives, NMPANAGAC, and RIAA sdbmutted
economic and other studies on April 7, 1980. The evidentiary hearings commenced
and at the end of . fiscal 1980 the hearings were still,in prodess.

’

Cost-of-living adjustment for\noncommemial broogeasting

In its final rule of June 8, 1979 (43 FR 25068) announcing the terms and rates of
royalty payments to be paid by non-commercial broadcasting for the use of gertain
copyrighted works, the Tribunal included a provision that on the first of August of.
each year, the Tribunal shall publish in the Federal Register a notice of the annual -
change in the cost of living, as determined by the Consumer Price Index. Such a
notice was published on August 1, 1980 and the schedule of noncommercial broad-
casting royalty rates was accordingly revised (44 FR 51197-8).

<

Distribution of jukebox royzzlligs .

Pursuant to 17 U.S.C. § 116(c) the Tribunal was advised by the performing rights
societies that a controversy did not exist as to the distribution of the 1978 royalty
fund. Pursuant to said section distribution was made in pro rata shares as the
performing right societies stipulated among themselves, -

~

Study in audio home taping . .

The Tribunal in November, 1979 published the results of the first United States
official survey of coasumer practices and attitudes concerning the home taping of
audio works. This survey was conducted as part of the Tribunal’s examination of the
copyright implications of the use of taping machines utilizing copyright mater:als.

The release of the survey was accompanied by a report of the Tribunal's Home
Taping Committee which stated: .

“In"addition to further refinement and development of the subjects explored-in
the survey fincluding appropriate projections from the datal, a number of other
areas must be examirled before any valid conclusions may be reached or policy
repommenda\tio\gs formulated. Among these subjects would be examination of the
trends in the ale of blank tape, consideration of the sales volume, prices and
revenues: of the ‘prerecorded music industry, the impact of home taping on the
creation and production of new product, the status of technological developments,
which_could alter the ability to engage in home taping, and economic and popula-
tion trends which could influence the.extent of personal taping.”

}?eporl of the Tribunal on the use of certain copyrighted workd by noncommercial
broadcasting .

The Tribunal in Januery, 1980 transmitted to the Judiciary Committees of the
United States Senate and House of Representatives its report and recommendations
on the “Use of-Certain Copyrighted Works in Connection With Noncommercial
Broadcasting.” This report was presented in accordance with 37 CFR 304,14, the
Tribunal's regulation adopted at the conclusion of its 1978 public broadcasting

» proceeding.

t

The Tribunal’s report reviewed the necessity for a public broadcasting E:opyright
compulsory license for the performance of nondramatic « usical works, the record-
ing of nondramatic performarices and displays of music works, and the use of
published- pictorial, graphic and'sculptural works. The : oort also considered the
Tribunal's regulations concerning the record keeping and eporting by public broad-
casting of the use of copyrighted materials subject to the statutory compulsory
license found in 17 U.S.C. 118. ,

The Tribunal concluded that “on the basis of its review of the experience with
Section 118, the Tribunal concludes that the compulsory license is not necessary. for
the efficient operation of public brogdcasting amf thus constitutes an inappropniate
interference with the traditional functioning of the copyright system and th: artis-
tic and economic freedom of those creators whose works are subject to its provi-
sions.” The Tribunal recommended that “the Congress reconsider the public broad-
casting compulsory license at an appropriate time.” .

15y
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EXPENDITURES AND FISCAL STATEMENT OF ACCOUNT

Financiul highlights of the Copyright Royalty Tribunal's thurd fiscal year of
operations

»

Amount allotted Beeneeen, Beemn e $471,000
Obligated : : 461,196
Unobligated allotment = . 9,804

The major expenditures were for administration, with the largest being for sala-
ries and personnel benefits «3378,991,, and rental space 1$23,606). The three major
hearings held by the Tribunal this fiscal year resulted in an increase in cost of
hearings ($29,230). - i 8
-~ Following is-the detailed fiscal statement of account:

COPYRIGHT ROYALTY TRIBUNAL STATEMENT OF ACC\dUNT. FOR Thi YEAR ENDING SEPTEMBER 30,

THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE GOVERNMENT AND THE SUNSHINE ACT

The Government in the Sunshine Act requires each agenci{1 subgect to the Act to
report annually tu the Congress regarding its compliance with the provisions.of-the
Act. In assembling and organizing the required information, the Tribunal has
followed the format and procedure-requested by Senator Lawton Chiles, Chairman
uf the Senate Subcommutteé on Fede']r\al Spending Practices and Open Government.

3-5. During fiscal year 1980, the Tcibuna) held 79 meetings. During fisc=! jo...
1980, no meetings in whole or in part were,closed to the public. On L. or more
uccasions, drafts of correspondence prepared by the Chairman or other Commussion-
ers have been circulated to Commussioners for review. However, such correspond:
ence does not constitute official action of the agency. Giveh the smallness of the
agengy. we have held no wholly or partiall!\]' closed meetings. . i

6. Since its establishment, the Tribunal has never vtilized notatiunal voting in the
consideration or adoption of agency rules, other final actions, or in reaching the
final determinations described in the Coyyright Act (P.L. 94-553). As stated above,
on one or more occasions, drafts of correspondence ,prepared by the Chairman-or
other Commussion rs have been circulated to Commissioners for review. However,
such correspondence does not constitute official action of the agency.

7. The Tribunal has no permanent professional staff and consequently there are
no staff papers to be made avaijable to the public. Section 301.12(c) of the Tribunal's
Rules of Protedures provides, "Reasonable access for news media will be - svided at
all public sessions provided that it dogs not interfere with the comfort of Commis-
sioners, staff, or witnesses. Cameras will be admitted only on the authorization of
the Chairman, and no witness may be photographed or have hus testimony recorded

for broadcast if he objects.” Since jts establishment, t&. Tribunal has not in practice .

precluded the use of cameras or recording devices.

3

»
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8. Three methods of notifying the public of agency meetings have been utilized

A. Publication of hearing notice in the Federal Register. )

B. Informal pergonal notification .of persons known to have an interest in a
particular subject matter. .

C. Use of the trade press to bring the proceedings of the Tribunal to the attention
of persons hot likely to read the Federal Register.

he policy of the Tribunal has been to provide at least thirty days notice of the
commencement of any proceedings, other than proceedings limited to the internal
operations of the agency. .

9. As stated earlier, the agencg is small and all meetings have been open. This
question, js therefore, not applicable. -

10-11. The Tribunal's procedure for releasing transcripts, recordings, or minutes
of closed meetings, is established in Section 301.15 of the Rules of Procedure which
provides “ta) All meetings closed to the public shall'be subject to either a complete
transcript or, in the case of §301.13 1) and at the Tribunal’s discretion, detailed
minutes. Retailed minutes shall describe all matters discussed, identify all docu-
ments considered, summarize action taken as well as the reasons for it, and record
all rollcall votes as well as any views expressed” and “(b) Such transcripts or
minutes shall be kept by the T. .ﬁunal for 2 years or 1 year after the conclusion of
ther proceedings, whichever is later. Any portion of transcripts of meetings which
the Chairman does not feel is exempt from disclosure under {301.13 will ordinarily
be available to the public withun 20 working days of the meeting. Transcripts or
minutes of closed meetings will be reviewed by the Chairman at the end of each
calendar year and if he feels they ma)?l at that time be disclosed, he will resubmit
the question to the Tribunal to gain authorization for their disclosure.” Since the
Tribunal has never. closed a meeting to the public, the Tribunal has not had any
occasion to implement this language or further adopt procedures pertaining to the
closing of meetings. . ’

12. As we have held no closed meetings, there have been no complaints, formal or

. informal, of our Sunshine procedures. Lt

13. Section 301.17 of the Tribunal’s Rules of Procedure on ex parte communication
reads as follows. “(a) No person-not employed by the Tribunai and no employee of
the Tribunal who performs any investigative function in connection with a Tribunal
proceeding shall communicate, directly or indirectly, with any member of the Tribu

nal or with any employee involved in the decisions of the proceeding, with respect
to the merits of any® proceeding before the Tribunal or of a factually related
proceeding” and “(bj, No member of the Tribunal and no employee involved in the
| decision of a proceeding shall communicate, Jicectly or indirectly, with any person
not employed by the Tribunal or with any employee of the Tribunal who performs
‘ an investigative function in connection with the proceeding, with respect to the
| merit of any proceeding before the Tribunal or of a factually related proceeding.”
|
]
|
!
\

»

SUNSHINE ACT MEETINGS

Meelings and date(s) )
Jukebox, CRT budget, rules, etc., November 9, 1978,
Cable Royalt{ Fees, May 18, 1979.
laims to Cable Royalty Fees, September 6, 1979,
able Royalty Proceedings, October 11, 1979.
Cable & Jukebox Distribution, Decentber 5 and 6, 1979.

Cable royalty distribution proceeding ?
‘ February 15.
© ¥ - March 31.
April 8,9, 10, 24, 25, 28, 29, 30. :
May 1, 2, 5, 6, 22, 23, 27, 28, 29.
Aug}xst 19, 20, 21.

|

| \

k 3« Coln-gperated phunoreword players. royalty adjustment proceeding yukebox)
-

|

.

March 28.
April 2, 3, 4, 21, 22.
ay 16, 19.
Compulsory license [ur making and distributing -phunvrecurds. royalty adjustment
proceeding (mechanical)
March 10, 25, .
April 23.
ay 7, 8, 13, 14, 15, 20, 21, i
Juhe 3, 4, 5, 10, 11, 12, 17, 18, 19, 24, 25, 26.
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July 1,2,3,8,9, 10, 15, 16, 17, 18, 22, 23, 24, 29, 30, 31, ~
August 1,5, 6. .

Compulsury license fur secundary transmusswons by cable systems. royully adjustment'
proceeding [ »
September 29, 30. i

! . AppENnDIX C

*

CopyriGHT OWNERS PROPOSAL FOR A SYSTEM-BY-SYSTEM RATE FOR CABLE

77. A semiannual cost of living revision, in connection with the system-by-system
adyustment procedure discus$ed below, would place only a minimal administrative
burden upon the Tribunal. Section 304.10 of the Tribunal's rules requires it to -
publish each iear in the Fedéral Register a notice of the change in the cost of living
as measured by the CPI for use by non-commercial broadcasters in computing their
royalty pagments. The information needed to compute this change is easily obtained
from the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the Department of Labor. The same proce-
dure could be used by the Tribunal to advise cable systems of changes in the CPI to

i be applied to their royalty payments. This notice could also be provided to cable
systems by the Cupyright Office along with its routine distribution of statement of
account forms. ! ) ‘

78. In order to insure that the royalty rate adjustmént is fair to individual cable
systems as well as to copyright owners, a ?stem-by-system rate adjustment should
be required rather than an across-the-board industry adjustnient. An industry-wide
adjustment would unfairly penalize those cable systems that have maintained their
subscriber rates at a real constant dollar level. On the other hand, systems that
have not increased their subscriber rates along with inflation, for whatever reason,
would pay less than their fair share. The record indicates that larger, newer cable
systems might be able to significantly reduce the level of their royalty payments _
under the current payment procedure by offering multiple tiered packages at low
rates. This reduction would.have to be made up for, at least in part, by smaller,
older systems that employ more traditional marketing techniques. Such inequities
would be eliminated under.a system-by-system adjustment.

79. A system-b*:syst,em axproach would also minimize the administrative burdens
placed upon the Tribunal. An industry-wide adjustment would require the Tribunal
to publish, in addition to the CPI increase, a factor establishing the average sub-
suriber rate increase since the preceding adjustment. This determination would
require periodic surveys such as the one conducted this year by the Tribunal. Also,
a,substantial lag time between when cable systems reported this data and when it
could be used’ in a royalty rate adjustment would be inherent jn any industry-wide
procedure. These problems would not be encountered under a system-by-system
approach, because each individual system would use its own particular subscriber
rate increases or decreases in computing its royalty rate adjustment. Newer systems
that did not have a 1976 subscriber rate would use the average 1976 subscriber rate
for DSE systems of $6.60 as their base rate. Each cable system would simply
determine the change in its average subscriber rate since October, 1976, and' com-
?are that change with the inflation change reported by the Tribunal. Thu., both
airness and efficiency favor an adjustment of each cable system’s royalty rate,
based upon the particular subscriber rate history of that system, to maintain the
real constant dollar value of each system’s royalty payment. -

80. A system-byl:system royalty rate adjustment is fully consistent with the statute
and within the Tribunal’s rate_adjustment authority. Such.an adjustment would
reflect {1 national monetary inflation or deflation and (ii) changes in the average
rates charged cable subscribers. Moreover, it would maintain prefigely the real
constant dollar level of the royalty fee per subscriber which existed f the date of
enactment of the Act. Whereas the wording of the statute might al$6 support an
mdustry-wide royalty rate adjustment, it cerminl{)edoes not preclude a system-by-
system adjustment if such an adf’ustment would more fair, more efficient and
would more appropriately accomplish the statutory purpose.

B. Gross receipts adjustment . .

81. The Tribunal 1s required to adjust the gross receipts limitations established by
section 111dA2XC) and (D) to reflect national monetary inflation or deflation or
changes in the average rates charged cable system subscribers for the basic service
of providing seconda(riy transmissions to maintain the real constant dollar value to
the exemption provided by the Act. (17 US.C. § 801(bX2XD).) The purpose of t{lﬂz
adjustment is to insure that systems of the size entitled to the exemptions in K&
continue to be so entitled, _ ‘

. -
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" 82 Neither party in this proceeding argues that the adjustment tu be made here

" should reflect both the inflation factor and the subscriber rate factor. Copyright

Owners proposé that the adjustment reflect only subscriber rate changes. NCTA
contends that only the inflatiun factor should be considered. Buth parties agree that
the purpose of this adjustment is to maintain the value of the sinall system exemp-
tions. . .

83 The record clearly supports the view of Copyright Owners that the small
system adjustment ahuu{d reflect only changes in subsciiber rates. As illustrated in
Copyright Owners Exhibit R 6, application of the inflation fixtor would increase the
value of the gross receipts limitations for those systems that have not increased .
their subscriber rates up to the rate of inflation. Thus, systems of the same size that
were not entitled to the exemptions in 1976 might be so entitled in 1981 if the
limitations were increased by the inflation factor. If the subscriber rate factor is
applied, such windfalls will not occur. Small cable system which have increased
their subscriber rates will benefit to the extent that the exemption brackets will
increase to the same degree in order to maintain the valde of the exemption.
Systems which have presviously qualified for the exemptiuns wil.change their status
only by virtue of increasing their number of subscrigers. regurdless of the rate of
inflation Thus, consistent with the purposes of the statute, theygross receipts
limitations should be gdjusted according to changes in subscriber r;fxtes as recom-
mended by Copyright Owners. _ ks

84 Fairness and administrative ease alsu require semiannual .adjustment.tu the
gross receipts limitations on a system Ly -system basig Small cable systems ought
not be denied their exemption because they have increased their subscriber rates
due to inflation during the period until the next adjustment proceeding. Thus, an
adjustment should be made for ¢ach semiannual accountiny period to assurethat
systems of the same size continue to be entitled to the exemptions. Such semiannual
adjustments can be made simply and efficiently by using a system-by-system ap-
proach whereby each Luble systemi can compute new gross receipts Limitations based
upon the change in that system’s subscriber rates since October, 1976. For new
systems, the base rate of 36.60 used to compute the royalty rate adjustment should
be used to calculate new gross receipts limitatiuns. This procedure is fully consistent
with the statute and makes use of the same calculations to be made in adjusting
each system’s royalty rate. R

AprPeNDIX D

f Tue UNiTeD STATES TRADEMARK ASSOCIATION,
New York, N.Y., February 27,.1981.

Hon, Rosert W. KASTENMEIER, ;
Chairman, Subcommuttee on Courts, House Jucdiciary Commutlee,
Rayburn House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. CuairMAN. The United States Trademark Association 15 pleased to
learn of your decision to Hold uversight hearings un the operations of the Patent
and Trademark Office 6n March 4. .

In large measure, the Association’s past support for an independent PTO has been
the disarray of affairs within the entire PTO and particularly the lack of Commerce
Department support for an effective trademark system. The ‘effects of your commut-
tee's interest and focus on improving this situation has and we are certain will
continue to have a dramatic effect upon the uverall ccunumy from both 4 consumer
and producer perspective. ' v’ i

As we understand it, this hearing on the PTO will consist solely of testimony from
Acting Commissioner Rene Tegtmeyer and although we hope you would schedule
subsequent hearings at which time those from the private sector would be inyited to
participate, we would like to raise a few areas of concern relative to trademark
“operations w¢ would hope your committee would address on March 4.

1 The essential problem confronting trademark owners is the time required to
obtain a federal registration Reasonably, the period of time frum filing an applica-
tion o the issuance of a registration should be from nine months to one year. Yet, it
has been estimated that in fiscal year 1981, it will take up to twice that long to
receive a “first action” Such delays have a particularly adverse effect upon the
ability of small businesses tu market new products effectively. What is beiny dune to
speed the registration process? -

2 While attributing this problem {0 a lack of funds may seund simplistic, it 1s in
large measure the root cause. From 1975 to 1980, the ‘number of applications
received in the office has increased 30 percent. Yet, during those same years, the
funds allocated for the registration of trademarks increased unly 11 percent. When
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15 1t anticipated that formulfition of the PTO's budget will reflect this dramatic
increase in activity?

3. One easily recognmizable area where a lack of funds has been particularly
damaging is the printing of the Official Guzette. By law, the OG is to be printed
weekly, yet a lack of funds for this purpose has created sizable backlogs. To illus-
trate this puint, during fiscal year 1980, over 16,000 new marks could not be issued

for this very reason. Thus, while 52,000 new applications were received in the

Office, only 14,000 were actually issued. What steps have and are being taken to
assure that the OG will be published un time and that backlogs now being cleared
will not recur? ;,

4. USTA s also concerned that the real-needs of the PTO have never been made
clear because those most familiar with the issues and problems have not had the
opportunity to candidly and directly degl with the Hill. Consequently, we wonder
whether the reestablishment of direct chb between the appropriate Congressional
c¢Ommuttees and the Commussioner and Assistant Commissioners would result in

* greater office efficiency.

_a. Computerization of the public search room is essential. There are over one half
million-marks on file and s¢arches are becoming increasingly difficult. When is it

anéic'li’?‘ated that this long overdue project will be completed?
time needed tu train new personnel contributes dramatically to low levels of produc-
tivity. What can be done to change this pattern? - g

7. It can take months for new employees to receive telephones and most employ-
ees are forced to work with antiquated equipment and furniture. How can this
problem best be addressed” What is the status of the trademark office's effort to
acquire its first word-progessing equipment?

8. The third floor of Building III in Crgsml City, which previously housed the
Trademark Trial and Appeal Board (TTAB) has been laying idle for nine months

,while many staff menibers have hardly enough space to-sit down. When will the
required renovation of this space, which we understand will house trademark em-
ployees, be completed? ,

9. The “warchouse” where trademark files are stored demands attention. It can
take as much as six months to receive copies of files and on many occasions they
wannot be found at, all due to loss and misplacement. What is being done to improve
this situation? .

10. A clerical staff of adequate size and with adequate skills is a must in the
trademark office considerifig the quantity and technical nature of the work. Al-
though we are exceptionally .pleased that the office has received the additional
examiners it needed, the shortage of clerks prohibits the communication ot the
results of their work tu the private sector. When the hiring freeze is lifted, are there
plans to increase the number of clerks to handle trademark matters? Has any
consideration been given to upgrading these positions so that those who are hired
will possess the minimal skills netessary to an efficiently run operation?

Again, Mr. Chairman, The United States Trademark Association commends-you
for your efforts tu improve the effectiveness of the PTO and we extend our willing-
ness to be of assistance in your efforts.

Sincerely yours, .
. Rosert D. O’BRIEN, President.

ereds a 75 percent turnover .n the legal staff of the trademark office and the




